CLERK'S STAMP

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

2001-05630

COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA IN BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANTS

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF DOMINION DIAMOND MINES ULC, DOMINION DIAMOND DELAWARE COMPANY LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND CANADA ULC, WASHINGTON DIAMOND INVESTMENTS, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND HOLDINGS, LLC, DOMINION FINCO INC., and DOMINION DIAMOND MARKETING CORPORATION

DOCUMENT

DOCUMENT

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND

CONTACT INFORMATION OF

PARTY FILING THIS

APPLICATION

(APPROVAL AND VESTING AND STAY EXTENSION ORDERS)

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

Barristers and Solicitors 3500 Bankers Hall East 855 – 2nd Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 4J8

Attention: Peter L. Rubin / Peter Bychawski / Claire Hildebrand / Morgan Crilly Telephone No.: 604.631.3315 / 604.631.4218 / 604.631.3331 / 403.260.9657 Email: <u>peter.rubin@blakes.com</u> / <u>peter.bychawski@blakes.com</u> / <u>claire.hildebrand@blakes.com</u> / <u>morgan.crilly@blakes.com</u> Fax No.: 604.631.3309

NOTICE TO THE RESPONDENTS

This application is made against you. You are a respondent. You have the right to state your side of this matter before the Court. To do so, you must be in Court when the application is heard as shown below:

Date: December 11, 2020 Time: 2:00 p.m. MST Where: Calgary Courts Centre, 601 – 5th Street S.W., Calgary (Virtual Courtroom Via Webex) Before: The Honourable Justice Eidsvik

Go to the end of this document to see what you can do and when you must do it.

Remedy claimed or sought:

- The Applicants seek an order substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "A" (the "Approval and Vesting Order"), among other things:
 - (a) approving the sale transaction (the "Transaction") contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement (as may be further amended from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and the Approval and Vesting Order, the "Purchase Agreement") dated as of December 6, 2020, by and among the Applicants, as sellers (the "Dominion Vendors"), and DDJ Capital Management, LLC and Brigade Capital Management, LP (collectively, the "Contracting Purchasers");
 - (b) vesting in one or more entities designated by the Contracting Purchasers in accordance with the Purchase Agreement (collectively, the "**Purchaser**") all of the Dominion Vendors' right, title and interest in and to the Acquired Assets (as defined in the Purchase Agreement), free and clear of all Encumbrances (as defined in the Purchase Agreement) other than the Permitted Encumbrances (as defined in the Purchase Agreement) on the terms set out in the Approval and Vesting Order;
 - (c) authorizing and directing the Dominion Vendors to complete the Transaction subject to the terms of the Purchase Agreement, to perform their obligations under the Purchase Agreement and any ancillary documents related thereto, and to take such additional steps and execute such additional documents (including any further amendments to the Purchase Agreement) as may be necessary or desirable for the completion of the Transaction or for the conveyance of the Acquired Assets to the Purchaser; and

- (d) authorizing the Dominion Vendors to reimburse the Contracting Purchasers for certain fees pursuant to an in accordance with the Purchase Agreement and approving certain bid protections in favour of the Contracting Purchasers, on the terms and conditions set out in the Purchase Agreement.
- The Applicants further seek an order substantially in the form attached hereto as Schedule "B" extending the Stay Period (as defined in the second amended and restated order granted by this Court on June 19, 2020 (the "SARIO")) from December 15, 2020 until and including March 1, 2021.
- 3. Such further and other relief as counsel may request and this Honourable Court may deem appropriate.

Grounds for making this application:

The Applicants' Sale Efforts and Process

- On April 22, 2020, upon the application of the Applicants, this Court granted an initial order (the "Initial Order") with respect to the Applicants under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act*, RSC 1985, c C-36, as amended (the "CCAA").
- 5. In their Application to this Court for the Initial Order, the Applicants advised that their restructuring plan while under CCAA protection would involve, among other things, efforts to undertake a sale and investment solicitation process to maximize the value of the Applicants' business and property for the benefit of stakeholders.
- 6. On June 19, 2020, this Court granted the SARIO that, among other things, (a) approved a sale investment solicitation process (the "SISP") to be implemented by the Applicants' financial advisor, Evercore, with the oversight of the Monitor; and (b) approved a stalking horse bid (the "Stalking Horse Bid") by an affiliate of The Washington Companies ("Washington"), the Applicants' equity sponsor (the "Stalking Horse Bidder").
- 7. The SISP had been preceded by three strategic review processes aimed at, among other things, soliciting the sale of Dominion's assets to a third party. The first two of these strategic processes were undertaken by Dominion with the assistance of a bank-owned financial advisor in each of 2015 and 2016 and did not result in a sale. The third strategic process was undertaken in 2017 and resulted in one formal offer to acquire the company, being the offer made by Washington, which thereby became the equity owner of Dominion.

- 8. The SISP, which represented the fourth strategic process aimed at the sale of Dominion's assets, was implemented by Evercore, with the oversight of the Monitor, over a five month period, from the commencement of these CCAA proceedings on April 22, 2020, to the formal commencement of the SISP on June 19, 2020, through to the announcement of the Stalking Horse Bid as the successful bid upon the expiry of the Second Extended Phase 2 Deadline under the SISP on September 15, 2020.
- 9. The SISP did not result in a qualified bid other than that of the Stalking Horse Bidder. Nor did any third-parties come forward with their own competing stalking horse offer in the approximately two months between the commencement of these CCAA proceedings in April 2020 and the formal start of the SISP process in June 2020, notwithstanding the public nature of these CCAA proceedings and the limited pool of potential purchasers for the Applicants' unique and complex assets.

The Ad Hoc Group Transaction

- 10. On October 9, 2020, the Applicants announced that their court application for approval of the transaction contemplated by the Stalking Horse Bid (scheduled for October 14, 2020) would not be proceeding due to an impasse between the Stalking Horse Bidder and Dominion's surety bond issuers regarding an agreement relating to a material closing condition with respect to the Stalking Horse Bid.
- 11. With the transaction contemplated by the Stalking Horse Bid no longer an option, Dominion commenced working diligently with the assistance of its legal counsel and Evercore, and in consultation with the Monitor, to assess all its available options. Dominion's efforts in this regard involved discussions with numerous stakeholders including Dominion's First Lien Lenders, the Ad Hoc Group of holders of Dominion's second lien notes, the Government of the Northwest Territories (the "GNWT"), Dominion's surety bond issuers, and others.
- 12. On December 6, 2020, the First Lien Lenders (who have advanced to Dominion US\$150 million under a revolving facility in the form of draws totalling approximately US\$70 million in cash with a further approximate CDN\$110,000,000 having been utilized for the purpose of obtaining letters of credit) and the Ad Hoc Group (members of which hold in excess of 50% of the US\$550 million face value of Dominion's second lien notes) entered into a Mutual Support Agreement regarding the Transaction to be implemented, subject to this

Court's approval, within the context of these CCAA proceedings on the terms set out in the Purchase Agreement between the Dominion Vendors and the Purchaser.

- 13. Consistent with the Applicants' restructuring objective, the Purchase Agreement contemplates a going concern outcome for the Applicants' business, providing that the Purchaser will assume (subject to the terms of the Purchase Agreement) substantially all of the go-forward operating liabilities of the Dominion Vendors (but not the obligations related to the Diavik Interest), including substantially all obligations (a) of the Dominion Vendors under Dominion's go-forward operational contracts and joint venture agreements; (b) to employees and unions (including obligations under Dominion's collective bargaining agreements and pension plan); (c) to Indigenous groups; and (d) to the GNWT.
- 14. It is the view of the Applicants that the Transaction contemplated by the Purchase Agreement is in the best interests of Dominion's stakeholders generally, including but not limited to the interests of Northern communities, Northern Indigenous groups, employees and contractors (and Northern-based employees and contractors in particular), the environment, and creditors.
- 15. The Transaction, which was entered into following a thorough exploration and canvassing of the market through a SISP implemented over the course of more than five (5) months, is the best executable restructuring option available to Dominion in the context of these CCAA proceedings.
- 16. The Transaction is supported by the First Lien Lenders.
- 17. The Applicants do not have better viable alternatives to the Transaction contemplated by the Purchase Agreement.
- 18. The Applicants' proposed stay extension up to an including March 1, 2021, which date roughly coincides with the Outside Date for the closing of the Transaction as may potentially be extended under the Purchase Agreement, is required to permit a closing of the Transaction, provide the necessary breathing room for the Applicants as they continue to work towards their restructuring objectives, and permit the Applicants to attend to the various other CCAA matters that will arise, all for the benefit of their stakeholders.

- 19. The Applicants have sufficient funds to fund their obligations and the cost of these CCAA proceedings through the end of the proposed Stay Period.
- 20. The Applicants have acted, and are continuing to act, in good faith and with due diligence in respect of these CCAA proceedings.
- 21. The Applicants shall rely at the hearing of the Application upon such further and other grounds as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

Affidavit or other evidence to be used in support of this application:

- 22. The Applicants intend to rely upon the following materials:
 - (a) Affidavits of Brendan Bell, sworn May 21, 2020, June 12, 2020, October 4, 2020, and October 23, 2020, and a further December 2020 affidavit to be filed;
 - (b) the Affidavits of John Startin, sworn May 21, 2020, June 12, 2020, and October 5, 2020;
 - (c) the Eleventh Report of the Monitor, to be filed;
 - (d) such further and other evidence as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

Applicable rules:

- 23. Part 6, Division 1 of the Alberta Rules of Court (AR 124/2010); and
- 24. Such further and other rules as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

Applicable acts and regulations:

- 25. Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act, RSC 1985, c. C-36, as amended; and
- 26. Such further and other Acts and Regulations as counsel may advise and this Honourable Court may permit.

Any irregularity complained of or objection relied on:

27. None.

How application is proposed to be heard or considered:

28. Via Webex before the Honourable Madam Justice K.M. Eidsvik.

WARNING

If you do not come to Court either in person or by your lawyer, the Court may give the applicant what they want in your absence. You will be bound by any order that the Court makes. If you want to take part in this application, you or your lawyer must attend in Court on the date and at the time shown at the beginning of the form. If you intend to rely on an affidavit or other evidence when the application is heard or considered, you must reply by giving reasonable notice of the material to the applicant.

SCHEDULE "A"

APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

CLERK'S STAMP

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

2001-05630

COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA IN BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANTS

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF DOMINION DIAMOND MINES ULC, DOMINION DIAMOND DELAWARE COMPANY, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND CANADA ULC, WASHINGTON DIAMOND INVESTMENTS, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND HOLDINGS, LLC, DOMINION FINCO INC. AND DOMINION DIAMOND MARKETING CORPORATION

DOCUMENT APPROVAL AND VESTING ORDER

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP Barristers and Solicitors 3500 Bankers Hall East 855 – 2nd Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 4J8

Attention: Peter L. Rubin / Peter Bychawski / Claire Hildebrand / Morgan Crilly Telephone No.: 604.631.3315 / 604.631.4218 / 604.631.3331 / 403.260.9657 Email: <u>peter.rubin@blakes.com</u> / <u>peter.bychawski@blakes.com</u> / <u>claire.hildebrand@blakes.com</u> / morgan.crilly@blakes.com

Fax No.: 604.631.3309

DATE ON WHICH ORDER WAS PRONOUNCED:	December 11, 2020
LOCATION OF HEARING:	Calgary
NAME OF JUDGE WHO MADE THIS ORDER:	The Hon. Madam Justice K. Eidsvik

UPON THE APPLICATION by Dominion Diamond Mines ULC ("**Dominion Diamond**"), Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC ("**Dominion Holdings**"), Dominion Diamond Delaware Company LLC ("**DDC**"), Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation ("**Dominion Marketing**"), Dominion Diamond Canada ULC ("**DDCU**"), Dominion Finco Inc. ("**Finco**") (Dominion Diamond, Dominion Holdings, DDC, Dominion Marketing, DDCU and Finco collectively, the "**Sellers**") and Washington Diamond Investments, LLC ("**Parent**") for, *inter alia*, an order (i) approving the sale transaction (the "**Transaction**") contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement (as may be further amended from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and this Order, the "**Purchase Agreement**") dated as of December 6, 2020, by and among, *inter alia*, the Sellers, as sellers, and DDJ Capital Management, LLC and Brigade Capital Management, LP (the "**Contracting Purchasers**"), a copy of which is attached as **Schedule** "**A**" hereto, (ii) vesting in one or more entities duly designated by the Contracting Purchasers in accordance with the Purchase Agreement (collectively, the "**Purchasers**" and each, a "**Purchaser**") all of the Sellers' right, title and interest in and to the Acquired Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances other than the Permitted Encumbrances (as defined below), and (iii) granting related relief;

AND UPON having read the Application, the Affidavits of Brendan Bell sworn sworn May 21, 2020, June 12, 2020, October 4, 2020, October 23, 2020, and December [•], 2020; the Affidavits of John Startin sworn May 21, 2020, June 12, 2020, and October 5, 2020; **AND UPON** reading the Eleventh Report of FTI Consulting Canada Inc. (the "**Monitor**"), filed;

AND UPON hearing counsel for the Applicants, counsel for the Purchasers, counsel for the Monitor, counsel for Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, and those other counsel present;

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED AND DECLARED THAT:

SERVICE

 Service of notice of this Application and supporting materials is hereby declared to be good and sufficient, no other Person is required to have been served with notice of this Application and time for service of this Application is abridged to that actually given.

DEFINED TERMS

2. All capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the respective meanings ascribed to them in the Purchase Agreement or the Initial Order of the Honourable Madam Justice K. Eidsvik dated April 22, 2020 (as amended and restated on May 1, 2020, further amended on May 15, 2020, and further amended and restated on June 19, 2020, and as may be further amended, restated or supplemented from time to time, the "Initial Order").

APPROVAL OF TRANSACTION

3. The Purchase Agreement is hereby approved in its entirety. The Transaction is hereby approved, and the execution of the Purchase Agreement by the Sellers is hereby authorized, ratified, confirmed, and approved, with such minor amendments as the Sellers may deem necessary with the consent of the Monitor. The Sellers are hereby authorized and directed to complete the Transaction subject to the terms of the Purchase Agreement, to perform their obligations under the Purchase Agreement and any ancillary documents related thereto (collectively, the "**Transaction Documents**"), and to take such additional steps and execute such additional documents (including any further amendments to the Purchase Agreement) as may be necessary or desirable for the completion of the Transaction or for the conveyance of the Acquired Assets to the Purchasers.

VESTING OF PROPERTY

4. Upon delivery of a Monitor's certificate to the Purchasers substantially in the form set out in Schedule "B" hereto (the "Monitor's Certificate"), all of the Sellers' right, title and interest in and to the Acquired Assets described in the Purchase Agreement shall vest absolutely in the name of each applicable Purchaser free and clear of and from any and all caveats, security interests or similar interests, hypothecations, pledges, mortgages, deeds, deeds of trust, liens, encumbrances, trusts or statutory, constructive or deemed trusts, reservations of ownership, title defects or imperfections, royalties, leases, options, rights including rights of pre-emption or first refusal, privileges, interests, assignments, easements, rights of way, encroachments, restrictive covenants, actions, demands, judgments, executions, levies, taxes, writs of enforcement, proxies, voting trusts or agreements, transfer restrictions under any shareholder agreements or other impositions, restrictions on transfer or use of any nature whatsoever or other claims, whether contractual, statutory, financial, monetary or otherwise, whether or not they have attached or been perfected, registered or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise (collectively, the "**Encumbrances**"), including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing:

- (a) any encumbrances or charges as created by the Initial Order or any other Orders granted in the within CCAA proceedings;
- (b) any charges, security interests or claims evidenced by registrations, filing or publication pursuant to (i) the *Personal Property Security Act*, SNWT 1994, c 8 (NWT); (ii) the *Personal Property Security Act*, RSO 1990, c P.10 (Ontario); the *Personal Property Security Act*, RSA 2000, c P-7 (Alberta); (iii) the *Personal Property Security Act*, RSBC 1996, c 359 (British Columbia); (iv) the Uniform Commercial Code (U.C.C.); (v) the *Land Titles Act*, RSNWT 1988, c 8 (the "*Land Titles Act* (NWT)"); the (vi) *Northwest Territories Mining Regulation*, SOR/2014-68; and (vii) any other personal or real property registration system;
- (c) any charges, security interests or claims evidenced by registrations at the Canadian Intellectual Property Office or similar intellectual property offices in Canada or elsewhere in the world; and
- (d) any liens or claims of lien under the (i) *Miners Lien Act*, RSNWT 1988, c M-12 (NWT); and (ii) the *Garage Keepers' Lien Act*, RSA 2000, c G-2 (Alberta);

but in each case, excluding the permitted encumbrances listed in **Schedule** "**E**" hereto (collectively, the "**Permitted Encumbrances**"), as such Permitted Encumbrances may be hereafter modified pursuant to paragraph 5 of this Order, and for greater certainty, this Court orders that all Claims including Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances, affecting or relating to the Acquired Assets, are hereby expunged, discharged and terminated as against the Acquired Assets. Except as set forth in the last sentence of Section 8.1(a) of the Purchase Agreement, the Purchasers' acquisition of the Acquired Assets shall be free and clear of any "successor liability" Liabilities or Claims of any nature whatsoever, whether known or unknown and whether asserted or unasserted as of the Closing; *provided* that nothing in this sentence shall limit Purchasers' agreement to assume the Assumed Liabilities in accordance with the terms of the Purchase Agreement.

- 5. If Schedule "E" to this Order designates any Permitted Encumbrances that prior to Closing are determined to relate to agreements which are not Assigned Contracts, such Permitted Encumbrances shall become Encumbrances and the Sellers shall give prompt written notice thereof to the beneficiaries of such Encumbrances. Upon Sellers giving such written notice, which shall be given not less than 10 days prior to Closing, title in the Acquired Assets shall vest in the Purchaser free and clear of all such Encumbrances at Closing without need for further order of this Court and notwithstanding their original inclusion on Schedule "E" to this Order as Permitted Encumbrances.
- 6. Without limiting paragraph 4, upon delivery of the Monitor's Certificate, all right, title and interest in and to any assets held by any Applicant that are used or useful in connection with the Business (other than the Excluded Assets) or that would otherwise constitute Acquired Assets if held by any Seller, shall vest absolutely in the name of each applicable Purchaser, free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances, and for greater certainty, all such assets shall constitute Acquired Assets.
- 7. Upon delivery of the Monitor's Certificate, and upon filing of a certified copy of this Order, together with any applicable registration fees, all governmental authorities and any other applicable registrar or government ministries or authorities exercising jurisdiction with respect to the Acquired Assets including, without limitation, those referred to at paragraph 8 of this Order (collectively, "Governmental Authorities") are hereby authorized, requested and directed to (i) accept delivery of such Monitor's Certificate and certified copy of this Order as though they were originals and to register such transfers, interest authorizations, discharges and discharge statements of conveyance as may be required to convey to the Purchasers clear title to the Acquired Assets subject only to Permitted Encumbrances, and (ii) take such steps as are necessary to give effect to the terms of this Order and the Purchase Agreement. Presentment of this Order and the Monitor's Certificate shall be the sole and sufficient authority for the Governmental Authorities to make and register transfers of title or interest free and clear of any Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances.
- 8. Without limiting the generality of foregoing paragraph 7:

- (a) each applicable Registrar under the Government of the Northwest Territories -Department of Industry, Tourism and Investment, including the Mining Recorder's Office of the Northwest Territories and all other government ministries and authorities in the Northwest Territories exercising jurisdiction with respect to the Acquired Assets, and each applicable Registrar under the Crown-Indigenous Relations and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut), including the Mining Recorder's Office of Nunavut shall and is hereby authorized, requested and directed to transfer in the name of one or more of the Purchasers, the mining leases, mineral claims and surface leases listed in **Schedule "C"** hereto free and clear of all Encumbrances, including without limitation, the Encumbrances listed in **Schedule "D**" hereto, other than the Permitted Encumbrances; and
- (b) the applicable Registrar of the Canadian Intellectual Property Office shall be and is hereby authorized and directed to (i) cancel and discharge those Encumbrances, if any, other than the Permitted Encumbrances, registered against the estate or interest of the Sellers in and to the Acquired Assets, and (ii) transfer all of the right, title and interest of the Sellers in and to the Acquired Assets free and clear of and from any and all Encumbrances, if any, other than the Permitted Encumbrances.
- 9. No further authorization, approval or other action by and no notice to or filing with any governmental authority or regulatory body exercising jurisdiction over the Acquired Assets shall be required for the Closing and post-Closing implementation of the Transaction contemplated in the Purchase Agreement.
- 10. Upon delivery of the Monitor's Certificate together with a certified copy of this Order, this Order shall be immediately registered by the NWT Land Registrar in accordance with section 175 of the *Land Titles Act* (NWT), and notwithstanding that the appeal period in respect of this Order has not elapsed.
- 11. Upon completion of the Transaction, the Sellers and all Persons who claim by, through or under the Sellers in respect of the Acquired Assets, and all persons or entities having any Claims of any kind whatsoever in respect of the Acquired Assets, save and except for the Persons entitled to the benefit of the Permitted Encumbrances (but solely with respect to and to the extent of such Permitted Encumbrances), shall stand absolutely and forever barred, estopped, and foreclosed from and permanently enjoined from pursuing,

asserting, or claiming any and all right, title, estate, interest, royalty, rental, equity of redemption, or other Claim or Encumbrance whatsoever in respect of or to the Acquired Assets, and to the extent that any such Persons remain in the possession or control of any of the Acquired Assets, or any artifacts, certificates, instruments or other indicia of title representing or evidencing any right, title, estate or interest in and to the Acquired Assets, they shall forthwith deliver possession thereof to the applicable Purchaser.

- 12. Following completion of the Transaction, the Sellers are hereby permitted to complete, execute and file any necessary application, articles of amendment, certificate of amendment or such other documents or instruments as may be required to change their respective legal names, to the extent required pursuant to any of the Transaction Documents, and such articles, documents or other instruments shall be deemed to be duly authorized, valid and effective and shall be accepted by the applicable governmental authority without the requirement (if any) of obtaining director or shareholder approval pursuant to any applicable federal, provincial or state legislation.
- 13. The Purchasers shall be entitled to enter into and upon, hold and enjoy the Acquired Assets for their own use and benefit without any interference of or by any Person claiming by, through or against the Sellers.
- 14. Immediately upon Closing of the Transaction, the holders of the Permitted Encumbrances, other than the First Lien Lenders and their agents, shall have no claim whatsoever against the Monitor or the Sellers.
- 15. The Monitor is directed to file with the Court a copy of the Monitor's Certificate forthwith after delivery thereof to the Purchasers.
- 16. Pursuant to clause 7(3)(c) of the *Personal Information Protection and Electronic Documents Act* (Canada), the Monitor and the Sellers are authorized and permitted to disclose and transfer to the Purchasers all human resources and payroll information in the Sellers' records pertaining to the Sellers' past and current employees. The Purchasers shall maintain and protect the privacy of such information and shall be entitled to use the personal information provided to it in accordance with applicable law.

17. The Sureties Support Confirmations shall inure to the benefit of the Applicants and their respective agents, successors, and assigns, all of whom are hereby deemed to be beneficiaries of such Sureties Support Confirmations.

BREAK-UP FEE AND CHARGE

- 18. The Sellers' obligation to pay the Break-Up Fee pursuant to and in accordance with the Purchase Agreement is hereby approved.
- 19. The Bidders shall be entitled to the benefit of and are hereby granted a charge (the "Break-Up Fee Charge") on the Property as security for the payment of the Break-Up Fee by the Sellers pursuant to and in accordance with the Purchase Agreement.
- 20. The Break-Up Fee Charge shall rank in priority subsequent to the security securing both the (i) Charges; and (ii) indebtedness under the Pre-filing Credit Agreement.

MISCELLANEOUS MATTERS

- 21. Notwithstanding:
 - (a) the pendency of these proceedings CCAA proceedings;
 - (b) any applications for a bankruptcy order now or hereafter issued pursuant to the Bankruptcy and Insolvency Act, RSC 1985, c B-3 (the "BIA") in respect of the Sellers and any bankruptcy order issued pursuant to any such applications;
 - (c) any application for a receivership order; or
 - (d) the provisions of any federal or provincial statute,

the vesting of the Acquired Assets in the Purchasers pursuant to this Order shall be binding on any trustee in bankruptcy or receiver that may be appointed in respect of the Sellers and shall not be void or voidable by creditors of the Sellers, nor shall it constitute nor be deemed to be a transfer at undervalue, settlement, fraudulent preference, assignment, fraudulent conveyance, or other reviewable transaction under the BIA or any other applicable federal or provincial legislation, nor shall it constitute oppressive or unfairly prejudicial conduct pursuant to any applicable federal or provincial legislation.

- 22. The Monitor, the Sellers, the Purchasers and any other interested party shall be at liberty to apply for further advice, assistance and direction as may be necessary in order to give full force and effect to the terms of this Order and to assist and aid the parties in closing the Transaction.
- 23. This Honourable Court shall retain exclusive jurisdiction to, among other things, interpret, implement, and enforce the terms and provisions of this Order, the Purchase Agreement, all amendments thereto, in connection with any disputes involving the Applicants, and to adjudicate, if necessary, any and all disputes concerning the Applicants and related in any way to the Transaction; provided, however, that in the event that this Honourable Court abstains from exercising or declines to exercise jurisdiction or is without jurisdiction, such abstention, refusal or lack of jurisdiction shall have no effect upon and shall not control, prohibit or limit the exercise of jurisdiction of any other court having competent jurisdiction with respect to any such matter. This Honourable Court hereby requests the aid and recognition of any court, tribunal, regulatory or administrative body having jurisdiction in Canada or in any of its provinces or territories, in the United States or in any of its states, including Delaware, or in any foreign jurisdiction, to act in aid of and to be complimentary to this Court in carrying out the terms of this Order, to give effect to this Order and to assist the Monitor in carrying out the terms of this Order. All courts, tribunals, regulatory and administrative bodies are hereby respectfully requested to make such order and to provide such assistance to the Monitor, as an officer of the Court, as may be necessary or desirable to give effect to this Order or to assist the Monitor and its agents in carrying out the terms of this Order.
- 24. Service of this Order shall be deemed good and sufficient by serving the same in accordance with the procedures in the CaseLines Service Order granted May 29, 2020 in these proceedings.

Justice of the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta

SCHEDULE "A"

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Execution Version

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BY AND AMONG

DDJ CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LLC,

BRIGADE CAPITAL MANAGEMENT, LP,

DOMINION DIAMOND HOLDINGS, LLC,

DOMINION DIAMOND MINES ULC,

DOMINION DIAMOND DELAWARE COMPANY LLC,

DOMINION DIAMOND MARKETING CORPORATION,

DOMINION DIAMOND CANADA ULC

AND

DOMINION FINCO INC.

Dated as of December 6, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE	I	
	CERTAIN DEFINITIONS	
1.1	Specific Definitions	2
1.2	Other Terms	20
1.3	Other Definitional Provisions	20
ARTICLE		
	FORMATION OF PURCHASER AND EFFECTIVENESS OF THIS AGREEMENT	
2.1	Formation	21
2.2	Purpose of Purchaser	21
2.3	Bidder's Covenant	21
2.4	First Lien Lender MSA	21
2.5	Sureties Support Confirmations.	
ARTICLE	Ш	
	PURCHASE AND SALE; ASSUMPTION OF CERTAIN LIABILITIES	
3.1	Acquired Assets	21
3.2	Excluded Assets	24
3.3	Assumed Liabilities	25
3.4	Excluded Liabilities	26
3.5	Conveyance and Consideration	28
3.6	Assigned Contracts/Previously Omitted Contracts	28
3.7	Assets Held by the Retained Subsidiaries	30
ARTICLE	IV	
	PURCHASE PRICE AND PAYMENT	
4.1	Purchase Price	30
4.2	Satisfaction of Purchase Price	31
4.3	Additional Consideration/Capitalization	31
4.4	Further Assurances	31
ARTICLE		
	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLERS	
5.1	Organization and Power	32

5	.2	Authority; No Violation	32
5	.3	Consents	32
5	.4	Subsidiaries	33
5	.5	Title and Sufficiency of Assets	33
5	.6	Financial Statements	34
5	.7	Compliance with Laws	34
5	.8	Authorizations	34
5	.9	Material Contracts	34
5	.10	Intentionally Deleted	35
5	.11	Ekati Mine	35
5	.12	Leased Property	35
5	.13	Interests in Properties and Mineral Rights	36
5	.14	Litigation	36
5	.15	Environmental Matters	36
5	.16	Aboriginal Claims	36
5	.17	Employees	37
5	.18	Collective Agreements	37
5	.19	Employee Plans	37
5	.20	Taxes	38
5	.21	Brokers and Finders	39
5	.22	No Other Representations or Warranties	39
ARTICL	E VI		
		REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BIDDERS	
	.1	Organization and Power	
	.2	Purchaser's Authority; No Violation	
	.3	Consents, Approvals or Authorizations	
	.4	Brokers	
	.5	GST Registration	
6	.6	"As Is, Where Is" Basis	40
	.7	Investment Canada Act	41
6	.8	Financial Capability	41
6	.9	No Other Representations or Warranties	41
6	.10	Joint and Several	42

ARTICLE VII

		COVENANTS OF SELLERS AND/OR PURCHASER	
7	'.1	Conduct of Business of Sellers	42
7	7.2 Consents and Approvals		44
7	7.3 Confidentiality		46
7	7.4 Change of Name		46
7	'.5	Bidder Parties' Access to Sellers' Records	46
7	'.6	Notification of Certain Matters	46
7	7.7	Preservation of Records	47
7	'.8	Publicity	47
7	'.9	Material Adverse Effect	47
7	'.10	Sale Free and Clear; No Successor Liability	48
7	7.11	Casualty Loss	48
7	.12	Debtors-in-Possession	48
7.13 CCAA Court Filings		CCAA Court Filings	48
7.14 Payment of Cure Amount		Payment of Cure Amount	49
7	.15	GNWT Royalties	49
7	.16	Permitted Encumbrances/Assigned Contracts	49
ARTICL	LE VII		
		EMPLOYEE MATTERS	
		Covenants of Sellers with respect to Employees	
		Covenants of Purchaser with respect to Employees	50
ARTICL	LE IX	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF PURCHASER	
9	9.1	CCAA Court Approvals	51
9	0.2	Antitrust Approvals	51
9	0.3	No Court Orders	51
9		Representations and Warranties True as of Both Effective Date and Closing Date	51
9	9.5	Compliance with Covenants	52
9	9.6	No Material Adverse Effect	52
9	9.7	Essential Contracts; Cure Amount	52
9	9.8	Authorizations	52
9	9.9	Sureties Support Confirmations	52

	9.10	Ordinary Course Operations	52
	9.11	Delivery of Acquired Assets	52
	9.12	Corporate Documents	53
	9.13	Release of Encumbrances	53
	9.14	Accounts Payable	53
	9.15	First Lien Lender MSA Documents	53
ARTI	CLE X		
		CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SELLERS	
	10.1	CCAA Court Approvals	53
	10.2	Antitrust Approvals	53
	10.3	No Court Orders	53
	10.4	Representations and Warranties True as of Both Effective Date and Closing Date	53
	10.5	Compliance with Covenants	54
	10.6	Corporate Documents	54
ARTI	CLE XI		
		CLOSING	
	11.1	Closing	54
	11.2	Deliveries by Sellers	54
	11.3	Deliveries by Purchaser	55
	11.4	Monitor's Certificate	56
ARTI	CLE XI		
		TERMINATION	
	12.1	Termination of Agreement	
	12.2	Procedure and Effect of Termination	
	12.3	Breach by Bidder	58
	12.4	Break-up Fee	59
ARTI	CLE XI	II MISCELLANEOUS	
	13.1	Expenses	59
	13.2	Survival of Representations and Warranties; Survival of Confidentiality	60
	13.3	Amendment; Waiver	60
	13.4	Bidders	60
	13.5	Notices	61

13.6	Effect of Investigations	. 62
13.7	Counterparts; Electronic Signatures	. 63
13.8	Headings	. 63
13.9	Applicable Law and Jurisdiction	. 63
13.10	Binding Nature; Assignment	. 63
13.11	Designated Purchasers	. 63
13.12	No Third Party Beneficiaries	. 64
13.13	No Recourse	. 64
13.14	Tax Matters	. 64
13.15	Construction	. 67
13.16	Entire Understanding	. 68
13.17	No Presumption Against Drafting Party	. 68
13.18	No Punitive Damages	. 68
13.19	Time of Essence	. 68
13.20	Severability	. 68

LIST OF SCHEDULES

SCHEDULE A	Assigned and Excluded Contracts
SCHEDULE B	First Lien Lender MSA

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT is dated as of December 6, 2020 (the "<u>Effective Date</u>"), by and among DDJ Capital Management, LLC ("<u>DDJ</u>"), Brigade Capital Management, LP ("<u>Brigade</u>", and together with DDJ, the "<u>Bidders</u>" and each individually, a "<u>Bidder</u>"), Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("<u>Dominion Holdings</u>"), Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, a British Columbia unlimited liability company and a wholly owned subsidiary of Dominion Holdings ("<u>DDM</u>"), Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of DDM ("<u>DDC</u>"), Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of DDM ("<u>DDC</u>"), Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of DDM (DDC ("<u>DDCU</u>"), Dominion Finco Inc. ("<u>Finco</u>" and together with Dominion Holdings, DDM, DDC, Dominion Marketing and DDCU, the "<u>Sellers</u>").

WHEREAS, DDM is a diamond producer with ownership interests in diamond projects in the Northwest Territories and Sellers are engaged, directly and indirectly through the Acquired Subsidiaries (as defined below), in the business of mining and selling rough diamonds to the global market (the "<u>Business</u>");

WHEREAS, on April 22, 2020 (the "Filing Date"), the Sellers obtained an initial order (the "Initial Order") under the Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act (Canada) ("<u>CCAA</u>") from the Alberta Court of Queen's Bench (the "<u>CCAA Court</u>") that, among other things, commenced the CCAA proceedings (the "<u>CCAA Proceedings</u>") and granted an initial stay of proceedings in respect of the Sellers (the "<u>Stay</u>"). On May 1, 2020, the Sellers obtained an amended and restated version of the Initial Order from the CCAA Court (as further amended and restated from time to time, the "<u>Amended and Restated Initial Order</u>") that, among other things, extended the Stay.

WHEREAS, the Bidders intend and have agreed to constitute one or more special purpose acquisition vehicles (the "<u>Purchaser</u>") to purchase the Sellers' right, title and interest in and to the Acquired Assets (as defined below) and assume the Assumed Liabilities (as defined below) on the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, subject to obtaining the Sale Order (as defined below) (the "<u>Acquisition</u>");

WHEREAS, the Sellers and Bidders have agreed that, pending the constitution of the Purchaser, the Bidders shall have executed this Agreement on behalf of the Purchaser, who shall upon constitution, become a Party to and accept the terms and conditions of this Agreement and undertake to perform all of the obligations of and exercise all of the rights of the Purchaser under this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to consummate the Acquisition as promptly as practicable following the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set out herein, including the issuance of the Sale Order.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the respective representations, covenants, agreements and warranties herein contained, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

CERTAIN DEFINITIONS

1.1 <u>Specific Definitions</u>. Capitalized terms used herein shall have the meanings set forth below:

"Aboriginal Agreements" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 5.16(a).

"<u>Aboriginal Claims</u>" means any and all claims (whether or not proven) by any Person, pursuant to section 35 of the *Constitution Act, 1982 Schedule B to the Canada Act, 1982 (U.K.)* or otherwise, to or in respect of: (1) rights, title or interests of any Aboriginal Group by virtue of its status as an Aboriginal Group; (2) treaty rights; (3) Métis rights, title or interests; or (4) rights under land claims and agreements; or (5) specific or comprehensive claims being considered by the Government of Canada; and includes any alleged or proven failure of the Crown to have satisfied, prior to the date hereof, any of its duties to any claimant of any of the foregoing.

"<u>Aboriginal Group</u>" means any band (as defined in the *Indian Act* (Canada)), First Nation, Métis community, Inuit group, tribal council, band council or other aboriginal organization in Canada.

"Acquired Assets" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.1.

"<u>Acquired Subsidiaries</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 3.1(a)</u>.

"Acquisition" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"<u>Action</u>" means any litigation (in Law or in equity), arbitration, mediation, action, lawsuit, proceeding, written complaint, written charge, written claim, written demand, hearing, investigation or like matter (whether public or private) commenced, brought, conducted, or heard before or otherwise involving any Governmental Body, whether administrative, judicial or arbitral in nature.

"<u>Advance Ruling Certificate</u>" means an advance ruling certificate issued by the Commissioner pursuant to section 102 of the Competition Act with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"<u>Affiliate</u>" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person, and the term "control" (including the terms "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by Contract or otherwise. For the avoidance of doubt, none of the Bidders are, nor will the Purchaser be, an Affiliate of Sellers for purposes of this Agreement or otherwise.

"<u>Agreement</u>" means this Asset Purchase Agreement, including all Schedules hereto and the Seller Disclosure Letter, as it may be further amended from time to time in accordance with its terms.

"<u>Allocation</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 13.14(e)</u>.

"<u>Alternate Transaction</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 12.4(a)</u>.

"<u>Amended and Restated Initial Order</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"<u>Ancillary Documents</u>" means any certificate, agreement, document or other instrument (other than this Agreement) to be executed and delivered by a Party in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"<u>Antitrust Approvals</u>" means the Competition Act Approval, if required, and each of the other Mandatory Antitrust Approvals (if any).

"<u>Antitrust Laws</u>" means the Competition Act and any competition, merger control and antitrust Law of any other applicable supranational, national, federal, state, provincial or local Law designed or intended to prohibit, restrict or regulate actions having the purpose or effect of monopolizing or restraining trade or lessening competition of any other country or jurisdiction, to the extent applicable to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

"<u>Arbitrating Accountant</u>" means an internationally recognized certified public accounting firm jointly selected by Purchaser and Sellers that is not then engaged to perform accounting, tax or auditing services for Sellers or Purchaser.

"Assigned Contracts" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.1(1).

"Assignment and Assumption Agreement" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 11.2(b).

"<u>Assignment and Assumption of Leases</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 11.2(f)</u>.

"<u>Assignment Order</u>" means an Order of the CCAA Court made in the CCAA Proceedings, in form and substance acceptable to Parties, acting reasonably, assigning to the Purchaser the rights and obligations of Sellers under an Assigned Contract for which a consent, approval or waiver necessary for the assignment of such Assigned Contract has not been obtained.

"Assumed Liabilities" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.3.

"Assumed Plans" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 8.2(a).

"<u>Authorization</u>" means with respect to any Person, any order, permit, approval, consent, waiver, license, registration, qualification, certification or similar authorization of any Governmental Body having jurisdiction over the Person, and shall include all environmental permits, licenses and other Authorizations, and all surface leases and water or riparian rights, and for greater certainty in respect of the Sellers shall include the Environmental Agreement.

"Bidder Advisor" means Houlihan Lokey, Inc.

<u>"Bidder Parties</u>" means the Bidders and the Purchaser, collectively, and a "<u>Bidder Party</u>" refers to any of them.

"<u>Bidder Related Party</u>" means any former, current or future direct or indirect director, manager, officer, employee, agent or Affiliate of any of the Bidder Parties; any former, current or future, direct or indirect holder of any equity interests or securities of any of the Bidder Parties (whether such holder is a limited or general partner, member, stockholder, trust, trust beneficiary or otherwise); any former, current or future assignee of any of the Bidder Parties; any equity or debt financing source of any of the Bidder Parties; any former, current or future direct or indirect funds or accounts managed or advised by any of the Bidder Parties; or any former, current or future director, officer, trustee, beneficiary, employee, agent, Representative, Affiliate, advisor, general or limited partner, manager, member, stockholder, or assignee of any of the foregoing.

"Bidders" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"Break-Up Fee" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 12.4(a).

"Brigade" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"<u>Budget</u>" shall mean a budget of receipts and expenditures prepared by Sellers and approved by the Bidders on or prior to the Effective Date for the period up to Closing, as it may be amended and updated from time to time with the approval of the Bidders, acting reasonably.

"Business" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"<u>Business Day</u>" shall mean any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday, or a statutory holiday in New York City, New York, U.S.A. or Calgary, Alberta, Canada.

"Canadian Assets" means all Acquired Assets other than the Purchaser Acquired Interests.

"<u>Cash and Cash Equivalents</u>" means all of Sellers' cash (including petty cash and checks received prior to the close of business on the Closing Date), checking account balances, marketable securities, certificates of deposits, time deposits, bankers' acceptances, commercial paper, security entitlements, securities accounts, commodity Contracts, commodity accounts, government securities and any other cash equivalents, whether on hand, in transit, in banks or other financial institutions, or otherwise held, and any security, collateral or other deposits.

"CCAA" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"CCAA Court" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"<u>CCAA Proceedings</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"<u>Claims</u>" means any and all claims, charges, lawsuits, demands, directions, Orders, suits, inquires made, hearings, judgments, warnings, investigations, notices of violation, notice of noncompliance, litigation, proceedings, arbitration, or other disputes, whether civil, criminal, administrative, regulator or otherwise.

"<u>Closing</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 11.1</u>.

"<u>Closing Cure Amount</u>" means the Cure Amount in respect of Assigned Contracts which is payable on Closing, provided that in no event shall such aggregate amount exceed US\$10,500,000.

"<u>Closing Date</u>" means the date on which the Closing shall occur.

"Code" means the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"<u>Collective Agreement</u>" means any collective agreement, letter of understanding, letter of intent or any other similar Contract with or commitment to any trade union, employee association, labour organization or similar entity.

"<u>Commissioner</u>" means the Commissioner of Competition appointed under the Competition Act or any person duly authorized to exercise the powers and perform the duties of the Commissioner of Competition.

"Competition Act" means the *Competition Act* (Canada), as amended.

"<u>Competition Act Approval</u>" means: (i) the issuance of an Advance Ruling Certificate and such Advance Ruling Certificate has not been rescinded prior to Closing; or (ii) the Purchaser and the Sellers have given the notice required under section 114 of the Competition Act with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the applicable waiting period under section 123 of the Competition Act has expired or has been terminated in accordance with the Competition Act; or (iii) the obligation to give the requisite notice has been waived pursuant to paragraph 113(c) of the Competition Act, and, in the case of (ii) or (iii), the Purchaser has been advised in writing by the Commissioner that, in effect, such person is of the view that sufficient grounds at that time do not exist to initiate proceedings before the Competition Tribunal under section 92 of the Competition Act in respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and therefore the Commissioner, at that time, does not intend to make an application under section 92 of the Competition Act in respect of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement ("<u>no-action</u> <u>letter</u>"), and the form of and any terms and conditions attached to any such advice are acceptable to the Purchaser, acting reasonably, and such advice has not been rescinded prior to Closing.

"<u>Competition Tribunal</u>" means the Competition Tribunal established under the *Competition Tribunal Act* (Canada).

"Conditions Certificate" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 11.4.

"Confidentiality Agreement" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 7.3.

"<u>Contaminants</u>" means any noise, heat, vibration or Hazardous Materials that can be discharged into or be present in the Environment.

"<u>Contract</u>" means any written or oral contract, purchase order, service order, sales order, indenture, note, bond, lease, sublease, license, understanding, instrument or other agreement, arrangement or commitment, whether express or implied.

"<u>Cure Amount</u>" means (i) with respect to any Assigned Contract for which a required consent to assignment has not been obtained and is to be assigned to the Purchaser in accordance with the terms of the Assignment Order, the amounts, if any, required to be paid to remedy all of the Sellers' monetary defaults existing as at the Closing Date under such Assigned Contract (or such other amounts as may be agreed by the Purchaser and the counterparty to such Assigned Contract), and (ii) with respect to any Assigned Contract to be assigned on consent, where consent is required, the amount, if any, required to be paid to a counterparty to secure its consent to the assignment of the applicable Assigned Contract by any of the Sellers to the Purchaser (which amount shall be set out on the form of contractual consent agreed to by the Purchaser and the counterparty to such Assigned Contract).

"<u>Cure Funding Amount</u>" means the aggregate of (i) the Closing Cure Amount and (ii) such other amount as may be required to satisfy the Cure Amount, provided that in no event shall the aggregate "Cure Funding Amount" be greater than US\$20,500,000.

"<u>Data Room</u>" means the material contained in the virtual data room established by Sellers in connection with the CCAA Proceedings as of 5:00 p.m. (Eastern time) on December 3, 2020.

"DDC" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"DDCU" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"DDJ" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"DDM" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"<u>DDMI</u>" means Diavik Diamond Mines (2012), Inc., a company incorporated under the laws of Canada, as the manager of the Diavik Joint Venture.

"Designated Purchaser" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 13.11.

"<u>Diavik Diamond Mine</u>" means the diamond mine located approximately 300 kilometres from Yellowknife in the Northwest Territories, Canada, and known as the "Diavik Diamond Mine."

"<u>Diavik Joint Venture</u>" means the unincorporated joint venture arrangement established pursuant to the Diavik Joint Venture Agreement in relation to the Diavik Diamond Mine.

"<u>Diavik Joint Venture Agreement</u>" means the joint venture agreement dated March 23, 1995 between DDM and DDMI originally entered into between Aber Resources Limited and Kennecott Canada Inc. as of March 23, 1995, as amended from time to time, with the current parties thereto being DDM and DDMI.

"<u>Diavik Joint Venture Interest</u>" means the undivided 40% beneficial interest in the assets (including property and products derived therefrom) of the Diavik Joint Venture held by DDM pursuant to the Diavik Joint Venture Agreement.

"<u>Diavik Leases</u>" means the surface and mining leases constituting the Diavik Diamond Mine and subject to the Diavik Joint Venture Agreement.

"Diavik Realization Account" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 7.1(a)(iv).

"Diavik Realization Assets" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 3.1(b).

"Documents" means all of Sellers' books, records and other information in any form relating to the Business or the Acquired Assets, including accounting books and records, sales and purchase records, lists of suppliers and customers, lists of potential customers, credit and pricing information, personnel and payroll records of Employees, Tax records, business reports, plans and projections, production reports and records, inventory reports and records, business, engineering and consulting reports, marketing and advertising materials, research and development reports and records, maps, all plans, surveys, specifications, and as-built drawings relating to the Mine Properties, buildings, structures, erections, improvements, appurtenances and fixtures situate on or forming part of the Ekati Diamond Mine, the Diavik Diamond Mine and any other real property interests included in the Acquired Assets, including all such electrical, mechanical and structural drawings related thereto, environmental reports, soil and substratum studies, inspection records, financial records, and all other records, books, documents and data bases recorded or stored by means of any device, including in electronic form, relating to the Business, the Acquired Assets or the Employees, and other similar materials, in each case, whether in electronic, paper or other form, but excluding Sellers' corporate charter, minute and stock record books, and corporate seal.

"Dominion Holdings" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"Dominion Marketing" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"Effective Date" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"<u>Ekati Buffer Zone</u>" means the property and assets (including products derived from such property) comprising the Ekati Buffer Zone as described in the technical report entitled "Ekati Diamond Mine, Northwest Territories, Canada, NI-43-101 Technical Report" dated July 31, 2016.

"<u>Ekati Buffer Zone Leases</u>" means the surface and mining leases constituting the Ekati Buffer Zone.

"<u>Ekati Core Zone</u>" means the property and assets (including products derived from such property) that are the subject of the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement.

"<u>Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture</u>" means the unincorporated joint venture arrangement established pursuant to the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement in relation to the Ekati Core Zone.

"<u>Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement</u>" means the joint venture agreement titled 'Northwest Territories Diamonds Joint Venture Agreement – Core Zone Property' dated April 17, 1997 originally entered into among BHP Diamonds Inc., Dia Met Minerals Ltd., Charles E. Fipke and Dr. Stewart L. Blusson, as amended from time to time, with the current parties thereto being DDM and 1012986 B.C. Ltd. "<u>Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Interest</u>" means an undivided 88.889% beneficial interest in the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture, held by DDM pursuant to the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement.

"<u>Ekati Core Zone Leases</u>" means the surface and mining leases constituting the Ekati Core Zone and subject to the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement.

"<u>Ekati Diamond Mine</u>" means the diamond mine located approximately 310 kilometres from Yellowknife in the Northwest Territories, Canada, and known as the "Ekati Diamond Mine."

"<u>Employee</u>" means an individual who, as of the applicable date, is employed by Sellers or their Subsidiaries in connection with the Business.

"Employee Plan" means all employee benefit, welfare, supplemental unemployment benefit, bonus, pension, profit sharing, executive compensation, current or deferred compensation, incentive compensation, stock compensation, stock purchase, stock option, stock appreciation, phantom stock option, savings, vacation pay, severance or termination pay, retirement, supplementary retirement, hospitalization insurance, salary continuation, legal, health or other medical, dental, life, disability or other insurance (whether insured or self-insured) plan, program, agreement or arrangement, including post-retirement health and life insurance benefit plans, and every other written or oral benefit plan, program, agreement or arrangement sponsored, maintained or contributed to or required to be contributed to by the Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries for the benefit of the Employees or former Employees and their dependents or beneficiaries by which the Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries are bound or with respect to which the Sellers or any of their subsidiaries participate or have any actual or potential Liability (excluding, for greater certainty, any statutory benefits plan).

"Encumbrance" means any caveats, security interests or similar interests, hypothecations, pledges, mortgages, deeds, deeds of trust, liens, encumbrances, trusts or statutory, constructive or deemed trusts, reservations of ownership, title defects or imperfections, royalties, leases, options, rights including rights of pre-emption or first refusal, privileges, interests, assignments, easements, rights of way, encroachments, restrictive covenants, actions, demands, judgements, executions, levies, taxes, writs of enforcement, proxies, voting trusts or agreements, transfer restrictions under any shareholder agreement or similar agreements, charges, conditional sales or other title retention agreements or other impositions, restrictions on transfer or use of any nature whatsoever or other Claims, whether contractual, statutory, financial, monetary or otherwise, whether or not they have attached or been perfected, registered or filed and whether secured, unsecured or otherwise.

"<u>Environment</u>" means the components of the earth, and includes: (a) land, water, and air, including all layers of the atmosphere, (b) all organic and inorganic matter and living organisms, and (c) the interacting natural systems that include components referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b).

"<u>Environmental Agreement</u>" means the Environmental Agreement, dated as of January 6, 1997 as amended on April 14, 2003, on April 10, 2013 and on November 21, 2018 between Her Majesty The Queen in Right of Canada and the Government of the Northwest Territories and Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC.

"<u>Environmental Law</u>" means the Environmental Agreement and any Regulation which is related to or which regulates or otherwise imposes obligations, liability or standards of conduct concerning the Environment, health and safety, mineral resources, discharges, Contaminants, reclamation and restoration, Releases or threatened Releases of Contaminants, including Hazardous Materials, into the Environment or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, generation, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, cleanup, transport or handling of Hazardous Materials.

"Environmental Liabilities and Obligations" means all Liabilities arising from or relating to the Environment, mineral resources, health or safety, Contaminants, reclamation and restoration or arising under any, or arising from any Environmental Law, including Liabilities related to: (a) the manufacture, processing, handling, generation, treatment, distribution, recycling, transportation, storage, use, cleanup, arrangement for disposal or disposal of, or exposure to, Hazardous Materials and/or Contaminants; (b) the Release of Hazardous Materials and/or Contaminants, including migration onto or from the real property included in the Acquired Assets; (c) any other pollution or contamination of the surface, substrata, soil, air, ground water, surface water or marine environments; (d) any other obligations imposed under Environmental Law including pursuant to any applicable Authorizations issued pursuant to or under any Environmental Law; (e) Orders, notices to comply, notices of violation, alleged non-compliance and inspection reports with respect to any Liabilities pursuant to Environmental Law; and (f) all obligations with respect to personal injury, property damage, environmental damage, wrongful death, endangerment to the health or animal life, damage to plant life and other damages and losses arising under applicable Environmental Law.

"<u>Essential Contracts</u>" means, collectively, (i) the Aboriginal Agreements and related agreements, and (ii) those other Contracts to which a Seller is a party or beneficiary which are Material Contracts and specified as "Essential Contracts" on <u>Schedule A</u>, as may be modified from time to time after the date of this Agreement pursuant to <u>Section 3.6</u>.

"Excluded Assets" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.2.

"<u>Excluded Contracts</u>" means, collectively, those Contracts to which a Seller is a party or beneficiary and specified as "Excluded Contracts" on <u>Schedule A</u>, as may be modified from time to time after the date of this Agreement pursuant to <u>Section 3.6</u>.

"Excluded Liabilities" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.4.

"Filing Date" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"<u>Final Order</u>" means an action taken or order issued by the CCAA Court or other applicable Governmental Body as to which: (i) no request or motion for stay of the action or order is pending, no such stay is in effect, and, if any deadline for filing any such request or motion is designated by statute or regulation, it is passed, including any extensions thereof; (ii) no petition or motion for rehearing or reconsideration of the action or order, or protest of any kind, is pending before the Governmental Body and the time for filing any such petition or motion is passed; (iii) the Governmental Body does not have the action or order under reconsideration or review on its own motion and the time for such reconsideration or review has passed; and (iv) the action or order is not then under judicial review or appeal, there is no notice of leave to appeal, appeal or other motion or application for judicial review pending, and the deadline for filing such notice of appeal or other motion or application for judicial review has passed, including any extensions thereof.

"Finco" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"First Lien Lenders" means the lenders under the Pre-filing Credit Agreement.

"<u>First Lien Lender MSA</u>" means the Mutual Support Agreement dated as of December 4, 2020 between the Bidders, Western Asset Management Company, LLC and the First Lien Lenders and attached hereto as <u>Schedule B</u>.

"<u>Glowworm Lake Property</u>" means the mineral leases held by DDM covering an area of 132,560 hectares bordering the eastern side of the Diavik Diamond Mine.

"GNWT" shall have the Government of the Northwest Territories.

"<u>Governmental Body</u>" means any government, quasi-governmental entity, or other governmental or regulatory body, board, commission, tribunal, agency or political subdivision thereof of any nature, whether national, international, multi-national, supra-national, foreign, federal, state, provincial, territorial, Aboriginal or local, or any agency, branch, department, official, entity, instrumentality or authority thereof, or any court or arbitrator (public or private) of applicable jurisdiction.

"<u>GST</u>" means goods and services tax, including harmonized sales tax, payable under the GST Legislation.

"<u>GST Legislation</u>" means Part IX of the *Excise Tax Act* (Canada), as amended from time to time.

"<u>Guarantee</u>" means any guarantee or other contingent liability, direct or indirect, with respect to any Indebtedness or obligations of another Person, through a Contract or otherwise.

"<u>Hazardous Material</u>" means any substance, material, emission or waste which is defined, regulated, listed or prohibited by any Governmental Body, including petroleum and its byproducts, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls and any material, waste or substance which is defined or identified as a "hazardous waste," "hazardous substance," "hazardous material," "restricted hazardous waste," "industrial waste," "solid waste," "contaminant,", "dangerous good", "deleterious substance", "greenhouse gas emission", "pollutant," "toxic waste" or "toxic substance" or words of similar import or otherwise regulated under or subject to any provision of Environmental Law.

"<u>IFRS</u>" means generally accepted accounting principles as set out in the CPA Canada Handbook – Accounting for an entity that prepares its financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as applied by the International Accounting Standards Board, at the relevant time, applied on a consistent basis.

"Indebtedness" means, with respect to any Person, (a) all liabilities of such Person for borrowed money, whether secured or unsecured, including all outstanding principal, interest, fees and other amounts payable with respect thereto (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any prepayment penalties, make-whole payments or breakage fees associated with the payment of such borrowed money), (b) all liabilities of such Person evidenced by notes, debentures, bonds or similar instruments, including all outstanding principal, interest, fees and other amounts payable with respect thereto (including, for the avoidance of doubt, any prepayment penalties, make-whole payments or breakage fees associated with the payment thereof), for the payment of which such Person is responsible, (c) all obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase price of property or services (including "earn out" payments), all conditional sale obligations of such Person and all obligations of such Person under any title retention agreement, (d) all obligations of such Person for the reimbursement of any obligor on any letter of credit, banker's acceptance or similar credit transaction, but excluding any obligations that are fully discharged at the Closing, (e) obligations under any interest rate, currency or other hedging arrangement or derivatives transaction, (f) all obligations of such Person with respect to the posting of collateral and similar obligations or as obligor, guarantor, surety or otherwise, including pursuant to "keep well" agreements, agreements to maintain or contribute cash or capital to any Person or other similar agreements or arrangements, but excluding any such obligations that are fully discharged at the Closing, and (g) any change of control payments or prepayment premiums, penalties, charges or equivalents thereof with respect to any obligations of the type referred to in clauses (a) through (f) that are required to be paid at the time of, or the payment of which would become due and payable solely as a result of, the execution of this Agreement or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby.

"Indemnity Assumption" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 4.2(b).

"Initial Allocation" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 13.14(e).

"Initial Order" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"Intellectual Property" means all intellectual property and proprietary rights of any kind, including the following: (a) trademarks, service marks, trade names, slogans, logos, designs, symbols, trade dress, internet domain names, uniform resource identifiers, rights in design, brand names, any fictitious names, d/b/a's or similar filings related thereto, or any variant of any of them, and other similar designations of source or origin, together with all goodwill, registrations and applications related to the foregoing; (b) copyrights and copyrightable subject matter (including works and any registration and applications for any of the foregoing); (c) trade secrets and other confidential or proprietary business information (including manufacturing and production processes and techniques, research and development information, technology, intangibles, drawings, specifications, designs, plans, proposals, technical data, financial, marketing and business data, pricing and cost information, business and marketing plans, customer and supplier lists and information), know how, proprietary processes, formulae, algorithms, models, industrial property rights, and methodologies, in each case whether patentable or not; (d) computer software, computer programs, and databases (whether in source code, object code or other form); (e) patents, industrial designs and inventions, together with all registrations and applications related to the foregoing; and (f) all rights to sue for past, present and future infringement, misappropriation, dilution or other violation of any of the foregoing and all remedies at law or equity associated therewith.

"<u>Interim Facility</u>" means the interim financing facility evidenced by the Interim Facility Credit Agreement, entered into to provide financing during the pendency of the CCAA Proceedings, as the same may be amended, restated or supplemented from time to time.

"Interim Facility Credit Agreement" means that certain Amended and Restated Interim Financing Term Sheet dated as of June 15, 2020 among Washington Diamond Lending, LLC, the other Interim Lenders party thereto, DDM, as the Borrower (as defined therein) thereunder, and the Guarantors (as defined therein), evidencing the Interim Facility to be provided by the Interim Lenders to DDM, as Borrower, as the same may be amended, modified or supplemented from time to time.

"<u>Interim Lenders</u>" means Washington Diamond Lending, LLC and the other Interim Lenders (as defined in the Interim Facility Credit Agreement), as interim lenders under the Interim Facility Credit Agreement and the Interim Facility and any assignee(s) thereof.

"<u>Inventory</u>" means all diamonds and other inventory of any kind or nature, including stockpiles and goods, maintained, held or stored by or for any Seller, whether or not prepaid, and wherever located or held, including any goods in transit, and any prepaid deposits for any of the same, including all diamonds no longer held by DDMI prior to Closing in respect of the Diavik Joint Venture Interests and whose title has transferred to Sellers.

"Investment Canada Act" means the Investment Canada Act, as amended.

"IP Assignment and Assumption Agreement" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 11.2(g).

"Joint Venture" means each of the Diavik Joint Venture, the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture and the Lac de Gras Joint Venture.

"Joint Venture Agreements" means, collectively, the Diavik Joint Venture Agreement, the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement and the Lac de Gras Joint Venture Agreement, and "Joint Venture Agreement" means any one of them as applicable.

"<u>Knowledge of Sellers</u>" or "<u>Sellers' Knowledge</u>" means, with respect to any matter, the actual knowledge, after due inquiry, of each of the individuals set forth on <u>Section 1.1(a)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter.

"<u>Lac de Gras</u>" means the exploration property and assets (including products derived from such property) that is the subject of the Lac de Gras Joint Venture Agreement.

"<u>Lac de Gras Joint Venture</u>" means the unincorporated joint venture arrangement established pursuant to the Lac de Gras Joint Venture Agreement in relation to Lac de Gras.

"<u>Lac de Gras Joint Venture Agreement</u>" means the joint venture agreement dated June 30, 2015 entered into among Dominion Diamond Holdings Ltd., 6355137 Canada Inc. and North Arrow Minerals Inc.

"<u>Lac de Gras Joint Venture Interest</u>" means an undivided 77.31% beneficial interest in Lac de Gras Joint Venture held by DDM pursuant to the Lac de Gras Joint Venture Agreement.

"Lac de Gras Leases" means the surface and mining leases constituting Lac de Gras.

"<u>Law</u>" means any federal, territorial, state, provincial, local, municipal, foreign or international, multinational or other law, treaty, statute, constitution, principle of common law, resolution, ordinance, code, edict, decree, rule, regulation, ruling or requirement issued, enacted, adopted, promulgated, implemented or otherwise put into effect by or under the authority of any Governmental Body.

"<u>Liability</u>" means, as to any Person, any debt, Claim, liability (including any liability that results from, relates to or arises out of tort or any other product liability claim), duty, responsibility, obligation, commitment, assessment, cost, expense, loss, expenditure, charge, fee, penalty, fine, contribution or premium of any kind or nature whatsoever, whether known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, absolute or contingent, direct or indirect, accrued or unaccrued, liquidated or unliquidated, or due or to become due, and regardless of when sustained, incurred or asserted or when the relevant events occurred or circumstances existed.

"<u>Mandatory Antitrust Approvals</u>" means each of the approvals or consents of any Governmental Body, or the expiration of the applicable notice or waiting period, in each case required to consummate the Acquisition and the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement under applicable Antitrust Laws, including by means of a decision, in whatever form (including a declaration of lack of jurisdiction or a mere filing or notification, if the Closing can take place, pursuant to the applicable Antitrust Law, without a decision or the expiry of any waiting period) by any Governmental Body under the Antitrust Laws of any of any jurisdiction, authorizing or not objecting to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, provided that any terms or conditions attached to such decision are acceptable to the Purchaser.

"Material Adverse Effect" means any event, occurrence, fact, condition, or change that is, or would reasonably be expected to become, individually or in the aggregate, materially adverse to: (a) the Business (other than in relation to the Diavik Joint Venture Interest), results of operations, condition (financial or otherwise), Acquired Assets or Assumed Liabilities of Sellers and their respective Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; or (b) the ability of Sellers to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby on a timely basis; provided, however, that, for the purposes of clause (a), a Material Adverse Effect shall not be deemed to include events, occurrences, facts, conditions or changes arising out of, relating to or resulting from: (i) changes generally affecting the economy or credit, financial, or securities markets; (ii) any outbreak or escalation of war or any act of terrorism; (iii) changes in applicable Law; (iv) changes in IFRS; (v) Sellers' failure to meet internal or published projections, forecasts, or revenue or earnings predictions for any period (but, for the avoidance of doubt, not the underlying cause(s) of any such failure to the extent such underlying cause is not otherwise excluded from the definition of Material Adverse Effect); (vi) changes in political conditions; (vii) general conditions in the industry in which Sellers and their respective Subsidiaries operate; (viii) the announcement of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; or (ix) the commencement or pendency of the CCAA Proceedings; provided further, however, that any event, change, and effect referred to in clauses (i), (ii), (iii), (iv), (vi) and (vii) immediately above shall be taken into account in determining whether a Material Adverse Effect has occurred or would reasonably be expected to occur to the extent that such event, change, or effect has a disproportionate effect on Sellers and their respective Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, compared to other participants in the industries in which Sellers and their respective Subsidiaries conduct their businesses.

"Material Contract" means any Contract:

(a) that if terminated or modified or if it ceased to be in effect, would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(b) that is a partnership agreement, limited liability company agreement, joint venture agreement or similar agreement or arrangement, including the Joint Venture Agreements, relating to the formation, creation or operation of any partnership, limited liability company or joint venture in which Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries is a partner, member or joint venturer (or other participant) that is material to Sellers, their Subsidiaries or the Business, or the ability of Sellers and their Subsidiaries to develop any of their material projects, but excluding any such partnership, limited liability company or joint venture which is a wholly-owned Subsidiary of Sellers;

(c) under which Indebtedness for borrowed money in excess of \$7,500,000 is or may become outstanding or pursuant to which any property or asset of Sellers or their Subsidiaries is mortgaged, pledged or otherwise subject to an Encumbrance securing Indebtedness for borrowed money in excess of \$7,500,000 or under which Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries has guaranteed any liabilities or obligations of a third party in excess of \$7,500,000, in each case, other than any such Contract between two or more wholly-owned Subsidiaries of Sellers or between Sellers and/or one or more of their wholly-owned Subsidiaries;

(d) under which Sellers or any of its Subsidiaries is obligated to make or expects to receive payments in excess of \$7,500,000 over the remaining term;

(e) that creates an exclusive dealing arrangement or right of first offer or refusal;

(f) providing for the purchase, sale or exchange of, or option to purchase, sell or exchange, any property or asset where the purchase or sale price or agreed value or fair market value of such property or asset exceeds \$15,000,000;

(g) that is a Collective Agreement;

(h) that limits or restricts in any material respect (a) the ability of Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries to incur Indebtedness, to engage in any line of business or carry on business in any geographic area, to compete with any Person, or to engage in any merger, consolidation or other business combination, or (b) the scope of Persons to whom Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries may sell products;

(i) between Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any director or executive officer of the Sellers or any of their Subsidiaries, on the other hand;

(j) with any Aboriginal Group or Aboriginal business, including a joint venture in which an Aboriginal Group is a joint venture party;

(k) providing for the sale of diamonds representing more than 1% of annual production of Sellers and their Subsidiaries or pursuant to which Sellers and their Subsidiaries received during calendar year 2019 or could reasonably be expected to receive in calendar year 2020 or thereafter revenues in excess of \$15,000,000;

(1) providing for indemnification by Sellers or their Subsidiaries of another Person, other than Contracts for goods or services, Contracts with directors or officers of Sellers or their Subsidiaries in their capacity as such or Contracts which provide for indemnification obligations of less than \$15,000,000;

(m) providing for a royalty, streaming or similar arrangement or economically equivalent arrangement in respect of any of the Mine Properties; or

(n) that is or would reasonably be expected to be material to Sellers and their Subsidiaries, the Business (other than in relation to the Diavik Joint Venture Interest) or the Acquired Assets, taken as a whole.

"<u>Mine Properties</u>" means, collectively, the Diavik Diamond Mine and the Ekati Diamond Mine and "<u>Mine Property</u>" means any one of them as applicable.

"<u>Mineral Rights</u>" has the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 5.13(a)</u>.

"<u>Monitor</u>" means FTI Consulting Canada Inc., in its capacity as the CCAA Courtappointed monitor in connection with the CCAA Proceedings.

"<u>Monitor's Certificate</u>" means the certificate, substantially in the form attached as Schedule "A" to the Sale Order, to be delivered by the Monitor to the Sellers and the Bidder Parties on Closing and thereafter filed by the Monitor with the CCAA Court, certifying that the Monitor has received the Conditions Certificates.

"Objection Notice" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 13.14(e)</u>.

"<u>Order</u>" means any decree, order, injunction, rule, judgment, consent, ruling, writ, assessment or arbitration award of or by any court or Governmental Body.

"<u>Ordinary Course of Business</u>" means, with respect to any Person, actions that (i) are taken in the ordinary and usual course of operations of the Business consistent with past practice in effect prior to filing of the CCAA Proceedings and prior to the enactment of measures taken in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, (ii) are taken in accordance with all applicable Laws and (iii) do not result from or arise out of and were not caused by, any breach of Contract, breach of warranty, tort, infringement or violation of Law by such Person or any Affiliate of such Person.

"<u>Organizational Documents</u>" means, with respect to a particular entity Person, (a) if a corporation, the articles or certificate of incorporation and bylaws, (b) if a general partnership, the partnership agreement and any statement of partnership, (c) if a limited partnership, the limited

partnership agreement and certificate of limited partnership, (d) if a limited liability company, the articles or certificate of organization or formation and any limited liability company or operating agreement, (e) if another type of Person, all other charter and similar documents adopted or filed in connection with the creation, formation or organization of the Person, and (f) all amendments or supplements to any of the foregoing.

"<u>Other Contracts</u>" means, collectively, those Contracts to which a Seller is a party or beneficiary and specified as "Other Contracts" on <u>Schedule A</u>, as may be modified from time to time after the date of this Agreement pursuant to <u>Section 3.6</u>.

"Outside Date" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 12.1(b)(i).

"Parent" means Washington Diamond Investments, LLC.

"<u>Parties</u>" means at a given time, the parties to this Agreement, collectively and a "<u>Party</u>" refers to any of them.

"Permitted Encumbrances" means, as of any particular time and in respect of any Person, each of the following Encumbrances: (1) any subsisting restrictions, exceptions, reservations, limitations, provisos and conditions (including royalties, reservation of mines, mineral rights and timber rights, access to navigable waters and similar rights) expressed in any original grant from the Crown or a Governmental Body and any statutory limitations, exceptions, reservations and qualifications to title or Encumbrances imposed by Law; (2) any claim by any Aboriginal Group based on treaty rights, traditional territory, land claims or otherwise; (3) inchoate or statutory liens solely with respect to Assumed Liabilities not at the time overdue; (4) permits, reservations, covenants, servitudes, watercourse, rights of water, rights of access or user licenses, easements, rights-of-way and rights in the nature of easements (including, without in any way limiting the generality of the foregoing, licenses, easements, rights-of-way and rights in the nature of easements for railways, sidewalks, public ways, sewers, drains, gas and oil pipelines, steam and water mains or electric light and power, or telephone and telegraph conduits, poles, wires and cables) in favor of any Governmental Body or utility company in connection with the development, servicing, use or operation of any property which (y) do not individually or in the aggregate materially detract from the value or materially interfere with the use of the real or immovable property subject thereto and (z) have been complied with to date in all material respects; (5) each of the following Encumbrances: (a) permits, reservations, covenants, servitudes, rights of access or user licenses, easements, rights of way and rights in the nature of easements in favor of any Person (other than those in (4) above); (b) any encroachments, title defects or irregularities existing; (c) any instrument, easement, charge, caveat, lease, agreement or other document registered or recorded against title to any property so long as same have been complied with in all material respects; (d) agreements with any Governmental Body and any public utilities or private suppliers of services; and (e) restrictive covenants, private deed restrictions, and other similar land use control agreements; in each of (a), (b), (c), (d) and (e), which (I) do not individually or in the aggregate materially detract from the value or materially interfere with the use of the real or immovable property subject thereto and (II) have been complied with to date in all material respects; (6) Encumbrances granted or arising pursuant to the Joint Venture Agreements included in the Acquired Assets; (7) Encumbrances in respect of all equipment and other tangible assets of Sellers (including all vehicles) which are subject to any true lease, financing lease, conditional

sales contract, or similar agreement that is an Assigned Contract; (8) miner's liens and associated certificates of pending litigation filed by trade creditors party to Assigned Contracts who have agreed that certain Cure Amounts owed to them will be paid after the Closing Date; (9) Encumbrances to which the Purchaser consents in writing; (10) in respect of only the Diavik Realization Assets, Encumbrances that are held by or for the benefit of the First Lien Lenders pursuant to the Pre-filing Credit Agreement; and (11) Encumbrances set out in the schedules to the Sale Order.

"<u>Person</u>" means any corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company, unlimited liability company, organization, entity, authority or natural person.

"<u>Pre-Closing Period</u>" means the period commencing on the Effective Date and ending on the earlier of the date upon which this Agreement is validly terminated pursuant to <u>Article XII</u> or the Closing Date.

"<u>Pre-Closing Tax Period</u>" means any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending on or before the Closing Date and any portion of any Straddle Period ending on the Closing Date.

"<u>Pre-filing Credit Agreement</u>" means the Revolving Credit Agreement, dated as of November 1, 2017 (as amended by the First Amendment and Waiver to Credit Agreement, dated as of July 30, 2019, the Second Amendment, dated as of March 4, 2020, and as further amended from time to time), among DDM, Parent, the lenders from time to time party thereto and Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, as administrative agent.

"<u>Pre-filing Indebtedness Assumption</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 4.2(a).

"<u>Pre-filing Indenture</u>" means the Indenture, dated as of October 23, 2017, by and among Northwest Acquisitions ULC, Finco and Wilmington Trust, National Association, as trustee (the "<u>Indenture Trustee</u>"), as supplemented by (i) the First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of November 1, 2017, by and among the Northwest Acquisitions ULC, Finco, the guarantors party thereto and the Indenture Trustee, (ii) the Second Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 21, 2017, by and among Northwest Acquisitions ULC, as successor of Northwest Acquisitions ULC, Finco and the Indenture Trustee, (iii) the Third Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 21, 2017, by and among DDM, as successor of Northwest Acquisitions ULC, Finco and the Indenture Trustee, (iv) the Fourth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of January 1, 2019, by and among the Indenture Trustee, Finco, DDM, and the guarantors party thereto, and (v) the Fifth Supplemental Indenture, dated as of December 13, 2019, by and among DDM, Finco, Parent, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC, and the Indenture Trustee.

"Previously Omitted Contract" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 3.6(b)(i).

"<u>Previously Omitted Contract Designation</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 3.6(b)(i)</u>.

"<u>Previously Omitted Contract Notice</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 3.6(b)(ii).</u>

"Purchase Price" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 4.1.

"Purchaser" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble to this Agreement.

"<u>Purchaser Acquired Interests</u>" means shares of, or other equity interests in, the Acquired Subsidiaries.

"<u>Purchaser's Conditions Certificate</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 11.4</u>.

"<u>Regulation</u>" means any Law, statute, regulation, code, guideline, protocol, policy, ruling, rule or Order of, administered or enforced by or on behalf of any Governmental Body and all judgments, orders, writs, injunctions, decisions and mandate of any Governmental Body which, although not actually having the force of law, are considered by such Governmental Body as requiring compliance as if having the force of law or which establish the interpretative position of the Law by such Governmental Body.

"<u>Release</u>" means any release, spill, deposit, emission, leaking, pumping, escape, emptying, leaching, seeping, disposal, discharge, dispersal or migration into the indoor or outdoor environment or into or out of any property or assets (including the Acquired Assets) owned or leased by any Seller as at the Closing Date, including the movement of Contaminants, including Hazardous Materials, through or in the air, soil, ground, surface water, groundwater or property.

"<u>Representatives</u>" means the officers, employees, legal counsel, accountants and other authorized representatives, agents and contractors of any Person.

"<u>Retained Subsidiaries</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 3.2(b)</u>.

"Sale Advisor" means Evercore Group LLC.

"<u>Sale Order</u>" means an Order of the CCAA Court in form and content satisfactory to the Sellers and the Bidders, acting reasonably, approving the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, vesting the Acquired Assets in the Purchaser free and clear of all Encumbrances other than the Permitted Encumbrances and containing such other provisions as the Sellers or the Bidders may reasonably require.

"Second Lien Notes" means the secured second lien notes issued under and pursuant to the Pre-filing Indenture.

"<u>Seller Disclosure Letter</u>" means the disclosure letter delivered by Sellers to Purchaser on or prior to December 11, 2020 in form and content satisfactory to the Bidders, acting reasonably.

"<u>Sellers</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Preamble hereof.

"Sellers' Conditions Certificate" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 11.4.

"Stay" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in the Recitals of this Agreement.

"Straddle Period" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 13.14(b).

"<u>Subsidiary</u>" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation, limited liability company, unlimited liability company, public liability company, private limited company, joint venture, partnership or other entity of which such Person (a) beneficially owns, either directly or indirectly, more than fifty percent (50%) of (i) the total combined voting power of all classes of voting securities of such entity, (ii) the total combined equity interests, or (iii) the capital or profit interests, in the case of a partnership; or (b) otherwise has the power to vote or to direct the voting of sufficient securities to elect a majority of the board of directors or similar governing body.

"Sureties" means those parties defined as Sureties in the Sureties Support Confirmations.

"<u>Sureties Support Confirmations</u>" means the confirmations of support from the Sureties to the Bidders dated December 4, 2020 and delivered confidentially to Sellers.

"<u>Tax Act</u>" means the Income Tax Act (Canada) and the regulations promulgated thereunder, as amended from time to time.

"<u>Tax Return</u>" means any report, return, information return, election, agreement, declaration, designation, filing or other document of any nature or kind required to be filed with any applicable Governmental Body in respect of Taxes, including any amendment, schedule, attachment or supplement thereto and whether in tangible or electronic form.

"Taxes" means all taxes, charges, fees, duties, levies or other assessments, including, without limitation, income, gross receipts, net proceeds, ad valorem, turnover, real and personal property (tangible and intangible), sales, use, franchise, excise, value added (including GST), capital, license, payroll, employment, employer health, unemployment, pension, environmental, customs duties, capital stock, disability, stamp, leasing, lease, user, transfer (including land registration or transfer), fuel, excess profits, occupational and interest equalization, windfall profits, severance and withholding and social security taxes imposed by Canada, the United States or any other country or by any state, province, territory, municipality, subdivision or instrumentality of Canada or the United States or of any other country or by any other Governmental Body, and employment or unemployment insurance premiums, Canada Pension Plan or Quebec Pension Plan contributions, together with all applicable penalties and interest, and such term shall include any interest, penalties or additions to tax attributable to such Taxes.

A "<u>third party</u>" means any Person other than any Seller, Bidder Party or any of their respective Affiliates.

"Transfer Taxes" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 13.14(a).

"Transferred Employees" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 8.1(a)</u>.

"<u>Treasury Regulations</u>" means the regulations promulgated under the Code by the United States Department of the Treasury (whether in final, proposed or temporary form), as the same may be amended from time to time.

"<u>US\$</u>" means the currency of the United States, and all references to monetary amounts herein shall be in Dollars unless otherwise specified herein.

"<u>Wind-Down Account</u>" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in <u>Section 7.1(a)(iii)</u>.

"Working Capital Financing" shall have the meaning ascribed thereto in Section 4.3.

1.2 <u>Other Terms</u>. Other terms may be defined elsewhere in the text of this Agreement and, unless otherwise indicated, shall have such meaning through this Agreement.

1.3 <u>Other Definitional Provisions</u>.

(a) The words "<u>hereof</u>," "<u>herein</u>," and "<u>hereunder</u>" and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement.

(b) The terms defined in the singular shall have a comparable meaning when used in the plural, and vice versa.

(c) References herein to a specific Section, Subsection or Schedule shall refer, respectively, to Sections, Subsections or Schedules of this Agreement, unless the express context otherwise requires.

(d) Accounting terms which are not otherwise defined in this Agreement have the meanings given to them under IFRS consistently applied. To the extent that the definition of an accounting term defined in this Agreement is inconsistent with the meaning of such term under IFRS, the definition set forth in this Agreement will control.

(e) Any reference to any agreement or Contract will be a reference to such agreement or Contract, as amended, modified, supplemented or waived.

(f) Any provision of this Agreement that requires the Bidder Parties to act reasonably shall not be deemed to require the Bidder Parties to accept, agree or consent to any Order or supplement, amendment or modification thereto, or any other matter that adversely affects such Bidder Parties or is inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement, in each case, other than in any de minimis respect.

(g) Any provision of this Agreement that requires any Party to use commercially reasonable efforts to satisfy conditions to Closing having a sole discretion standard do not require such Party to accept any term or agreement not acceptable to such Party in its sole discretion.

(h) Wherever the word "include," or "includes," or "including" is used in this Agreement, it shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."

ARTICLE II

FORMATION OF PURCHASER; BIDDERS' COVENANT

2.1 <u>Formation</u>. The Bidders shall use commercially reasonable efforts to take all steps, deliver all documents and comply with all requirements, as soon as reasonably practicable, to ensure that Purchaser is formed in accordance with applicable Law and pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The Bidders shall cause the Purchaser to enter into and accept the terms and conditions under this Agreement.

2.2 <u>Purpose of Purchaser</u>. Purchaser shall be formed with the purpose and objects as would facilitate the due exercise and performance by Purchaser of the rights and obligations under this Agreement set out in respect of the "Purchaser" and for undertaking such other activities as are necessary for or incidental to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

2.3 <u>Bidders' Covenant</u>. The Bidders shall, or shall cause the Purchaser to, purchase the Acquired Assets, satisfy the Purchase Price (including, to the extent necessary, funding all or a portion of the Closing Cure Amount from the Working Capital Financing) and provide the Working Capital Financing and otherwise consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

2.4 <u>First Lien Lender MSA</u>. The Bidders shall comply with their obligations pursuant to the First Lien Lender MSA. The Bidders shall use reasonable best efforts to have executed and delivered the definitive documentation, in form and content satisfactory to the First Lien Lenders and the Bidders, regarding the transactions between such parties contemplated by the First Lien Lender MSA prior to the Outside Date in satisfaction of the condition set out in <u>Section 9.15</u>.

2.5 <u>Sureties Support Confirmations</u>. The Bidders shall use reasonable best efforts to have executed and delivered the definitive documentation, in form and content satisfactory to the Sureties and the Bidders, regarding the transactions contemplated by the Sureties Support Confirmations prior to the Outside Date in satisfaction of <u>Section 9.9</u>.

ARTICLE III

PURCHASE AND SALE; ASSUMPTION OF CERTAIN LIABILITIES

3.1 <u>Acquired Assets</u>. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Closing, Sellers shall sell, assign, transfer and deliver to Purchaser, and Purchaser shall purchase, acquire and take assignment and delivery of, all of the Sellers' right, title and interest in the assets and properties of Sellers other than the Excluded Assets (the "<u>Acquired Assets</u>") subject to <u>Section 3.6</u>, free and clear of all Claims and Encumbrances of whatever kind or nature (other than Permitted Encumbrances), including the following:

(a) all of the issued and outstanding equity interests held by any Seller in Dominion Diamond (India) Private Limited, Dominion Diamond Marketing N.V., Dominion Diamond (Cyprus) Limited and, if and to the extent elected by the Bidders before Closing, in another Seller (collectively, the "<u>Acquired Subsidiaries</u>");

(b) assignment of all of Sellers' rights and interests in relation to the receipt of realizations and recoveries from or in respect of the Diavik Joint Venture Interest (including, without limitation, all receivables, diamond production entitlements, claims, sales proceeds, cash and other collateral given for the benefit of the First Lien Lenders or other persons, and other assets realized or realizable by or on behalf of Sellers) (collectively, the "<u>Diavik Realization Assets</u>"), which shall be assigned to Purchaser subject only to the continuing liens and charges of the First Lien Lenders pursuant to the Pre-filing Credit Agreement until such time as all letters of credit issued by the First Lien Lenders in respect of the Diavik Diamond Mine shall have been cash collateralized or cancelled and all related fees shall have been paid;

(c) the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Interest, all rights and interests of any Seller under the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement, and all other rights, title and interests of any Seller in the Ekati Diamond Mine, the Ekati Core Zone, the Ekati Core Zone Leases and the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture;

(d) all rights, title and interests of any Seller in the Ekati Buffer Zone and the Ekati Buffer Zone Leases;

(e) the Lac de Gras Joint Venture Interest, all rights and interests of any Seller under the Lac de Gras Joint Venture Agreement, and all other rights, title and interests of any Seller in the Lac de Gras Leases and the Lac de Gras Joint Venture;

(f) all mineral rights held by DDM, including all mineral rights included in the Ekati Core Zone, the Ekati Buffer Zone, Lac de Gras and the Glowworm Lake Property;

(g) all of Sellers' Cash and Cash Equivalents, including all cash collateral and deposits posted by or for the benefit of Sellers as security for any letter of credit, surety or other bond, rent, utilities, contractual obligations or otherwise (except for retainers held by any professional in the CCAA Proceedings);

(h) all trade and non-trade accounts receivable, notes receivable and negotiable instruments of Sellers, including all intercompany receivables, notes, rights and claims from any Acquired Subsidiary and payable or in favor of a Seller provided, however, that all receivables in respect of the Diavik Joint Venture Interest collected by the Sellers following the Effective Date shall constitute Diavik Realization Assets;

(i) all prepaid charges and expenses, including all prepaid rent and all prepaid charges, expenses and rent under any personal property leases;

(j) all equipment and other tangible assets of Sellers, including all vehicles, tools, parts and supplies, fuel, machinery, furniture, furnishing, appliances, fixtures, office equipment and supplies, owned and licensed computer hardware and related documentation, stored data, communication equipment, trade fixtures and leasehold improvements, in each case, with any transferable warranty and service rights of any Seller related thereto;

(k) all Inventory;

(1) subject to <u>Section 3.6</u>, all of the Essential Contracts and Other Contracts set forth on <u>Schedule A</u> hereto (the "<u>Assigned Contracts</u>") and all rights thereunder;

(m) all Authorizations and all pending applications therefor, in each case, to the extent such Authorizations and pending applications therefor are transferrable;

(n) all rights, options, Claims or causes of action of any Seller or other applicant against any party arising out of events occurring prior to the Closing, including and, for the avoidance of doubt, arising out of events occurring prior to the Filing Date, and including (i) any rights under or pursuant to any and all warranties, representations and Guarantees made by suppliers, manufacturers and contractors relating to products sold, or services provided, to Sellers, and (ii) any and all causes of action under applicable Law;

(o) all other right, title and interest of any Seller in real property (including and all fixtures, improvements and appurtenances thereto);

(p) all Assumed Plans, together with all funding arrangements relating thereto (including but not limited to all assets, trusts, insurance policies and administration service contracts related thereto), and all rights and obligations thereunder;

(q) all personnel files for Transferred Employees except as prohibited by Law; provided, however, that Sellers have the right to retain copies at Sellers' expense to the extent required by Law;

(r) any chattel paper owned or held by Sellers;

(s) any lock boxes to which account debtors of any Seller remit payment relating to the Business, the Assumed Liabilities or the Acquired Assets;

(t) the Intellectual Property owned or purported to be owned by any Seller;

(u) all goodwill, payment intangibles and general intangible assets and rights of Sellers to the extent associated with the Business, the Assumed Liabilities or the Acquired Assets;

(v) to the extent permitted by Law, Sellers' Documents; provided, however, that Sellers have the right to retain copies of all of the foregoing at Sellers' expense to the extent required by Law or as is necessary to wind-down Sellers;

(w) to the extent transferable, all rights and obligations under or arising out of all insurance policies relating to the Business or any of the Acquired Assets or Assumed Liabilities (including returns and refunds of any premiums paid, or other amounts due back to any Seller, with respect to cancelled policies);

(x) all rights and obligations under non-disclosure, confidentiality, noncompetition, non-solicitation and similar arrangements with (or for the benefit of) former or current employees and agents of Sellers or with third parties (including any non-disclosure, confidentiality agreements or similar arrangements entered into in connection with or in contemplation of the filing of the CCAA Proceedings);

(y) telephone, fax numbers (if any) and email addresses, as well as the right to receive mail and other communications addressed to Sellers;

(z) any claim, right or interest of Sellers in or to any refund, rebate, credit, abatement or recovery for Taxes, together with any interest due thereon or penalty rebate arising therefrom (to the extent that any such refund, rebate, credit, abatement or recovery for Taxes is received by the Sellers in the form of payment, Sellers agree that they will hold all such amounts in trust for the Purchaser and will pay such amounts to the Purchaser forthwith following receipt thereof);

(aa) all prepaid Taxes and Tax credits of Sellers (to the extent that any such refund, rebate, credit, abatement or recovery for Taxes is received by the Sellers in the form of payment, Sellers agree that they will hold all such amounts in trust for the Purchaser and will pay such amounts to the Purchaser forthwith following receipt thereof);

(bb) all of Sellers' bank accounts (excluding the Diavik Realization Account and the Wind-Down Account); and

(cc) all other or additional assets, properties, privileges, rights and interests of Sellers relating to the Business, the Assumed Liabilities or the Acquired Assets (other than any Excluded Assets) of every kind and description and wherever located, whether known or unknown, fixed or unfixed, accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise, and whether or not specifically referred to in this Agreement.

3.2 <u>Excluded Assets</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the Acquired Assets shall not include any of the following (collectively, the "<u>Excluded Assets</u>"):

(a) the Diavik Joint Venture Agreement;

(b) subject to <u>Section 3.1(a)</u>, all shares of capital stock or other equity interests in, or securities convertible into, exchangeable or exercisable for any such shares of capital stock or other equity interests in, Dominion Finco Inc., Dominion Diamond Delaware Company LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC and Dominion Diamond (Cyprus) Limited (the "<u>Retained Subsidiaries</u>");

(c) all Excluded Contracts;

(d) Sellers' rights under this Agreement, and under any Ancillary Documents;

(e) all current and prior director and officer insurance policies of Sellers and all rights of any nature with respect thereto running in favor of any Seller, including all insurance recoveries thereunder and rights to assert Claims with respect to any such insurance recoveries, in each case, as the same may run in favor of any Seller and arising out of actions taking place prior to the Closing Date; (f) all equipment and other tangible assets of Sellers (including all vehicles) which are subject to any financing lease, true lease, conditional sales contract or similar agreement that is not an Assigned Contract;

(g) all assets that are removed from the Acquired Assets pursuant to Section 3.6 or by designation of Bidders or Purchaser prior to Closing; and

(h) Sellers' Organizational Documents, corporate charter, minute and stock record books, income tax returns and corporate seal; provided that Purchaser shall have the right to reasonably request, and Sellers shall reasonably cooperate to provide, copies of any portions of such documents solely as they relate to the Acquired Assets.

3.3 <u>Assumed Liabilities</u>. At the Closing, except as provided in <u>Section 3.2</u> and/or in <u>Section 3.4</u> hereof, and subject to <u>Section 3.6</u>, Purchaser shall assume, and agree to pay, perform, fulfill and discharge only the following Liabilities of Sellers (and only the following Liabilities) (collectively, the "<u>Assumed Liabilities</u>"):

(a) all Liabilities and obligations of any Seller under the Assigned Contracts, including by making available the Closing Cure Amount (to the extent necessary, from the Working Capital Financing) at Closing in connection with the assumption and assignment of the Assigned Contracts, but excluding (i) trade payables arising on or after the Filing Date that are overdue for payment as of Closing, and (ii) any other Liabilities related to or arising out of a breach, non-monetary default, violation or non-compliance by any Seller or any Affiliate thereof prior to the Closing;

(b) all trade payables arising on or after the Filing Date for which the permitted payment period has not yet expired as of the Closing in the ordinary course and which the Sellers have not yet paid but has reserved for in the Budget;

(c) the Liabilities with respect to Transferred Employees under the terms of Assumed Plans to the extent arising following the Closing;

(d) all payroll liabilities with respect to Transferred Employees for the payroll period which includes the Closing Date;

(e) any and all Liabilities relating to Claims, Actions, suits, arbitrations, litigation matters, proceedings, investigations or other Actions (in each case, whether involving private parties, Governmental Bodies, or otherwise) arising from the operation of the Business as it relates to the Ekati Diamond Mine and the Acquired Assets from and after the Closing but excluding, for the avoidance of doubt, any such Liabilities (i) arising in the CCAA Proceedings unrelated to the go-forward operations of the Business as it relates to the Ekati Diamond Mine, (ii) insured under insurance policies that are not transferable to Purchaser; (iii) with respect to Excluded Contracts or any other Excluded Assets, (iv) to Employees or former Employees who are not Transferred Employees, or (v) expressly excluded pursuant to Section 3.4;

(f) solely with respect to the Acquired Assets, and subject to such agreements and arrangements as Purchaser may enter into in satisfaction of the Sureties Support

Confirmations, or otherwise in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby, any and all Environmental Liabilities and Obligations;

(g) all intercompany Indebtedness among Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries;

(h) all Liabilities under Authorizations included in the Acquired Assets, in each case solely in respect of the period commencing at the Closing Date and not related to any matter, circumstance or default existing at, prior to or as a consequence of Closing, subject to such agreements and arrangements as Purchaser may enter into in connection with the Sureties Support Confirmations; and

(i) all Liabilities with respect to letters of credit issued pursuant to the Prefiling Credit Agreement with respect to Ekati Diamond Mine, subject to such Liabilities being assumed in the manner contemplated by the First Lien Lender MSA.

3.4 <u>Excluded Liabilities</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, the Purchaser is not assuming, and shall not be obligated to pay, perform or otherwise discharge any Liability that is not an Assumed Liability (collectively, the "<u>Excluded Liabilities</u>"), including the following:

(a) any and all Liabilities arising out of, relating to or otherwise in respect of the Acquired Assets and/or Business arising prior to the Closing, other than the Assumed Liabilities;

(b) any and all Liabilities of any Seller relating to or otherwise arising, whether before, on or after the Closing, out of, or in connection with, any of the Excluded Assets;

(c) any and all Liabilities of the Retained Subsidiaries;

(d) any and all Liabilities of any Seller for Indebtedness, including (i) all Liabilities with respect to the Pre-filing Credit Agreement (other than pursuant to the Pre-filing Indebtedness Assumption), the Pre-filing Indenture and the Interim Facility, (ii) all intercompany Indebtedness between any Seller, on the one hand, and the Retained Subsidiaries, on the other hand, and (iii) all Guarantees by Sellers, but excluding any intercompany Indebtedness among Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries;

(e) except as set forth in <u>Section 13.14(a)</u>, any and all (i) Liabilities of any Seller for any Taxes (including, without limitation, Taxes payable by reason of contract, assumption, transferee or successor Liability, operation of Law, pursuant to section 160 of the Tax Act, Treasury Regulation section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of any other Law) or otherwise and any Taxes owed by any Seller and arising in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement) arising or related to any period(s) on or prior to the Closing Date, and (ii) Taxes arising from or in connection with an Excluded Asset;

(f) any and all Liabilities of any Seller in respect of the Excluded Contracts and any other Contracts to which such Seller is party or is otherwise bound that are not Assigned Contracts; (g) any and all Liabilities of any Seller in respect of the Diavik Joint Venture Agreement, the Diavik Joint Venture, the Diavik Joint Venture Interest, the Diavik Diamond Mine and the Diavik Realization Assets;

(h) all Liabilities and obligations of any Seller under the Assigned Contracts in respect of (i) a breach, non-monetary default, violation or non-compliance by any Seller or any Affiliate thereof prior to the Closing, and (ii) trade payables arising on or after the Filing Date that are overdue for payment as of Closing;

(i) any and all Liabilities arising out of or relating to any business or property formerly owned or operated by any Seller, any Affiliate or predecessor thereof, but not owned and operated by such Seller immediately prior to Closing;

(j) any and all Liabilities of any Seller or its predecessors arising out of any Contract, Authorization, franchise or claim that is not transferred to Purchaser as part of the Acquired Assets;

(k) any and all Liability for: (i) costs and expenses incurred by Sellers or owed in connection with the administration of the CCAA Proceedings (including the Monitor's fees, the fees and expenses of attorneys, accountants, financial advisors, consultants and other professionals retained by Sellers or the Monitor, and the fees and expenses of the post-filing lenders or the pre-filing lenders incurred or owed in connection with the administration of the CCAA Proceedings); (ii) all costs and expenses of Sellers incurred in connection with the negotiation, execution and consummation of the transactions contemplated under this Agreement; and (iii) all other Sellers' legal, financial, advisory, consulting or similar costs and expenses incurred or arising prior to the Closing;

(l) any and all Liabilities in respect of Employees other than the Liabilities relating to Transferred Employees that are expressly assumed under <u>Section 3.3;</u>

(m) any and all Liabilities with respect to change of control, severance, termination or similar arrangements with any officer, employee or contractor of any Seller;

(n) any and all Liabilities arising out of, relating to or otherwise in respect of any violation of Law by, or any Action against, any Seller or any breach, default or violation by any Seller of or under any Assigned Contracts occurring prior to the Closing;

(o) any and all Liabilities of Sellers under this Agreement;

(p) any and all Liabilities to any broker, finder or financial advisor for Sellers in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or otherwise;

(q) any and all Liabilities for any Tax or Taxes arising out of or relating to the operation of the Business (as currently or formerly conducted) or the ownership of the Acquired Assets for any Pre-Closing Tax Period, including any and all property Taxes with respect to any Pre-Closing Tax Period;

(r) any Liability for any Tax or Taxes of Sellers or their Affiliates (other than the Acquired Subsidiaries) for any taxable period; and

(s) any Liability for any withholding Tax or Taxes imposed as a result of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

3.5 <u>Conveyance and Consideration</u>. Further to <u>Section 3.1</u> and <u>Section 3.3</u>, above, (i) the Acquired Assets shall be conveyed to Purchaser from Sellers in consideration of the Purchase Price, which shall be allocated to the Acquired Assets in accordance with <u>Section 13.14(e)</u>.

3.6 <u>Assigned Contracts/Previously Omitted Contracts.</u>

(a) Assignment and Assumption at Closing.

(i) <u>Schedule A</u> sets forth, to the Sellers' Knowledge, (A) a list of all Contracts to which any Seller is party, including all Contracts that, to the Sellers' Knowledge, were entered into by a Seller following the Filing Date and, (B) with respect to each Contract listed therein, Sellers' good-faith estimate of the Cure Amount if such Contract were an Assigned Contract. The "Assigned Contracts" shall be the Essential Contracts and Other Contracts designated on such <u>Schedule A</u>.

(ii) From and after the date hereof until the date that is five (5) Business Days prior to the date upon which the motion for the granting of the Assignment Order is scheduled to be heard by the CCAA Court, Bidders shall be entitled to make additions, deletions and modifications to the Contracts classified as an "Essential Contract," "Other Contract" or "Excluded Contract" on <u>Schedule A</u> in their sole discretion following consultation with Sellers by delivery of written notice to Sellers. For greater certainty, (A) any Contract designated by Bidders as an Excluded Contract on <u>Schedule A</u> after the date of this Agreement shall be deemed to no longer be an Assigned Contract and to be an Excluded Contract, (B) any Contract designated by Bidders as an Essential Contract on <u>Schedule A</u> after the date of this Agreement shall be deemed an Essential Contract for the purposes of this Agreement, and (C) any Contract designated by Bidders as an Other Contract on <u>Schedule A</u> after the date of this Agreement shall be deemed an Other Contract for the purposes of this Agreement.

(iii) Sellers shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain all consents required to assign the Assigned Contracts to the Purchaser. The Bidder Parties may request, in their reasonable commercial judgment, certain modifications and amendments to any Contract as a condition to such Contract becoming an Assigned Contract, and Sellers shall cooperate with all reasonable requests of the Bidder Parties to seek to obtain such modifications or amendments or to assist the Bidder Parties in obtaining such modifications or amendments; provided that Purchaser shall make available the Cure Funding Amount to satisfy the Cure Amount. If the Bidder Parties and Sellers are unable to obtain such modifications or amendments, the Bidder Parties may, in their sole discretion following consultation with Sellers, designate any Contract as an Excluded Contract. For the avoidance of doubt, the failure to obtain modifications or amendments to an Essential

Contract requested by the Bidder Parties shall not result in a failure to satisfy the condition to closing set out in <u>Section 9.7</u>.

(iv) To the extent that any Assigned Contract is not assignable without the consent of the counterparty or any other Person and such consent has not been obtained prior to the Closing Date, (A) the Sellers' rights, benefits and interests in, to and under such Assigned Contract may be conveyed to the Purchaser pursuant to an Assignment Order, (B) the Sellers will use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain an Assignment Order in respect of such Assigned Contract on or prior to the Closing Date, and (C) if an Assignment Order is obtained in respect of such Assigned Contract, the Purchaser shall accept the assignment of such Assigned Contract on such terms.

(v) Unless the Parties otherwise agree, to the extent that any Cure Amount is payable with respect to any Assigned Contract, Sellers shall (A) where such Assigned Contract is assigned pursuant to an Assignment Order, pay such Cure Amount in accordance with such Assignment Order, including paying the Closing Cure Amount at Closing, and (B) where such Assigned Contract is not assigned pursuant to an Assignment Order, pay such Cure Amount in the manner set out in the consent of the applicable counterparty or as otherwise may be agreed to by the Purchaser and such counterparty, including paying the Closing Cure Amount at Closing.

(b) <u>Previously Omitted Contracts.</u>

(i) If prior to Closing, (A) it is discovered that a Contract should have been listed but was not listed on Schedule A, or (B) a Contract is entered into after the Effective Date that would have been listed on Schedule A if any Seller had entered into such Contract on or before the Effective Date (any such Contract, a "Previously Omitted Contract"), Sellers shall, promptly following the discovery thereof or entry into such Contract (but in no event later than five (5) Business Days thereafter), notify the Bidder Parties in writing of such Previously Omitted Contract and any Cure Amount for such Previously Omitted Contract. The Bidder Parties shall thereafter deliver written notice to Sellers, promptly following notification of such Previously Omitted Contract from Sellers and in any event prior to the date that is five (5) Business Days prior to the date upon which the motion for the granting of the Assignment Order is scheduled to be heard by the CCAA Court, designating such Previously Omitted Contract as an "Essential Contract", "Other Contract" or "Excluded Contract" (a "Previously Omitted Contract Designation"). A Previously Omitted Contract designated in accordance with this Section 3.6 as an "Excluded Contract" or with respect to which the Bidder Parties fail to timely deliver a Previously Omitted Contract Designation, shall be an Excluded Contract.

(ii) If the Bidder Parties designate a Previously Omitted Contract as an "Essential Contract" or "Other Contract" in accordance with <u>Section 3.6</u>, <u>Schedule A</u> shall be amended to include such Previously Omitted Contract and Sellers shall serve a notice (the "<u>Previously Omitted Contract Notice</u>") on the counterparties to such Previously Omitted Contract notifying such counterparties of the Cure Amount with respect to such Previously Omitted Contract and Sellers' intention to assign such Previously Omitted Contract Notice shall serve and Sellers' intention to assign such Previously Omitted Contract Notice shall contract in accordance with this <u>Section 3.6</u>. The Previously Omitted Contract Notice shall

provide the counterparties to such Previously Omitted Contract with seven (7) days to object, in writing to Sellers and the Bidder Parties, to the Cure Amount or the assumption of its Contract. If the counterparties, Sellers and the Bidder Parties are unable to reach a consensual resolution with respect to an objection relating to a Previously Omitted Contract that has been designated as an "Essential Contract" in accordance with <u>Section 3.6</u>, Sellers will seek an expedited hearing before the CCAA Court for an Assignment Order in respect of such Essential Contract.

(c) <u>Disclaimer of Assigned Contracts</u>. Sellers shall not disclaim or seek to disclaim any Assigned Contract in the CCAA Proceedings or any other proceeding following the Effective Date and prior to any termination of this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Bidder Parties, which the Bidder Parties may withhold, condition or delay, in their sole discretion. For greater certainty, (i) all Contracts that have not been designated as "Assigned Contracts" as at the date that is five (5) Business Days prior to the date upon which the motion for the granting of the Assignment Order is scheduled to be heard by the CCAA Court shall be deemed to be Excluded Contracts, and (ii) the Sellers shall be entitled, at any time from and after the date that is five (5) Business Days prior to the date upon which the motion for the granting of the Assignment Order is scheduled to be heard by the CCAA Court shall be deemed to be Excluded Contracts, and (ii) the Sellers shall be entitled, at any time from and after the date that is five (5) Business Days prior to the date upon which the motion for the granting of the Assignment Order is scheduled to be heard by the CCAA Court, to disclaim or seek to disclaim any Excluded Contracts.

3.7 <u>Assets Held by the Retained Subsidiaries</u>. If it is determined at any time before or after the Closing that the Retained Subsidiaries hold any right, title or interest in or to any assets or properties that are used or useful in connection with the Business or that would otherwise constitute Acquired Assets if held by any Seller, then Sellers shall, and shall cause the Retained Subsidiaries to transfer and assign such assets to Purchaser or to one or more Designated Purchasers, as directed by Purchaser, subject to the terms of this Agreement. Without limiting the foregoing, Sellers shall cause the Retained Subsidiaries to transfer and assign to Purchaser or to one or more Designated Purchasers, as directed by Purchasers, as directed by Purchaser, all rights, options, Claims or causes of action of the Retained Subsidiaries against any party arising out of events occurring prior to the Closing, to the extent permitted under applicable Law. All assets, properties, rights, options, Claims or causes of action transferred to Purchaser or a Designated Purchaser pursuant to this <u>Section 3.7</u> shall constitute Acquired Assets for the purposes of this Agreement.

ARTICLE IV

PURCHASE PRICE AND PAYMENT

4.1 <u>Purchase Price</u>. The purchase price for the Acquired Assets shall be the aggregate

of:

- (a) the amount of the Pre-filing Indebtedness Assumption;
- (b) the amount of the Indemnity Assumption; and
- (c) the amount of the Assumed Liabilities,

(the aggregate of the foregoing being collectively referred to herein as the "<u>Purchase Price</u>")

4.2 <u>Satisfaction of Purchase Price</u>. The Purchase Price shall be paid and satisfied by the Purchaser as follows:

(a) the assumption by Purchaser on Closing (or, at Purchaser's option and if permitted under the First Lien Lender MSA, the repayment on Closing) of US\$70,000,000 of outstanding Indebtedness under the Pre-filing Credit Agreement, on and subject to the terms and conditions set out in the First Lien Lender MSA and the definitive documents to be delivered pursuant thereto (the "<u>Pre-filing Indebtedness Assumption</u>");

(b) the assumption by Purchaser on Closing of indemnity and related obligations in respect of certain bonds in the face amount of \$278,970,785 Canadian dollars issued by the Sureties for the benefit of the Sellers, on and subject to the terms and conditions set out in the Sureties Support Confirmations and the definitive documents to be delivered pursuant thereto (the "Indemnity Assumption");

(c) The cash payment on Closing of the Closing Cure Amount (to be paid, to the extent necessary, from the Working Capital Financing) and the assumption by the Purchaser of the obligation to pay the balance of the Cure Funding Amount;

(d) the assumption by Purchaser on Closing of the Assumed Liabilities (other than any amounts addressed in Section 4.2(a) through Section 4.2(c)), by execution and delivery of the Assignment and Assumption Agreement.

4.3 <u>Additional Consideration/Capitalization.</u> At Closing, the Bidders shall provide to and make available to the Purchaser new financing (the "<u>Working Capital Financing</u>") of US\$70,000,000 to fund Purchaser's post-Closing satisfaction of Assumed Liabilities, operations at the Ekati Diamond Mine and general working capital, all on and subject to the terms and conditions set out in the First Lien Lender MSA and the definitive documents to be delivered pursuant thereto.

4.4 <u>Further Assurances</u>. From time to time after the Closing and without further consideration, (a) Sellers, upon the request of Purchaser, shall use commercially reasonable efforts to execute and deliver such documents and instruments of conveyance and transfer as Purchaser may reasonably request in order to consummate more effectively the purchase and sale of the Acquired Assets as contemplated hereby and to vest in Purchaser title to the Acquired Assets transferred hereunder, and (b) Purchaser, upon the request of Sellers, shall use commercially reasonable efforts to execute and deliver such documents and instruments of assumption as Sellers may reasonably request in order to confirm Purchaser's Liability for the obligations under the Assumed Liabilities or otherwise more fully consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLERS

Except as set forth in the Seller Disclosure Letter, Sellers represent and warrant to the Bidder Parties as of the Effective Date and the Closing Date, as follows:

5.1 <u>Organization and Power</u>. Each Seller is duly formed and validly existing under its jurisdiction of formation and is validly existing in good standing thereunder. Subject to the CCAA and the Amended and Restated Initial Order, each Seller has full power and authority to own, use and lease its properties and to conduct its Business as such properties are owned, used or leased and as such Business is currently conducted. Each Seller has previously delivered to the Bidder Parties true, complete and correct copies of its Organizational Documents, as amended and in effect on the Effective Date. Each Seller is duly qualified to do business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction where the character of the Business or the nature of its properties makes such qualification or licensing necessary, except for such failures to be so qualified or licensed or in good standing as would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.2 <u>Authority; No Violation</u>. Subject to the issuance of the Sale Order, each Seller has all requisite power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to carry out the transactions contemplated hereby, and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by each Seller shall be duly and validly authorized and approved by all necessary company action. Subject to the issuance of the Sale Order (and assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery by the other Parties hereto), this Agreement shall constitute the legal and binding obligation of each Seller, enforceable against each Seller in accordance with its terms, except that equitable remedies and injunctive and other forms of equitable relief may be subject to equitable defenses and to the discretion of the court before which any proceeding may be brought.

5.3 <u>Consents</u>.

Except as set forth on Section 5.3(a) of the Seller Disclosure Letter, the (a) execution, delivery and performance by Sellers of this Agreement or any Ancillary Document to which it is a party and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby in accordance with the Sale Order do not and will not (with or without notice or the passage of time): (i) contravene, violate or conflict with any term or provision of Sellers' Organizational Documents; (ii) violate any material Law applicable to any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary or by which any property or asset of any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary is bound; or (iii) result in any breach of, constitute a default (or an event that, with notice or lapse of time or both, would become a default) under, create in any party thereto the right to terminate or cancel, or require any consent under, or result in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance (other than a Permitted Encumbrance) on any property or asset of any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary under any Authorization or Material Contract, except in each case described in this clause (iii) to the extent that any such breach, default, right or requirement arises out of the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings or would be cured and the applicable Authorization or Material Contract would be assignable upon payment of the applicable Closing Cure Amount hereunder.

(b) Except (i) for the issuance of the Sale Order, (ii) for compliance as may be required with the Competition Act or other applicable Antitrust Laws, and (iii) as set forth on <u>Section 5.3(a)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter, no filing with, notice to or consent from any Person is required in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by Sellers of this Agreement or the Ancillary Documents to which it is a party and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, other than such filings, notices or consents, the failure of which to make or obtain would not, individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to be material to the Acquired Assets, the Assumed Liabilities or the Business (other than in relation to the Diavik Joint Venture Interest), in each case taken as a whole.

5.4 <u>Subsidiaries</u>.

(a) Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, each Acquired Subsidiary is duly incorporated, organized or formed and validly existing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, organization or formation, and has the requisite power and capacity to own, lease, license and operate its assets and properties and conduct its business as now conducted and is duly registered to carry on business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the character of its assets and properties, owned, leased, licensed or operated by it, or the nature of its activities, make such registration necessary.

(b) <u>Section 5.4(b)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter sets out, with respect to each Subsidiary of Sellers as of the date hereof: (A) its name; (B) the percentage owned directly or indirectly by any Seller and the percentage owned by registered holders of capital stock or other equity interests if other than Sellers and their Subsidiaries; and (C) its jurisdiction of incorporation, organization or formation.

(c) Dominion Holdings or DDM is, directly or indirectly, the registered and beneficial owner of all of the outstanding common shares or other equity interests as reflected as being owned by Dominion Holdings or DDM, as applicable, in <u>Section 5.4(b)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter, directly or indirectly, of each of its Subsidiaries, free and clear of any Encumbrance, other than Permitted Encumbrances, all such shares or other equity interests so owned by Sellers have been validly issued and are fully paid and non-assessable, as the case may be, and no such shares or other equity interests have been issued in violation of any pre-emptive or similar rights. Except for the shares or other equity interests owned by Dominion Holdings or DDM, directly or indirectly, in any Subsidiary, and except as set forth in <u>Section 5.4(b)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter neither any Seller nor any Subsidiary owns, beneficially or of record, any equity interests of any kind in any other Person as of the date hereof.

(d) No Acquired Subsidiary has any Indebtedness, other than with respect to the intercompany Indebtedness owed solely to Sellers or other Acquired Subsidiaries (and for the avoidance of doubt, trade payables incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business) and no Acquired Subsidiary has provided any Guarantee.

5.5 <u>Title and Sufficiency of Assets</u>.

(a) Sellers have good and valid title to (or with respect to leased property included in the Acquired Assets, valid leasehold interests in) the Acquired Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances.

(b) The Acquired Subsidiaries have good and valid title to (or with respect to leased property included in the Acquired Assets, valid leasehold interests in) all assets and property which any such Acquired Subsidiary purports to own, free and clear of all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances, and there is no agreement, option or other right or privilege outstanding in favor of any Person for the purchase of any material asset from any Acquired Subsidiary outside the Ordinary Course of Business. (c) The Acquired Assets, together with the assets and properties held by the Acquired Subsidiaries, include all of the properties and assets required to operate the Business (other than in relation to the Diavik Joint Venture Interest) in the Ordinary Course of Business.

(d) To the Knowledge of Sellers, neither Parent nor the Retained Subsidiaries hold any right, title or interest in or to any assets or properties that are used or useful in connection with the Business or that would otherwise constitute Acquired Assets if held by any Seller.

5.6 <u>Financial Statements</u>. Sellers have delivered to the Bidder Parties Parent's audited consolidated financial statements as at and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2019 and unaudited consolidated financial statements as at March 31, 2020 and for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 (including, in each case, any of the notes or schedules thereto, any report thereon and related management's discussion and analysis), each of which: (i) were prepared in accordance with IFRS; and (ii) present fairly, in all material respects, the assets, liabilities and financial condition of Parent and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis as at the respective dates thereof and the revenues, earnings, results of operations, changes in shareholders' equity and cash flow of Parent and its Subsidiaries on a consolidated basis for the periods covered thereby (except as may be indicated in the notes to such financial statements and subject in the case of unaudited financial statements to normal, year-end audit adjustments). Except as set forth in such financial statements, neither any Seller nor any Acquired Subsidiary is party to any off-balance sheet transaction with unconsolidated Persons.

5.7 <u>Compliance with Laws</u>. Sellers and each of the Acquired Subsidiaries are, and since February 1, 2018 have been, in compliance with Law in all material respects. Neither any Seller nor any Acquired Subsidiary is, to the Knowledge of Sellers, under any material investigation with respect to, or has been charged or threatened to be charged with, or has received notice of, any material violation or potential material violation of any Law from any Governmental Body.

5.8 <u>Authorizations</u>. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, (i) each Seller and each Acquired Subsidiary owns, possesses or has obtained all Authorizations that are required by Law (including, for greater certainty, Environmental Law) to be owned, possessed or obtained by Sellers or any of the Acquired Subsidiaries in connection with the operation of the Business (other than in relation to the Diavik Joint Venture Interest) or in connection with the ownership, operation or use of the Acquired Assets; (ii) Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries, as applicable, lawfully hold, own or use, and have complied with all such Authorizations; (iii) each such Authorization is valid and in full force and effect, and is renewable by its terms or in the Ordinary Course of Business; and (iv) no action, investigation or proceeding is pending, or to the Knowledge of Sellers, threatened, against any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary in respect of or regarding any such Authorization that could reasonably be expected to result in the suspension, loss or revocation of any such Authorization.

5.9 <u>Material Contracts</u>. <u>Section 5.9</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter sets out a complete and accurate list of all Material Contracts in effect or pursuant to which any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary has surviving obligations as of the date hereof. True and complete copies of the Material Contracts have been disclosed in the Data Room and, other than as set out in the Data Room, no such Material Contract has been modified in any material respect. Each Material Contract is a legal, valid and binding agreement of the applicable Seller or the applicable Acquired Subsidiary, and is in full force and effect. Except as disclosed in <u>Section 5.9</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter and other than monetary defaults or such breaches arising out of the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings, neither any Seller nor any Acquired Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of Seller, any other parties thereto, is in material breach or violation of or in default under (in each case, with or without notice or lapse of time or both) any Material Contract and no Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary has received or given any notice of any material breach or default under any Material Contract which remains uncured, and there exists no state of facts which after notice or lapse of time or both would constitute a material breach of or default under any Material Contract by any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of Sellers, any other party thereto.

5.10 Intentionally Deleted.

5.11 Ekati Mine.

(a) DDM owns each of the Ekati Buffer Zone and the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Interest free and clear of any Encumbrance other than Permitted Encumbrances. Except as specified in the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement, as applicable, no Person has any Contract, or any right or privilege capable of becoming such, for the purchase from DDM of any of its interest in the Ekati Buffer Zone or the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture. Except as specified in the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement, as applicable, there are no back-in rights, earnin rights, rights of first refusal, pre-emptive rights or similar provisions or rights which affect DDM's interest in the Ekati Buffer Zone, the Ekati Core Zone or the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture.

(b) A copy of the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture Agreement as currently in effect as of the date hereof has been made available to the Bidder Parties in the Data Room.

5.12 Leased Property. With respect to the real property leased or subleased by any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary: (i) each lease or sublease for such property constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the applicable Seller or the applicable Acquired Subsidiary, as the case may be, enforceable against such Seller or such Acquired Subsidiary, as the case may be, in accordance with its terms and is in full force and effect; (ii) except as disclosed in Section 5.12 (ii) of the Seller Disclosure Letter, neither any Seller nor any Acquired Subsidiary, as the case may be, is in breach of or default under any such lease or sublease and no event has occurred which, without the giving of notice or lapse of time, or both, would constitute a breach of or default under any such lease or sublease; and (iii) except as disclosed in Section 5.12 (iii) of the Seller Disclosure Letter, to the Knowledge of Sellers, no counterparty to any such lease or sublease is in default thereunder. Each Seller and each Acquired Subsidiary, as applicable, has good and valid leasehold title to the leased premises demised by such lease or sublease, free and clear of all Encumbrances, except for Permitted Encumbrances. Except as disclosed in Section 5.12 of the Seller Disclosure Letter, no third-party consent is required to be obtained by the Seller or the Acquired Subsidiary, nor is any notice required to be given by the Seller or the Acquired Subsidiary under any such lease or sublease in connection with the completion of the transactions contemplated herein. Except as disclosed in Section 5.12 of the Seller Disclosure Letter, neither the Seller nor any Acquired Subsidiary is a party to any written or oral subleases, licences or other contracts granting any Person the right to use, occupy, possess, lease or enjoy any leased premises nor has the Seller

or any Acquired Subsidiary collaterally assigned or granted any other security interest in any of the leased premises or any interest therein.

5.13 Interests in Properties and Mineral Rights.

(a) The Diavik Leases, the Ekati Buffer Zone Leases and the Ekati Core Zone Leases comprise all of Sellers' and the Acquired Subsidiaries' material real properties and all of Sellers' and the Acquired Subsidiaries' material interests and rights, in each case, either existing under contract, by operation of Law or otherwise (collectively, and where material, the "<u>Mineral Rights</u>"). Neither Sellers nor the Acquired Subsidiaries own or have any interest in any other material real property or any other material mineral interests and rights.

(b) Other than pursuant to the Joint Venture Agreements, no Person has any interest in the Mineral Rights or any right to acquire any such interest, and no Person has any backin rights, earn-in rights, rights of first refusal, pre-emptive rights or similar provisions or rights which would affect, in any material respect, DDM or, to the Knowledge of Sellers, DDMI's interest in any of the Mineral Rights.

5.14 <u>Litigation</u>. Except as disclosed in <u>Section 5.14</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter, as of the date hereof, there are no claims, actions, suits, arbitrations, inquiries, investigations or proceedings pending, or, to the Knowledge of Sellers, threatened, against any Seller, any Acquired Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of Sellers, DDMI, by or before any Governmental Body that, if determined adverse to the interests of any Seller, any Acquired Subsidiary or DDMI, would, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, or would be reasonably expected to prevent or materially delay the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, and no Seller or Acquired Subsidiary or, to the Knowledge of Sellers, DDMI or any of the Mine Properties is subject to any outstanding judgment, order, writ, injunction or decree that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.15 <u>Environmental Matters</u>. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, to the Knowledge of Sellers, (i) there exists no fact, condition or occurrence concerning any Seller, any Acquired Subsidiary, DDMI or the operation of the Business or Acquired Assets (including the Joint Ventures or the Mine Properties) with respect to any non-compliance with or obligation or liability under Environmental Laws; (ii) no unresolved complaint, notice or violation, citation, summons or order has been issued to any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary or any of the Joint Ventures or the applicable manager/operator, as the case may be, alleging any violation by or liability of any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary or any businesses or assets thereof, including the Joint Ventures or the Mine Properties, with respect to any Environmental Law; and (iii) the operation of the Business, including the Joint Ventures and the Mine Properties, is in compliance with Environmental Laws.

5.16 Aboriginal Claims.

(a) <u>Section 5.16</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter (to the Knowledge of Sellers, in respect of matters relating to the Diavik Joint Venture) contains a list of the current impact benefit or participation agreements, memoranda of understanding or similar arrangements (the "<u>Aboriginal Agreements</u>") with all Aboriginal Groups with whom any Seller, any Acquired

Subsidiary or any of the Joint Ventures has any such dealings and any written notices of an Aboriginal Claim received by any Seller or any Acquired Subsidiary where there is no current Aboriginal Agreement in place with the Aboriginal Group, in each case, as of the date hereof. Copies of the Aboriginal Agreements as in effect as of the date hereof have been made available in the Data Room. Other than as disclosed in the Seller Disclosure Letter (including the Aboriginal Agreements), as of the date hereof, to the Knowledge of Sellers, neither Sellers, any of the Acquired Subsidiaries, the Ekati Buffer Zone, the Ekati Core Zone Joint Venture, nor any of the Diavik Joint Venture or its manager, as the case may be, has received any written notice of an Aboriginal Claim which materially affects Sellers, any of the Acquired Subsidiaries, the Joint Ventures or the Mine Properties.

(b) The Sellers have not received written notice of any material Claims from any Aboriginal Group with respect to Sellers, any Acquired Subsidiary, the Business, the Acquired Assets, the Joint Ventures or the Mine Properties.

(c) The Sellers have materially complied with all material obligations under the Aboriginal Agreements.

5.17 <u>Employees</u>.

(a) All material written contracts in relation to Employees (calculated based on annual base salary plus target cash bonus) have been made available in the Data Room.

(b) The independent contractors of Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries are not entitled to any severance or similar payments upon termination of their Contracts that would be material and each of such Contracts can be terminated with no more than 60 days' advance notice.

(c) Other than as disclosed in <u>Section 5.17</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter, no Employee has any agreement as to length of notice or severance payment required to terminate his or her employment or is entitled to notice or severance payments other than such as results by Law, nor are there any change of control payments or severance payments or agreements with Employees providing for cash or other compensation or benefits upon the consummation of, or relating to, the transactions contemplated by this Agreement other than the key employee retention plan approved by the CCAA Court in the Amended and Restated Initial Order.

5.18 <u>Collective Agreements</u>. <u>Section 5.18</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter sets forth a list of all Collective Agreements as of the date hereof. Except as disclosed in <u>Section 5.18</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter (A) there are no collective bargaining or union agreements or employee association agreements or other binding commitments in force with respect to Employees, (B) no Person holds bargaining rights with respect to any Employees and (C) to the Knowledge of Sellers, no Person has applied to be certified as the bargaining agent of any Employees.

5.19 Employee Plans.

(a) <u>Section 5.19(a)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter lists all written Employee Plans in effect as of the date hereof. Sellers have made available in the Data Room true, complete and up to date copies of all such material Employee Plans, as amended, together with all related documentation, including all material regulatory filings (including actuarial valuations) required to be filed with a Governmental Body and correspondence with Governmental Bodies with respect to such material regulatory filings (including actuarial valuations) of any Pension Plan (as defined in <u>Section 5.19(a)</u> of the Sellers Disclosure Letter).

(b) Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries have made all contributions and paid all premiums in respect of each material Employee Plan in a timely fashion in accordance with Law and in accordance with the terms of the applicable Employee Plan and all Collective Agreements. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, all financial liabilities of Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) related to all Employee Plans have been fully and accurately disclosed in accordance with IAS 19 Employee Benefits in the financial statements referred to in Section 5.6 as of the dates of such financial statements.

(c) None of the Employee Plans (other than pension, retirement savings or retirement income plans) provide for retiree benefits or for benefits to retired or terminated Employees or to the beneficiaries or dependents of retired or terminated Employees.

(d) The execution of this Agreement and the completion of the transactions contemplated will not (either alone or in conjunction with any additional or subsequent events) constitute an event under any Employee Plan that will or may result in any payment (whether of severance pay or otherwise), acceleration of payment or vesting of benefits, forgiveness of Indebtedness, vesting, distribution, restriction on funds, increase in benefits or obligation to fund benefits with respect to any Employee or former Employee or their beneficiaries.

5.20 <u>Taxes</u>.

(a) Each of the Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries has duly and timely filed all material Tax Returns and such Tax Returns are true, complete and correct in all material respects.

(b) Each of the Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries has paid all Taxes, including all installments on account thereof, that are due and payable by it.

(c) Each Seller: (i) is not a non-resident of Canada for purposes of section 116 of the Tax Act; or (ii) is not disposing of Acquired Assets which are considered to be "taxable Canadian property" of the Seller for purposes of section 116 of the Tax Act.

(d) Each of the Sellers and the Acquired Subsidiaries has withheld or collected all amounts required to be withheld or collected by it on account of Taxes and has remitted all such amounts to the appropriate Governmental Body when required by Law to do so.

(e) The Canadian Assets include all or substantially all of each Seller's "Canadian resource property" for the purposes of sections 66 and 66.7 of the Tax Act.

(f) Each of DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing is registered for purposes of the GST Legislation. Each of DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing's GST registration numbers are set out in <u>Section 5.20(f)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter.

(g) The Purchaser Acquired Interests are "financial instruments" for the purposes of the GST Legislation.

(h) DDC is, and at all times has been, classified as an entity disregarded from its owner for U.S. federal tax purposes.

5.21 <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. Other than the Sale Advisor, no Person has acted, directly or indirectly, as a broker, finder or financial advisor for Sellers in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Bidder Parties are not and will not become obligated to pay any fee or commission or like payment to any broker, finder or financial advisor as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based upon any arrangement made by or on behalf of Sellers or their Subsidiaries.

5.22 <u>No Other Representations or Warranties</u>. Except for the representations, warranties and covenants of Sellers expressly contained herein or any certificate delivered hereunder, neither Sellers nor any of their respective Representatives, nor any other Person, makes any other express or implied warranty (including, without limitation, any implied warranty of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose) on behalf of Sellers, including, without limitation, as to (a) the probable success or profitability of ownership, use or operation of the Acquired Assets by Purchaser after the Closing, (b) the probable success or results in connection with the CCAA Court and the Sale Order, or (c) the value, use or condition of the Acquired Assets, which are being conveyed hereby on an "As-Is", "Where-Is" condition at the Closing Date, without any warranty whatsoever (including, without limitation, any implied warranty of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose).

ARTICLE VI

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BIDDERS

Each Bidder hereby represents and warrants, on a several and not joint basis, to Sellers as of the Effective Date as follows:

6.1 <u>Organization and Power</u>. Such Bidder Party is duly formed and validly existing under its jurisdiction of formation and is validly existing in good standing thereunder. Such Bidder has full power and authority to own, use or lease its properties and to conduct its business as such properties are owned, used or leased and as such business is currently conducted.

6.2 <u>Purchaser's Authority; No Violation</u>. Such Bidder has all requisite power and authority to enter into this Agreement and to carry out the transactions contemplated hereby, and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by such Bidder shall be duly and validly authorized and approved by all necessary company action. This Agreement shall constitute the legal and binding obligation of such Bidder, enforceable against such Bidder in accordance with its terms, except that the enforceability hereof may be subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Laws now or hereafter in effect relating to creditors' rights generally and that equitable remedies and injunctive and other forms of equitable relief may be subject to equitable defenses and to the discretion of the court before which any proceeding may be brought. Subject to the issuance of the Sale Order and subject to compliance with the applicable requirements of the Competition Act, the entering into of this Agreement, and the consummation by such Bidder of the transactions contemplated hereby will not (a) violate the provisions of any applicable federal, state or local Laws or (b) violate any provision of such Bidder's Organizational Documents, violate any provision of, or result in a default or acceleration of any obligation under, or result in any change in the rights or obligations of such Bidder under, any Encumbrance, contract, agreement, license, lease, instrument, indenture, Order, arbitration award, judgment, or decree to which such Bidder is a party or by which it is bound, or to which any property of such Bidder is subject.

6.3 <u>Consents, Approvals or Authorizations</u>. Except for compliance as may be required by the Competition Act or other applicable Antitrust Laws, no consent, waiver, approval, Order or Authorization of, or registration, qualification, designation or filing with any Person or Governmental Body is required in connection with the execution, delivery and performance by such Bidder of this Agreement or the Ancillary Documents to which such Bidder is a party, the compliance by such Bidder with any of the provisions hereof or thereof, the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, the assumption and performance of the Assumed Liabilities by Purchaser or the taking by such Bidder of any other action contemplated hereby or thereby, other than such filings, notices or consents, the failure of which to make or obtain would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on such Bidder's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement and the Ancillary Documents to which such Bidder is a party, or to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, including the assumption of the Assumed Liabilities by Purchaser.

6.4 <u>Brokers</u>. Other than the Bidder Advisor, no Person has acted, directly or indirectly, as a broker, finder or financial advisor for such Bidder in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement that would obligate Sellers to pay any fee or commission or like payment to any broker, finder or financial advisor as a result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement based upon any arrangement made by or on behalf of such Bidder.

6.5 <u>GST Registration</u>. By or before the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall be registered for the purposes of the GST Legislation. This registration will have an effective date on or before the Closing Date.

6.6 <u>"As Is, Where Is" Basis</u>. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, each Bidder acknowledges, agrees and confirms that:

(a) except for the representations and warranties of the Sellers set forth in <u>Article V</u>, and subject to the other covenants and agreements set forth herein, such Bidder is entering into this Agreement and the Purchaser will acquire the Acquired Assets and assume the Assumed Liabilities on an "as is, where is" basis as they exist as at Closing and will accept the Acquired Assets in their state, condition and location as at Closing except as expressly set forth in this Agreement and the sale of the Acquired Assets is made without legal warranty and at the risk of the Purchaser;

(b) except for the representations and warranties of the Sellers set forth in <u>Article V</u>, neither the Sellers, the Sale Advisor, nor the Monitor or their Representatives have made

or are making, and such Bidder is not relying on, any representations, warranties, statements or promises, express or implied, statutory or otherwise, concerning the Acquired Assets, the Sellers' right, title or interest in or to the Acquired Assets, the Business or the Assumed Liabilities, including with respect to merchantability, physical or financial condition, description, fitness for a particular purpose, suitability for development, title, description, use or zoning, environmental condition, existence of any parts/and/or components, latent defects, quality, quantity or any other thing affecting any of the Acquired Assets or the Assumed Liabilities, or normal operation thereof, or in respect of any other matter or thing whatsoever, including any and all conditions, warranties or representations expressed or implied pursuant to any applicable Law in any jurisdiction, which such Bidder confirms does not apply to this Agreement and are hereby waived in their entirety by such Bidder;

(c) except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, such Bidder hereby unconditionally and irrevocably waives any and all actual or potential rights or Claims such Bidder might have against the Sellers, Monitor, Sale Advisor and their Representatives pursuant to any warranty, express or implied, legal or conventional, of any kind or type, other than those representations and warranties of the Sellers expressly set forth in <u>Article V</u>. Such waiver is absolute, unlimited, and includes, but is not limited to, waiver of express warranties, implied warranties, warranties of fitness for a particular use, warranties of merchantability, warranties of occupancy, strict liability and Claims of every kind and type, including Claims regarding defects, whether or not discoverable or latent, product liability Claims, or similar Claims, and all other Claims that may be later created or conceived in strict liability or as strict liability type Claims and rights;

(d) none of the representations and warranties of the Sellers contained in this Agreement shall survive Closing and, subject to <u>Section 12.1</u>, the Bidders' sole recourse for any breach of representation or warranty of the Sellers in <u>Article V</u> shall be for the Bidders not to complete the transactions as contemplated by this Agreement pursuant to the rights set forth in <u>Article XII</u> and for greater certainty the Bidders shall have no recourse or claim of any kind against the Sellers or the proceeds of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement following Closing; and

(e) this <u>Section 6.6</u> shall not merge on Closing and is deemed incorporated by reference in all Closing documents and deliveries.

6.7 <u>Investment Canada Act</u>. As of the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall be a trade agreement investor or a WTO investor for the purposes of the Investment Canada Act.

6.8 <u>Financial Capability.</u> The Bidders have and will have on the Closing Date access without condition to the requisite financial resources to, or to cause the Purchaser to, purchase the Acquired Assets, satisfy the Purchase Price, provide the Working Capital Financing and otherwise consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, subject to the terms and conditions set out herein. The performance of any obligation by the Bidders under this Agreement is not conditioned on any third party financing commitments or arrangements.

6.9 <u>No Other Representations or Warranties</u>. Except for the representations, warranties and covenants of the Bidders expressly contained herein or any certificate delivered hereunder,

none of the Bidders nor any of their Representatives, nor any other Person, makes any other express or implied warranty (including, without limitation, any implied warranty of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose) on behalf of the Bidders.

6.10 <u>Joint and Several.</u> Without limiting the generality of Section 13.4, the representations and warranties of each Bidder to Sellers under this Agreement are several, and not joint and several.

ARTICLE VII

COVENANTS OF SELLERS AND/OR PURCHASER

7.1 Conduct of Business of Sellers.

(a) During the Pre-Closing Period, except (x) as required by Law, (y) as expressly required or authorized by this Agreement, the Amended and Restated Initial Order or (z) as consented to in writing by the Bidders (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), Sellers shall, and shall cause their Subsidiaries to:

(i) take all actions reasonably necessary or appropriate in furtherance of re-starting operations at the Ekati Diamond Mine as soon as possible, and shall in any case ensure that such operations are re-started by no later than January 29, 2021, all in accordance with the re-start plan shown to and approved by the Bidders including, without limitation, by procuring all necessary or desirable supplies, equipment, contractors and employees and taking such other actions as may be reasonably requested by the Bidders in furtherance of satisfying the requirements of this <u>Section 7.1</u>, provided, however, that the foregoing shall be subject to the terms of the First Lien Lender MSA;

(ii) use commercially reasonable efforts to (A) preserve intact its business organizations, (B) maintain the Business and the Acquired Assets (normal wear and tear excepted), (C) keep available the services of its officers and Employees, subject to continuation of all temporary employee layoffs in place as of the Effective Date except as may be otherwise required by <u>Section 7.1(a)(i)</u> of this Agreement, (D) minimize discretionary expenditures, and (E) maintain and preserve satisfactory relationships with Aboriginal Groups and Governmental Bodies;

(iii) from cash on hand, fund a designated bank account (which may be a bank account in the name of the Monitor) with a sufficient amount to cover the costs to facilitate the wind-down of the Sellers' estates including the administration of the Diavik Realization Assets both before and after the Closing, such amount not to exceed US\$250,000 (the "Wind-Down Account");

(iv) from cash on hand, fund a designated bank account (which may be a bank account in the name of the Monitor) with a sufficient amount to cover the costs to administer the Diavik Realization Assets both before and after the Closing, in the amount of US\$1,000,000 (the "Diavik Realization Account"); (v) immediately prior to Closing, pay in full, net of any retainers, all unpaid obligations secured by priority charges ordered by the Court in the CCAA Proceedings and all professional fees and expenses of the legal and financial advisors to the Sellers and the Monitor due and payable at Closing; and

(vi) immediately prior to Closing, pay in full all professional fees and expenses of the legal and financial advisors to the First Lien Lenders due and payable at Closing.

(b) Without limiting the generality of <u>Section 7.1(a)</u>, during the Pre-Closing Period, except (x) as required by Law, (y) as expressly required or authorized by this Agreement or contemplated in the First Lien Lender MSA or (z) as consented to in writing by the Bidders (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), Sellers shall not:

(i) end any temporary employee layoff or similar arrangement that is in place as of the Effective Date, except as may be required under Section 7.1(a)(i), or terminate the employment of any employee of the Sellers;

(ii) sell, lease, exchange, transfer or otherwise dispose of, or agree to sell, lease, exchange, transfer or otherwise dispose of, any material Acquired Asset, other than the sale of Inventory in accordance with the Budget, with reasonable prior notice delivered to the Monitor and the Bidders;

(iii) settle or compromise any material litigation or claims relating to the Business or the Acquired Assets or that would impose any restrictions or Liabilities on the Business or Purchaser's use of the Acquired Assets after the Closing;

(iv) permit, allow or suffer any assets that would be Acquired Assets to be subjected to any Encumbrance other than Permitted Encumbrances and, if required, any DIP loan in the manner contemplated by the First Lien Lender MSA;

(v) cancel or compromise any material debt or claim that would be included in the Acquired Assets or waive or release any material right of Sellers that would be included in the Acquired Assets;

(vi) recognize any labor organization as a collective bargaining representative of any Persons employed by Sellers or their Subsidiaries, or enter into a collective bargaining agreement or employee association agreement with any labor organization affecting any such Persons;

(vii) grant any increase in the compensation or benefits of any employee or former employee or any dependent or other person claiming through an employee or former employee, including the grant, increase or acceleration in any severance, change in control, termination or similar compensation or benefits payable to any employee;

(viii) enter into any Material Contract or terminate, amend, restate, supplement, extend or waive (partially or completely) any rights under any Material Contract; (ix) take any action that would reasonably be expected to prevent or significantly impede or materially delay the completion of the transactions contemplated hereunder;

(x) make, revoke or change any election relating to Taxes, file any amended Tax Return, request, enter into or obtain any Tax ruling with or from a Governmental Body, or execute or file, or agree to execute or file, with any Governmental Body any agreement or other document extending, or having the effect of extending, the period of assessment or collection of any Taxes, in each case, that may reasonably be expected to have any adverse effect on the Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, for any taxable period, or portion thereof, beginning after the Closing Date; or

(xi) agree in writing to do any of the foregoing.

7.2 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>.

Sellers and the Bidders shall each use commercially reasonable efforts (a) (i) to obtain all consents and approvals, as reasonably requested by the Bidder Parties and Sellers, to more effectively consummate the purchase and sale of the Acquired Assets and the assumption and assignment of the Assigned Contracts and Assumed Liabilities, as applicable, together with any other necessary consents and approvals to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, including, if required, the Competition Act Approval and any other Mandatory Antitrust Approvals, (ii) to make, as reasonably requested by the Bidder Parties and Sellers, all filings, applications, statements and reports to all authorities which are required to be made prior to the Closing Date by or on behalf of the Bidder Parties and/or Sellers or any of their respective Affiliates pursuant to any applicable Regulation in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, (iii) to obtain, as reasonably requested by the Bidder Parties and Sellers, all required consents and approvals (if any) to assign and transfer the Authorizations to Purchaser at Closing and, to the extent that one or more of the Authorizations are not transferable, to obtain replacements therefor, and (iv) to satisfy the conditions precedent set out in Article IX and Article X by such dates as required to achieve the Closing on or prior to the Outside Date.

(b) In furtherance and not in limitation of the foregoing, each of Sellers and the Bidder Parties shall prepare and file: (i) within 10 Business Days after the date of the Sale Order or on such other timetable as may be agreed to by the Parties, all filings required and desirable to obtain Competition Act Approval and, to the extent required, including pre-merger notification filings in accordance with Part IX of the Competition Act, (ii) as soon as reasonably practicable after the date of this Agreement, all filings required and desirable to obtain any other Mandatory Antitrust Approvals, and (iii) all other necessary documents, registrations, statements, petitions, filings and applications for other Antitrust Approvals and any other consent or approval of any other Governmental Body required to satisfy the conditions set forth in Section 9.2 and Section 10.2.

(c) Subject to the provisions of <u>Section 4.4</u> and this <u>Section 7.2</u>, in the event that certain Authorizations are not transferable or replacements therefor are not obtainable on or before the Closing, but such Authorizations are transferable or replacements therefor are obtainable after the Closing, the Bidder Parties and Sellers shall continue to use such reasonable

efforts in cooperation with the other after the Closing as may be required to obtain all required consents and approvals to transfer, or obtain replacements for, such Authorizations after Closing and shall do all things reasonably necessary to give Purchaser the benefits which would be obtained under such Authorizations; provided, however, that Sellers' obligations under this <u>Section 7.2(c)</u> shall not restrict Sellers from making any distributions in or terminating the CCAA Proceedings or otherwise winding up their respective affairs or cancelling their existence upon the completion of any such winding up.

(d) Sellers and the Bidder Parties shall use commercially reasonable efforts to (i) cooperate with each other in connection with any filing or submission and in connection with any investigation or other inquiry, including any proceeding initiated by a private party; (ii) keep the other Parties informed in all material respects of any material communication received by such Party from, or given by such Party to, any Governmental Body and of any material communication received or given in connection with any proceeding by a private party, in each case regarding any of the transactions contemplated hereby, including providing to the other Parties copies of all such material communications given or received; (iii) provide to the other Party reasonable opportunity to comment on drafts of filings and submissions prior to submitting same to a Governmental Body; and (iv) consult with each other in advance of any meeting or conference (whether in person or by telephone) with any Governmental Body, including in connection with any proceeding by a private party, and provide the other Party an opportunity to participate with at least one attendee in any meetings of a substantive nature with a Governmental Body. The foregoing obligations in this Section 7.2(d) shall be subject to any attorney-client, solicitor-client, work product, or other privilege, and each of the Parties hereto shall coordinate and cooperate fully with the other Parties hereto in exchanging such information and providing such assistance as such other Parties may reasonably request in connection with the foregoing.

If, (i) notwithstanding the applicable provisions of the CCAA, the Sale (e) Order, the Assignment Order (if applicable) and the commercially reasonable efforts of Sellers, any consent to the assignment of an Assigned Contract is not obtained prior to Closing and as a result thereof the Purchaser shall be prevented by a third party from receiving the rights and benefits with respect to an Acquired Asset intended to be transferred hereunder, (ii) any attempted assignment of an Acquired Asset would adversely affect the rights of Sellers thereunder so that the Purchaser would not in fact receive all of the rights and benefits contemplated or (iii) any Acquired Asset is not otherwise capable of sale and/or assignment (after giving effect to the Sale Order, the Assignment Order and the CCAA), then, in each case, Sellers shall, subject to any approval of the CCAA Court that may be required, at the request of the Bidders and subject to Section 4.4, cooperate with the Bidders in any lawful and commercially reasonable arrangement under which the Purchaser would, to the extent practicable, obtain the economic claims, rights and benefits under such asset and assume the economic burdens and obligations with respect thereto in accordance with this Agreement, including by subcontracting, sublicensing or subleasing to the Purchaser.

(f) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Bidders shall control and lead all communications and strategy relating to the Competition Act Approval and any other Mandatory Antitrust Approvals, and the final determination as to any appropriate courses of action shall be made by the Bidders.

7.3 <u>Confidentiality</u>. The Bidders and the Sellers acknowledge that the confidential information provided to them in connection with this Agreement, including under <u>Section 7.5</u>, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, is subject to the Confidentiality Agreements dated June 8, 2020 between each of the Bidders and DDM (the "<u>Confidentiality Agreement</u>"). Sellers agree that except as may otherwise be required in connection with the CCAA Proceedings or by Law, they will treat any confidential information provided to or retained by them in accordance with this Agreement as if they were the receiving party under the Confidentiality Agreement and Sellers agree that for purposes of Sellers' confidentiality obligation hereunder, the term contained in the fourteenth paragraph of the Confidentiality Agreement shall be deemed to be three (3) years from the Closing Date. The Parties agree that the provisions regarding confidentiality Agreement in accordance with the terms set forth therein but shall terminate upon the Closing as to the Bidder Parties and their Representatives (as defined therein).

7.4 Change of Name. Promptly following the Closing, Sellers shall, and shall cause their respective direct and indirect Subsidiaries to, discontinue the use of the "Dominion Diamonds" name (and any other trade names or "d/b/a" names currently utilized by Sellers or their respective direct or indirect Subsidiaries) and shall not subsequently change its name to or otherwise use or employ any name which includes the words "Dominion Diamond Mines" or any other similar name or mark confusingly similar thereto without the prior written consent of Purchaser, and Sellers shall, if requested by the Purchaser, make an application to the CCAA Court requesting the name of Sellers in the title of the CCAA Proceedings to be changed; provided, however, that Sellers and their respective Subsidiaries may continue to use their current names (and any other names or d/b/a's currently utilized by Sellers or their respective Subsidiaries) included on any business cards, stationery and other similar materials following the Closing for a period of up to seventy-five (75) days solely for purposes of winding down the affairs of Sellers; provided that when utilizing such materials, other than in incidental respects, Sellers and each of their respective direct and indirect Subsidiaries shall use commercially reasonable efforts to indicate its new name and reference its current name (and any other trade names or "d/b/a" names currently utilized by each).

7.5 <u>Bidder Parties' Access to Sellers' Records</u>. The Sellers' shall provide the Bidder Parties (or their designated Representatives) reasonable access, upon reasonable advance notice to Sellers, to Sellers' Employees, books and records, corporate offices and other facilities for the purpose of conducting such additional due diligence as the Bidder Parties deem appropriate or necessary in order to facilitate the Bidder Parties' efforts to consummate the transaction provided for herein. Sellers hereby covenant and agree to reasonably cooperate with the Bidder Parties in this regard.

7.6 <u>Notification of Certain Matters</u>.

(a) As promptly as reasonably practicable, Sellers shall give notice to the Bidder Parties of (i) any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person, which is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Ancillary Documents, is not likely to be obtained prior to Closing, (ii) any written objection or proceeding that challenges the transactions contemplated hereby or to the

issuance of the Sale Order, and (iii) the status of matters relating to the completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, including promptly furnishing the other with copies of notices or other communications received by Sellers or by any of their respective Affiliates (as the case may be), from any third party and/or any Governmental Body with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement other than communications which are confidential, without prejudice or privileged by their nature.

(b) Each Party hereto shall promptly notify the other party in writing of any fact, change, condition, circumstance or occurrence or nonoccurrence of any event that would or would reasonably be expected to (i) constitute a breach or inaccuracy of any of the representations and warranties of such Party had such representation or warranty been made at the time of the occurrence or nonoccurrence of such event, (ii) constitute a breach of any covenant of such Party, or (iii) make the satisfaction of any condition to Closing impossible or unlikely to be satisfied; provided that no such notice shall be deemed to amend or modify the representations and warranties made hereunder or the Seller Disclosure Letter for purposes of <u>Section 9.4</u>, <u>Section 10.4</u> or otherwise, or limit the remedies available to any Party hereunder.

7.7 Preservation of Records. Sellers (or any subsequently appointed bankruptcy estate representative, including, but not limited to, a trustee, a creditor trustee or a plan administrator) agree and the Purchaser shall agree that each of them shall preserve and keep the books and records held by it relating to the pre-Closing Business for a period commencing on the Effective Date and ending at such date on which an orderly wind-down of Sellers' operations has occurred in the reasonable judgment of the Bidder Parties and Sellers and shall make such books and records available to the other Parties (and permit such other Party to make extracts and copies of such books and records at its own expense) as may be reasonably required by such Party in connection with, among other things, facilitating the continuing administration of the CCAA Proceedings, any insurance Claims by, legal proceedings or Tax audits against or governmental investigations of Sellers or the Bidder Parties or in order to enable Sellers or the Bidder Parties to comply with their respective obligations under this Agreement and each other agreement, document or instrument contemplated hereby or thereby. In the event that Sellers, on the one hand, or the Bidder Parties, on the other hand, wish to destroy such records during the foregoing period, such Party shall first give twenty (20) days' prior written notice to the other and such other Party shall have the right at its option and expense, upon prior written notice given to such Party within that twenty (20) day period, to take possession of the records within thirty (30) days after the date of such notice.

7.8 <u>Publicity</u>. Neither Sellers nor the Bidder Parties shall issue any press release or public announcement concerning this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby without obtaining the prior written approval of the other Party hereto, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, unless, in the reasonable judgment of the Bidder Parties or Sellers, disclosure is otherwise required by such party by applicable Law or by the CCAA Court with respect to filings to be made with the CCAA Court in connection with this Agreement; provided that the Party intending to make such release shall use commercially reasonable efforts consistent with such applicable Law or the CCAA Court requirement to consult with the other Party with respect to the text thereof.

7.9 <u>Material Adverse Effect</u>. Sellers shall promptly inform the Bidder Parties in writing of the occurrence of any event that has had, or is reasonably expected to have, a Material Adverse

Effect or otherwise cause the failure of any of the Bidder Parties' conditions to Closing set forth in <u>Article IX</u>.

7.10 <u>Sale Free and Clear; No Successor Liability</u>. On the Closing Date, the Acquired Assets shall be transferred to the Purchaser free and clear of all obligations, Liabilities and Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) to the fullest extent permitted by the CCAA.

7.11 <u>Casualty Loss</u>. If, before the Closing, all or any portion of the Acquired Assets is (a) condemned or taken by eminent domain, or (b) is damaged or destroyed by fire, flood or other casualty, Sellers shall promptly notify the Bidder Parties promptly in writing of such fact, (i) in the case of condemnation or taking, Sellers shall promptly assign or pay, as the case may be, any proceeds thereof to Purchaser at the Closing, and (ii) in the case of fire, flood or other casualty, Sellers shall promptly assign the insurance proceeds therefrom to Purchaser at Closing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the provisions of this <u>Section 7.11</u> shall not in any way modify the Bidder Parties' other rights under this Agreement, including any applicable right to terminate the Agreement if any condemnation, taking, damage or other destruction resulted in a Material Adverse Effect or otherwise cause the failure of any of the Bidder Parties' conditions to Closing set forth in <u>Article IX</u>.

7.12 <u>Debtors-in-Possession</u>. From the commencement of the CCAA Proceedings through the Closing, Sellers shall continue to operate their business pursuant to and in accordance with the CCAA and Orders of the CCAA Court. Sellers shall not convert or seek to convert the CCAA Proceedings into any form of a liquidation proceeding under the CCAA or any other applicable legislation.

7.13 CCAA Court Filings.

(a) Sellers shall use their reasonable best efforts to cause the CCAA Court to issue the Sale Order on or prior to December 11, 2020.

(b) Sellers shall serve notices of assumption of the Assigned Contracts, including the designation of Cure Amounts, on all necessary parties on or prior to the date which is not less than five (5) Business Days prior to the date designated by the Bidders to appear before the CCAA Court to request the Assignment Order, or such other date as may be agreed to by the Parties.

(c) Sellers shall use their reasonable best efforts to cause the CCAA Court to issue the Assignment Order on or prior to such date as may be designated by the Bidders, acting reasonably.

(d) Sellers shall use their commercially reasonable efforts to provide the Bidder Parties for review reasonably in advance of filing drafts of such material motions, pleadings or other filings relating to the process of consummating the transactions contemplated by this Agreement to be filed with the CCAA Court, including the motions for issuance of the Sale Order and the Assignment Order (if applicable).

(e) In the event an appeal is taken or a stay pending appeal is requested from the Sale Order, Sellers shall promptly notify the Bidder Parties of such appeal or stay request and

shall provide the Bidder Parties promptly a copy of the related notice of appeal or order of stay. Sellers shall also provide the Bidder Parties with written notice of any motion or application filed in connection with any appeal from such orders. Sellers agree to take all action as may be reasonable and appropriate to defend against such appeal or stay request and Sellers and the Bidder Parties agree to use their reasonable best efforts to obtain an expedited resolution of such appeal or stay request, provided that nothing herein shall preclude the Parties hereto from consummating the transactions contemplated hereby, if the Sale Order shall have been issued and has not been stayed and the Bidder Parties, in their sole discretion, waive in writing the condition that the Sale Order be a Final Order.

(f) Sellers and the Bidder Parties acknowledge that this Agreement and the sale of the Acquired Assets and the assumption of the Assumed Liabilities are subject to approval by the CCAA Court.

(g) After issuance of the Sale Order, neither the Bidder Parties nor Sellers shall take any action which is intended to, or fail to take any action the intent of which failure to act is to, result in the reversal, voiding, modification or staying of the Sale Order.

7.14 Payment of Cure Amount. The Closing Cure Amount shall be paid in accordance with <u>Section 4.2(c)</u>. Any Cure Amounts other than the Closing Cure Amount shall be paid by the Purchaser following Closing pursuant to the terms and conditions set out in settlement agreements entered into by the Sellers and which are in respect of or constitute the Assigned Contracts. Following the Closing, Purchaser shall provide to Sellers, if requested, evidence that the Closing Cure Amount, and subsequent payments of the Cure Amount (if any) in respect of each Assigned Contract has been paid by Purchaser in accordance with (i) the Assignment Order where such Assigned Contract is assigned pursuant to an Assignment Order, or (ii) the consent of the applicable counterparty or as otherwise agreed upon by Purchaser and such counterparty, where such Assigned Contract is not assigned pursuant to an Assignment Order, in each case promptly following such payment.

7.15 <u>GNWT Royalties.</u> Prior to or concurrent with the Closing, Sellers shall pay and/or otherwise obtain releases in full in a form satisfactory to the Bidder Parties of all obligations in respect of any period that are due and payable prior to Closing in respect of royalties or similar payment obligations to GNWT, which shall include (for the avoidance of any doubt) all royalty and similar payments obligations to GNWT in respect of fiscal year 2019.

7.16 <u>Permitted Encumbrances/Assigned Contracts.</u> For greater certainty, Purchaser shall not be required at Closing to assume any Encumbrance or agreement other than Permitted Encumbrances and Assigned Contracts. If the Sale Order designates any Permitted Encumbrances that prior to Closing are determined to relate to agreements which are not Assigned Contracts, Sellers shall give prompt written notice thereof to the beneficiaries of such Encumbrances. Upon Sellers giving such written notice, which shall be given not less than 10 days prior to Closing, the effect of the Sale Order shall be to vest title in the Acquired Assets in Purchaser free and clear of all such Encumbrances at Closing without need for further order of the Court and notwithstanding their original inclusion in the Sale Order's list of Permitted Encumbrances.

ARTICLE VIII

EMPLOYEE MATTERS

8.1 Covenants of Sellers with respect to Employees.

(a) Purchaser shall make employment offers to substantially all Employees of Sellers, subject to and consistent with requirements based on the plan for resumption of operations at Sellers' facilities, and in consultation with Sellers' management on terms and conditions that are substantially similar to those under which the Employees are employed at the time of Closing. Sellers shall provide reasonable assistance to facilitate the transfer of all Employees that Purchaser elects to hire, which may be subject to any temporary layoff or reduction in effect at Closing, including, without limitation, providing Purchaser access to such Employees' personnel records and such other information regarding the Employees as Purchaser may reasonably request, consistent with Section 8.2 hereof. All Employees who receive employment offers from Purchaser and who accept such offers of employment are hereinafter referred to as the "Transferred Employees". The Purchaser shall acknowledge that it is successor under all collective agreements set out in Section 5.18 of the Seller Disclosure Letter.

During the Pre-Closing Period, except as consented to in writing by the (b) Bidders (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, delayed or conditioned), and without limiting the obligations and restrictions set forth in Section 7.1, Sellers (i) shall satisfy all pre-Closing legal or contractual requirements to provide notice to, or to enter into any consultation procedure with, any labor union or organization, which is representing any Employee, in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and (ii) shall not (A) enter into, establish, adopt, materially amend or terminate any Employee Plan (or any plan or arrangement that would be an Employee Plan if in existence on the date of this Agreement), other than as required by Law, (B) increase the compensation and benefits payable or to become payable to Employees or former Employees or any dependent or other person claiming through an Employee or former Employee, (C) grant any extraordinary bonuses, benefits or other forms of directors' or consultants' compensation, (D) promote, hire or terminate the employment of (other than for cause) any Employee or (E) transfer the employment of any individual such that such individual becomes an Employee or transfer the employment of any Employee such that such individual no longer qualifies as an Employee.

8.2 <u>Covenants of Purchaser with respect to Employees</u>.

(a) Purchaser shall assume the Employee Plans (collectively, the "<u>Assumed</u> <u>Plans</u>"). Purchaser, on the one hand, and Sellers, on the other, shall take such actions as are necessary and reasonably requested by any Party to cause Purchaser to assume sponsorship of and responsibility for administration and operation of such Employee Plans as of the Closing and to effect the transfer of all assets and benefit liabilities of the Assumed Plans together with all related trust, insurance policies and administrative services agreements, effective as soon as practicable following the Closing.

(b) On and following the Effective Date, Sellers and the Bidder Parties shall reasonably cooperate in all matters reasonably necessary to effect the transactions contemplated

by this <u>Section 8.2</u>, including exchanging information and data relating to workers' compensation, employee benefits and employee benefit plan coverage, and in obtaining any governmental approvals required hereunder, except as would result in the violation of any applicable Law, including without limitation, any Law relating to the safeguarding of data privacy.

(c) The provisions of this <u>Section 8.2</u> are for the sole benefit of the Parties to this Agreement only and shall not be construed to grant any rights, as a third party beneficiary or otherwise, to any person who is not a Party to this Agreement, nor shall any provision of this Agreement except solely for the purpose of giving effect to <u>Section 8.2(a)</u> and <u>Section 8.2(b)</u> hereof be deemed to be the adoption of, or an amendment to, any Employee Plan, or otherwise to limit the right of Purchaser or Sellers to amend, modify or terminate any such Employee Plan. In addition, nothing contained herein shall be construed to (i) prohibit any amendments to or termination of any Employee Plan or (ii) prohibit the termination or change in terms of employment of any Employee (including any Transferred Employee) as permitted under applicable Law. Nothing herein, expressed or implied, shall confer upon any Employee (including any Transferred Employee) any rights or remedies (including, without limitation, any right to employment or continued employment for any specified period) of any nature or kind whatsoever, under or by reason of any provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE IX

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF PURCHASER

The obligations of the Purchaser, and of the Bidders to cause Purchaser, to consummate the Closing are subject to satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, waiver by the Bidders) of the following conditions precedent on or before the Closing Date.

9.1 <u>CCAA Court Approvals</u>. The Sale Order and the Assignment Orders (if applicable) shall have been issued by the CCAA Court and shall have become a Final Order.

9.2 <u>Antitrust Approvals</u>. All Antitrust Approvals and other necessary regulatory approvals shall have been obtained.

9.3 <u>No Court Orders</u>. No court or other Governmental Body shall have issued, enacted, entered, promulgated or enforced any Law or Order that has not been vacated, withdrawn or overturned restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

9.4 <u>Representations and Warranties True as of Both Effective Date and Closing Date</u>. Each of the representations and warranties of Sellers (a) contained herein (other than as set forth in clause (c) below) that are not qualified by "materiality" or "Material Adverse Effect" shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Effective Date (except for such representations and warranties that specifically relate to an earlier date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date) and on and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date, (b) contained herein (other than as set forth in clause (c) below) that are qualified by "materiality" or "Material Adverse Effect" shall be true and correct in all respects on and as of the Effective Date (except for such representations and warranties that specifically relate to an earlier date, which shall be true and correct in all respects as of such earlier date) and on and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date, and (c) contained in <u>Section 5.1</u>, <u>Section 5.4</u> and <u>Section 5.6</u> shall be true and correct in all respects on and as of the Effective Date (except for such representations and warranties that specifically relate to an earlier date, which shall be true and correct in all respects as of such earlier date) and on and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date.

9.5 <u>Compliance with Covenants</u>. Sellers shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all of their covenants and obligations hereunder which are required to be performed or complied with at or prior to Closing.

9.6 <u>No Material Adverse Effect</u>. Since the Effective Date, there shall not have been a Material Adverse Effect.

9.7 <u>Essential Contracts; Cure Amount</u>. (i) All consents, approvals or waivers necessary to assign the Essential Contracts to the Purchaser shall have been obtained, or an Assignment Order shall have been granted by the CCAA Court in respect of such Essential Contracts where necessary consents, approvals or waivers have not been obtained, provided for clarity that any consent in respect of the Aboriginal Agreements and related agreements shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the Bidder Parties; (ii) the Cure Amount shall not exceed the Cure Funding Amount (calculated based on an exchange rate of US\$1 to Cdn\$1.32 with respect to any amounts to be paid in Canadian dollars) and (iii) the Assignment Order shall provide that the Cure Amount with respect to Assigned Contracts subject to the Assignment Order shall not be payable earlier than 30 days following Closing.

9.8 <u>Authorizations</u>. Purchaser (or the applicable Designated Purchaser) shall have received (and there shall be in full force and effect), in each case in form and substance satisfactory to the Bidder Parties, either by transfer or re-issuance, all material Authorizations required to operate the Business and Acquired Assets, including the Environmental Agreement and Aboriginal Agreements and related agreements and those other Authorizations set forth (or required to be set forth) on <u>Section 5.3(a)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter, consistent in all material respects with historical operations.

9.9 <u>Sureties Support Confirmations</u>. The Sureties shall have taken all steps contemplated by the Sureties Support Confirmations.

9.10 <u>Ordinary Course Operations</u>. Purchaser shall not be subject to any mandatory governmental Regulations or restrictions related to COVID-19 which would prevent or materially restrict: (i) Purchaser from taking actions and conducting operations at the Ekati Diamond Mine substantially consistent with the re-start plan shown to and approved by Bidders; or (ii) Purchaser's ability to transport, sort and conduct diamond sales in a quantum substantially consistent with past practices prior to COVID-related impacts.

9.11 <u>Delivery of Acquired Assets</u>. Each of the deliveries required to be made to Purchaser pursuant to <u>Section 11.2</u> shall have been so delivered and, at Closing, Sellers shall

deliver possession of all Acquired Assets to Purchaser, *in situ*, wherever such Acquired Assets are located at Closing consistent with the terms of this Agreement.

9.12 <u>Corporate Documents</u>. Sellers shall have delivered to Purchaser copies of the resolutions of Sellers' board of directors or similar governing body, as applicable, evidencing the approval of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

9.13 <u>Release of Encumbrances</u>. The Sale Order shall provide for the release of any and all Encumbrances on the Acquired Assets other than Permitted Encumbrances, and Purchaser shall have received such documents or instruments as may be required, in Purchaser's reasonable discretion, to demonstrate that, effective as of the Closing Date, the assets of the Acquired Subsidiaries are released from any and all Encumbrances other than Permitted Encumbrances.

9.14 <u>Accounts Payable</u>. Sellers shall have paid all trade payables arising from the provision of goods and services on or after the Filing Date for which the permitted payment period has not yet expired as of Closing, other than such amounts which are disputed by the Sellers in good faith for which adequate reserves have been created under the Budget.

9.15 <u>First Lien Lender MSA Documents</u>. The First Lien Lenders shall have executed and delivered the definitive documentation, in form and content satisfactory to the First Lien Lenders and the Bidder Parties, acting reasonably, regarding the transactions between such parties contemplated by the First Lien Lender MSA.

ARTICLE X

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SELLERS

The obligations of Sellers to consummate the Closing are subject to satisfaction (or, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, waiver by Sellers) of the following conditions precedent on or before the Closing Date:

10.1 <u>CCAA Court Approvals</u>. The Sale Order shall have been issued by the CCAA Court and shall have become Final Orders.

10.2 <u>Antitrust Approvals</u>. All Antitrust Approvals shall have been obtained.

10.3 <u>No Court Orders</u>. No court or other Governmental Body shall have issued, enacted, entered, promulgated or enforced any Law or Order that has not been vacated, withdrawn or overturned restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

10.4 <u>Representations and Warranties True as of Both Effective Date and Closing Date</u>. The representations and warranties of the Bidder Parties (a) contained herein that are not qualified by "materiality" or "material adverse effect" shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Effective Date, and shall also be true in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date (except for representations and warranties which specifically relate to an earlier date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date) with the same force and effect as though made by the Bidder Parties on and as of the Closing Date, and (b) contained herein that are qualified by "materiality" or "material adverse effect" shall be true and correct in all respects on and as of the Effective Date, and on and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though made on and as of the Closing Date (except for representations and warranties which specifically relate to an earlier date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date), in each case, except where the failure of such representations and warranties to be so true and correct has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a material adverse effect on the Bidder Parties' ability to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

10.5 <u>Compliance with Covenants</u>. The Bidders shall have performed or complied in all material respects with all of their covenants and obligations hereunder which are required to be performed or complied with at or prior to Closing.

10.6 <u>Corporate Documents</u>. Purchaser shall have delivered to Sellers copies of the resolutions of Purchaser's board of directors or other governing body evidencing the approval of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

ARTICLE XI

CLOSING

11.1 <u>Closing</u>. Unless otherwise mutually agreed by the Parties, the closing of the purchase and sale of the Acquired Assets, the payment of the Purchase Price, the assumption of the Assumed Liabilities and the consummation of the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place on the fifth (5th) Business Day following full satisfaction or due waiver (by the Party entitled to the benefit of such condition) of the closing conditions set forth in <u>Article IX</u> and <u>Article X</u> (other than conditions that by their terms or nature are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of those conditions at the Closing), or at such other place and time as the Parties may agree.

11.2 <u>Deliveries by Sellers</u>. At or prior to the Closing, Sellers shall deliver, in addition to the other documents contemplated by this Agreement, the following to Purchaser:

(a) a bill of sale in form and content satisfactory to Sellers and Bidders, acting reasonably, duly executed by Sellers;

(b) an assignment and assumption agreement in form and content satisfactory to Sellers and Bidders, acting reasonably (the "<u>Assignment and Assumption</u> <u>Agreement</u>"), duly executed by Sellers;

(c) duly executed instruments for the sale, transfer, assignment or other conveyance to Purchaser or relevant Designated Purchasers, of the equity interests in the Acquired Subsidiaries, in accordance with the requirements of applicable local Law and this Agreement;

(d) a true copy of the Sale Order and any Assignment Orders (if applicable);

(e) an officer's certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, executed by a duly authorized officer of each Seller certifying that the conditions set forth in <u>Section 9.4</u> and <u>Section 9.5</u> have been satisfied;

(f) an instrument of assumption and assignment of the Assigned Contracts regarding leased real property in form and content satisfactory to Sellers and Bidders, acting reasonably (the "<u>Assignment and Assumption of Leases</u>"), duly executed by each Seller, in form for recordation with the appropriate public land records to the extent the underlying lease is of record;

(g) an Intellectual Property Assignment and Assumption Agreement in form and content satisfactory to Sellers and Bidders, acting reasonably (the "<u>IP Assignment and Assumption Agreement</u>"), duly executed by each Seller;

(h) possession of all owned real property included in the Acquired Assets, together with duly executed and acknowledged transfer deeds for all such owned real property conveying the owned real property subject only to Permitted Encumbrances, and any existing surveys, legal descriptions and title policies that are in the possession of Sellers;

(i) possession of the Acquired Assets and the Business *in situ*, wherever such Acquired Assets are located at the Closing consistent with the terms of this Agreement;

(j) stock powers or similar instruments of transfer, duly executed by the applicable Seller, transferring all of the capital stock or other equity interests of the Acquired Subsidiaries to Purchaser (it being understood that such instruments shall address the requirements under applicable Law local to the jurisdiction of organization of each such Acquired Subsidiary necessary to effect and make enforceable the transfer to Purchaser of the legal and beneficial title to such capital stock or other equity interests);

(k) all tax elections or designations described in <u>Section 13.14;</u>

(l) a certificate duly executed by each Seller, in the form prescribed under Treasury Regulation section 1.1445-2(c);

(m) a bill of sale and assignment agreement with respect to the conveyance of any Acquired Assets required to be transferred and assigned to Purchaser pursuant to <u>Section 3.7</u>, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Purchaser, duly executed by Parent and the Retained Subsidiaries; and

(n) such other bills of sale, deeds, endorsements, assignments and other good and sufficient instruments of conveyance and transfer, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Bidder Parties, as the Bidder Parties may reasonably request to vest in Purchaser all of Sellers' right, title and interest in, to or under any or all the Acquired Assets, including all owned real property included in the Acquired Assets.

11.3 <u>Deliveries by Purchaser</u>. At the Closing, Purchaser will deliver the following:

(a) the Assignment and Assumption Agreement duly executed by the Purchaser;

(b) the Assignment and Assumption of Leases duly executed by the Purchaser;

(c) the IP Assignment and Assumption Agreement, executed by the Purchaser;

(d) all tax elections or designations described in <u>Section 13.14</u>, duly executed by Purchaser;

(e) an officer's certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, executed by a duly authorized officer of the Purchaser certifying that the conditions set forth in Section 10.4 and Section 10.5 have been satisfied; and

(f) definitive documentation executed by the Bidders to provide the Working Capital Financing;

(g) to the extent necessary and from the Working Capital Facility, the portion of the Cure Funding Amount required to satisfy the Closing Cure Amount;

(h) such other documents as Sellers may reasonably request that are not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement and customary for a transaction of this nature and necessary to evidence or consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Monitor's Certificate. Upon satisfaction or waiver by the Purchaser of all 11.4 conditions precedent to Closing under Article IX and delivery to the Purchaser of all Closing deliverables under Section 11.2, the Purchaser shall deliver to the Monitor a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, confirming the satisfaction or waiver of such conditions precedent and delivery of such Closing deliverables (the "Purchaser's Conditions Certificate"). Upon satisfaction or waiver by the Sellers of all conditions precedent to Closing under Article X and delivery to the Sellers of all Closing deliverables under Section 11.3, the Sellers shall deliver to the Monitor a certificate, dated as of the Closing Date, confirming the satisfaction or waiver of such conditions precedent and delivery of such Closing deliverables (the "Sellers' Conditions Certificate" and together with the Purchaser's Conditions Certificate, the "Conditions Certificates"). Upon receipt by the Monitor of each of the Conditions Certificates, the Monitor shall (i) forthwith issue its Monitor's Certificate concurrently to the Sellers and the Purchaser, at which time the Closing will be deemed to have occurred; and (ii) file as soon as practicable a copy of the Monitor's Certificate with the CCAA Court (and shall provide a true copy of such filed certificate to the Sellers and the Purchaser). For greater certainty, the Monitor shall be entitled to rely exclusively on the basis of the Conditions Certificates and without any obligation whatsoever to verify the satisfaction or waiver of the applicable conditions.

ARTICLE XII

TERMINATION

12.1 <u>Termination of Agreement</u>. This Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby may be terminated at any time on or prior to the Closing Date:

- (a) <u>Mutual Consent</u>. By mutual written consent of the Bidders and Sellers.
- (b) <u>Termination by the Bidder Parties or Sellers.</u>

(i) by the Bidders or Sellers, if the Closing shall not have occurred on or prior to February 1, 2021 or such later date as may be designated by the Bidders (the "<u>Outside Date</u>"); provided that neither the Bidders nor the Sellers shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>Section 12.1(b)(i)</u> if the failure of the Closing to have occurred by the date specified above is caused by such Party's breach of any of its obligations under this Agreement; provided, however, that either the Bidders or the Sellers may, on the day that is not less two (2) Business Days immediately prior to the then Outside Date, elect to extend the Outside Date by delivering a written notice to the other Party stating that, if, on the Outside Date, the required approvals from any Governmental Body to transfer or reissue any material Authorization required to operate the Business and the Acquired Assets, including any of those set forth (or required to be set forth) on <u>Section 5.3(a)</u> of the Seller Disclosure Letter, has not been obtained, then the Outside Date shall extend by seven (7) days; provided, further, that there shall be no more than four of such seven (7) day extensions; or

(ii) by the Bidders or Sellers, if the CCAA Court or other court of competent jurisdiction or a governmental, quasi-governmental, regulatory or administrative department, agency, commission or authority shall have issued or enacted an Order or Law restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Closing, which is not capable of appeal; provided, however, that Sellers and the Bidders shall not be entitled to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>Section 12.1(b)(ii)</u> if such Order is caused by such Party's breach of any of its obligations under this Agreement.

(c) <u>Termination by the Bidders</u>.

(i) by the Bidders, if (A) the Sale Order shall not have been issued on or prior to December 11, 2020 or if the Sale Order has been issued by such date but has been amended, supplemented or otherwise modified in any respect without the prior written consent of the Bidders, or (B) following its issuance, the Sale Order shall fail to be in full force and effect or shall have been stayed, reversed, modified or amended in any respect without the prior written consent of the Bidders, acting reasonably;

(ii) by the Bidders, if the CCAA Proceedings are terminated or a licensed insolvency trustee or receiver is appointed in respect of the Sellers, and such licensed insolvency trustee or receiver refuses to proceed with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;

(iii) by the Bidders, if a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of Sellers set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred that would cause any of the conditions set forth in <u>Article IX</u> not to be satisfied, and such breach is incapable of being cured or, if capable of being cured, Sellers have failed to cure such breach within thirty (30) days of receipt of written notification thereof or which by its nature or timing cannot be cured within such time period;

(iv) by the Bidders, if either (a) Sellers or their Affiliates request or (b) the CCAA Court approves any amendment or modification to the Amended and Restated Initial Order that adversely affects the interests of the Bidder Parties;

(v) by the Bidders, acting reasonably, if the CCAA Court enters any Order inconsistent with the Sale Order or the Acquisition (including, without limitation, any provisions of this Agreement), other than in any de minimis respect;

(vi) by the Bidders, if any creditor of any Seller obtains a final and unstayed Order of the CCAA Court granting relief from the stay to foreclose or exercise enforcement rights on any portion of the Acquired Assets in excess of Cdn\$500,000 in the aggregate; or

(vii) by the Bidders, if a Material Adverse Effect occurs.

(d) <u>Termination by Sellers</u>.

(i) by Sellers, if a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of Bidders set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred that would cause any of the conditions set forth in <u>Article X</u> not to be satisfied, and such breach is incapable of being cured or, if capable of being cured, Bidders have failed to cure such breach within thirty (30) days of receipt of written notification thereof or which by its nature or timing cannot be cured within such time period.

12.2 <u>Procedure and Effect of Termination</u>. If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to <u>Section 12.1</u>, written notice thereof shall forthwith be given to the other Parties to this Agreement and the Monitor and all further obligations of the Parties under this Agreement shall terminate; provided, however, that the Parties shall, in all events, remain bound by and continue to be subject to the provisions set forth in this <u>Article XII</u>.

12.3 <u>Breach by Bidder.</u> If this Agreement is terminated solely as a result of a material breach by any Bidder pursuant to <u>Section 12.1(d)</u> hereof, Sellers, as their sole remedy, shall be entitled to liquidated damages in the amount of US\$7,000,000 (the "<u>Purchaser Termination Fee</u>"), which shall be payable by the breaching Bidder or Bidders by wire transfer of immediately available funds. Liability for the Purchaser Termination Fee shall be several, and not joint, and shall be the sole responsibility of the breaching Bidder or Bidders. In the event that there is more than one breaching Bidder, liability for payment of the Purchaser Termination Fee shall be split among all breaching Bidders on a pro rata basis relative to their respective holdings of Second Lien Notes on the Effective Date and Sellers shall in no event be entitled to recover in the aggregate more than the amount of the Purchaser Termination Fee. The Parties hereby agree that the foregoing dollar amount of the Purchaser Termination Fee is a fair and reasonable estimate of the

total detriment that Sellers would suffer in the event of any Bidder's default and failure to complete the transaction hereunder. Sellers' receipt of the Purchaser Termination Fee in full pursuant to and in accordance with this Section 12.3 shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of Sellers and their Affiliates, attorneys, accountants, Representatives or agents, and, except for payment of the Purchaser Termination Fee pursuant to and in accordance with this Section 12.3, in no event shall any of the foregoing Persons be entitled to seek or obtain any recovery or judgment against the Bidder Parties, any Bidder Related Party, any potential debt or equity financing source and any of their respective former, current or future general or limited partners, stockholders, members, managers, directors, officers, employees, agents, Representatives or Affiliates, for any Liability suffered with respect to this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by or in connection with this Agreement (including any breach or failure to perform by Bidder Parties, whether willfully, intentionally, unintentionally or otherwise), the termination of this Agreement, the failure of the transactions contemplated under this Agreement to be consummated for any reason or no reason or any breach of this Agreement by Bidders, and in no event shall Sellers or any of the other applicants be entitled to seek or obtain any other damages or other remedy of any kind, at law or in equity, against any such Person, including consequential, special, indirect, exemplary or punitive damages or for diminution in value, lost profits or lost business. Sellers further acknowledged that the Purchaser Termination Fee is not a penalty, but rather is liquidated damages in a reasonable amount that will appropriately compensate Sellers under the circumstances.

12.4 Break-up Fee

(a) In consideration of the Bidders having expended considerable time and expense in connection with this Agreement and the negotiation thereof, and the identification and quantification of assets to be included in the Acquired Assets, if: (i) this Agreement is terminated or the transaction contemplated herein is not completed for any reason other than the Bidders' non-compliance with their obligations under this Agreement; and (ii) an alternative transaction is consummated within nine (9) months of the date of this Agreement for the sale or restructuring of the Sellers or any material portion of their assets and pursuant to which Indebtedness under the Pre-filing Credit Agreement is repaid in full in cash ("<u>Alternate Transaction</u>"); then in such event (and in addition to such other amounts to which the Bidder Parties may be entitled pursuant to <u>Section 13.1</u> hereof and otherwise) Sellers shall pay to Bidders immediately following the closing of such Alternate Transaction an amount equal to US\$2,522,140 (the "<u>Break-Up Fee</u>") as consideration for the disposition of Bidders' rights under this Agreement.

(b) Sellers' obligation to pay the Break-Up Fee pursuant to this <u>Section 12.4</u> shall survive termination of this Agreement and shall be secured by a charge against all of the Sellers' properties and assets to be included in the Sale Order, which charge shall rank subsequent to: (i) other priority charges ordered by the Court in the CCAA Proceedings prior to the date of this Agreement; and (ii) charges in respect of Indebtedness under the Pre-filing Credit Agreement.

ARTICLE XIII

MISCELLANEOUS

13.1 <u>Expenses</u>. Sellers shall, immediately upon issuance of the Sale Order and from time to time thereafter, promptly pay and reimburse all costs and expenses incurred and to be incurred

by Bidder Parties and the ad hoc group of holders of Second Lien Notes in the CCAA Proceedings in respect of this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby, and participation or representation in the CCAA Proceedings including, without limitation: (i) any and all professional fees and expenses of legal and financial advisors; and (ii) a maximum of US\$150,000 in respect of any and all fees or expense reimbursements or other amounts of any kind payable to actual or prospective sources of debt or equity financing incurred on or prior to the Effective Date. In addition to the foregoing, Sellers shall on Closing pay and reimburse all legal fees and expenses incurred by the trustee under the Pre-filing Indenture in respect of its participation or representation in the CCAA Proceedings up to an aggregate maximum amount satisfactory to the Bidders.

13.2 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties; Survival of Confidentiality</u>. The Parties agree that the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement shall expire upon the Closing Date. Except as otherwise provided herein, the Parties agree that the covenants contained in this Agreement to be performed at or after the Closing shall survive in accordance with the terms of the particular covenant or until fully performed.

13.3 Amendment; Waiver. This Agreement may be amended, supplemented or changed, and any provision hereof may be waived, only by written instrument making specific reference to this Agreement signed by the Party against whom enforcement of any such amendment, supplement, modification or waiver is sought; provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Acquired Assets and Assigned Contracts may be amended in accordance with Section 3.6. No action taken pursuant to this Agreement, including any investigation by or on behalf of any Party, shall be deemed to constitute a waiver by the Party taking such action of compliance with any representation, warranty, condition, covenant or agreement contained herein. The waiver by any Party of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a further or continuing waiver of such breach or as a waiver of any other or subsequent breach. No failure on the part of any Party to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right, power or remedy hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any single or partial exercise of such right, power or remedy by such Party preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or remedy. All remedies hereunder are cumulative and are not exclusive of any other remedies provided by applicable Law.

13.4 <u>Bidders.</u>

(a) Any right given to, or election or decision to be made by, Bidders in this Agreement or any Ancillary Documents may be exercised by a majority in number of all Bidders who control, at the relevant time, a majority in principal amount of the aggregate Second Lien Notes held by all Bidders in their managed or advisory funds and accounts. Bidders agree to cooperate with each other reasonably and in good faith with respect to all matters relating to this Agreement and the transaction contemplated herein. The representations, warranties, covenants, agreements, obligations and commitments of Bidders to Sellers or any other Person under this Agreement or any Ancillary Document are several, and not joint. The Parties acknowledge and agree that Bidders and Purchaser are separate Persons and that any obligations, liabilities or commitments of Bidders. Sellers acknowledge that Bidders are financial management and advisory companies and are entering into this Agreement on behalf of certain managed or advisory funds and accounts. No such managed or advisory funds and accounts shall under any

circumstance whatsoever assume or incur any obligation, liability or commitment whatsoever to Sellers in respect of this Agreement, the Ancillary Documents or the transaction contemplated therein. Any obligation or commitment of Bidders herein to cause Purchaser to take any action or omit to take any action shall be limited to the commercially reasonable efforts of each such Bidder.

(b) The Parties hereto acknowledge that all representations, warranties, covenants and other agreements made by any Bidder that is an investment manager on behalf of a separately managed account managed by such Bidder are being made only with respect to the assets managed by such Bidder on behalf of such separately managed account, and shall not apply to (or be deemed to be made in relation to) any assets or interests that may be beneficially owned by such separately managed account that are not held through accounts managed by such Bidder.

13.5 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice, request, instruction or other document to be given hereunder by a Party hereto shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been given (i) when received if given in person, (ii) on the date of transmission if sent by electronic mail, or (iii) one (1) Business Day after being delivered to a nationally known commercial courier service providing next day delivery service (such as FedEx):

(A) If to Sellers, addressed as follows:

Dominion Diamond Mines 900 – 606 4 Street SW Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 1T1 Attention: Brendan Bell Email: <u>brenbellnt@gmail.com</u>

With a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to:

Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP 595 Burrard Street, Suite 2600 Vancouver, BC, Canada V7X 1L3 Attention: Susan Tomaine Email: susan.tomaine@blakes.com

(B) If to the Bidder Parties, to each Bidder Party, addressed as follows:

to DDJ:

DDJ Capital Management, LLC 130 Turner Street Building 3, Suite 600 Waltham, MA 02453 Attention: Beth Duggan and Eric Hoff Email: <u>legal@ddjcap.com</u> to Brigade:

Brigade Capital Management, LP 399 Park Avenue, 16th Floor New York, NY 10022 Attention: Andy Petitjean Attention: Chris Chaice Email: <u>apetitjean@brigadecapital.com</u> Email: <u>cchaice@brigadecapital.com</u>

With a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to

Torys LLP 79 Wellington St. West, 30th Floor Toronto, Ontario, M5K1N2 Attention: Tony DeMarinis Email: <u>tdemarinis@torys.com</u>

(C) If to the Monitor, addressed as follows

FTI Consulting Canada Inc. 520 5th Ave SW Calgary AB T2P 3R7 Attention: Deryck Helkaa E-Mail: <u>deryck.helkaa@fticonsulting.com</u>

With a copy (which shall not constitute notice) to

Bennett Jones LLP 4500 Bankers Hall East 855 - 2nd Street SW Calgary AB T2P 4K7 Attention: Chris Simard Email: simardc@bennettjones.com

or to such other individual or address as a Party hereto may designate for itself by notice given as herein provided.

13.6 <u>Effect of Investigations</u>. Any due diligence review, audit or other investigation or inquiry undertaken or performed by or on behalf of the Bidder Parties shall not limit, qualify, modify or amend the representations, warranties and covenants of, and indemnities by, Sellers made or undertaken pursuant to this Agreement, irrespective of the knowledge and information received (or which should have been received) therefrom by the Bidder Parties.

13.7 <u>Counterparts; Electronic Signatures</u>.

(a) This Agreement may be executed simultaneously in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, but all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument.

(b) The exchange of copies of this Agreement and of signature pages by electronic mail in "portable document format" form, or by any other electronic means intended to preserve the original graphic and pictorial appearance of a document, or by combination of such means, shall constitute effective execution and delivery of this Agreement as to the Parties and may be used in lieu of the original Agreement for all purposes. Signatures of the Parties transmitted electronically shall be deemed to be their original signatures for all purposes.

13.8 <u>Headings</u>. The headings preceding the text of Articles and Sections of this Agreement and the Seller Disclosure Letter are for convenience only and shall not be deemed part of this Agreement.

13.9 <u>Applicable Law and Jurisdiction</u>. Subject to any provision in this Agreement and any Ancillary Document to the contrary, this Agreement (and all documents, instruments, and agreements executed and delivered pursuant to the terms and provisions hereof) shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of Alberta and the laws of Canada applicable therein. Bidders and Sellers further agree that the CCAA Court shall have jurisdiction over all disputes and other matters relating to (a) the interpretation and enforcement of this Agreement or any Ancillary Document and/or (b) the Acquired Assets and/or Assumed Liabilities and the Parties expressly consent to and agree not to contest such jurisdiction.

13.10 <u>Binding Nature; Assignment</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, but neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interest or obligations hereunder shall be assigned by any of the Parties hereto without prior written consent of the other Parties, provided that, the Bidder Parties may grant a security interest in their rights and interests hereunder to their third party lender(s). Nothing contained herein, express or implied, is intended to confer on any Person other than the Parties hereto or their successors and assigns, any rights, remedies, obligations or liabilities under or by reason of this Agreement.

13.11 <u>Designated Purchasers</u>. In connection with the Closing, notwithstanding <u>Section</u> <u>13.10</u> or anything to the contrary contained herein, the Bidders and the Purchaser shall be entitled to designate, in accordance with the terms of this paragraph, one or more Subsidiaries or Affiliates of Purchaser to (a) purchase specified Acquired Assets (including specified Assigned Contracts) and pay the corresponding Purchase Price amount, (b) assume specified Assumed Liabilities, (c) employ specified Transferred Employees on and after the Closing Date, (d) perform any of the other covenants and agreements hereunder to be performed by Purchaser, and (e) be entitled to the rights and benefits afforded to Purchaser hereunder (any such Subsidiary or Affiliate of Purchaser that shall be designated in accordance with this clause, a "Designated Purchaser"). Upon any such designation of a Designated Purchaser, such Designated Purchaser shall be solely responsible with respect to the payment of the corresponding Purchase Price (if any), the specified Assumed Liabilities and employment of the specified Transferred Employees. Any reference to Purchaser or Bidder Party made in this Agreement in respect of any right, obligation, purchase, assumption or employment referred to in this paragraph shall be deemed a reference to the appropriate Designated Purchaser, if any, with respect to the applicable obligation or right. All obligations of Purchaser and any Designated Purchaser shall be several and not joint and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, neither Purchaser nor any other Designated Purchaser shall have any obligation for any Assumed Liabilities assumed by a particular Designated Purchaser at the Closing and any prior obligations of Purchaser are novated and released. For the avoidance of doubt, no designation of a Designated Purchaser hereunder shall expand or otherwise affect any limitation on Purchaser's obligations hereunder, it being understood that such limitations shall apply to the aggregate Liabilities of Purchaser and any Designated Purchaser(s) hereunder. The above designations shall be made by the Bidder Parties by way of a written notice to be delivered to Sellers in no event later than five (5) Business Days prior to the anticipated Closing Date; provided, however, that no such designation may be made if the timing of such designation would reasonably be expected to delay the Closing; provided, further, that such designation shall not be permitted unless Sellers confirm, acting reasonably, that the Designated Purchaser(s), or any party guaranteeing the obligations of such Designated Purchaser(s), are sufficiently creditworthy. In addition, the Parties agree to modify any Closing deliverables in accordance with the foregoing designation. Any Designated Purchaser(s) are intended third party beneficiaries of this Agreement, and this Agreement may be enforced by such Designated Purchaser(s).

13.12 <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. This Agreement is solely for the benefit of the Parties hereto and their respective Affiliates and, other than with respect to the Purchaser or Designated Purchasers, no provision of this Agreement shall be deemed to confer upon third parties any remedy, claim, Liability, reimbursement, Claim of Action or other right.

13.13 <u>No Recourse</u>. This Agreement may only be enforced against, and any Claims or causes of Action that may be based upon, arise out of or relate to this Agreement, or the negotiation, execution or performance of this Agreement may only be made against the entities that are expressly identified as Parties hereto and no Bidder Related Party shall have any Liability for any obligations or liabilities of the Parties to this Agreement or for any claim (whether in tort, contract or otherwise) based on, in respect of, or by reason of, the transactions contemplated hereby or in respect of any oral representations made or alleged to be made in connection herewith. Without limiting the rights of Sellers against the Bidder Parties hereunder, in no event shall Sellers or any of their Affiliates, and Sellers agree not to and to cause their Affiliates not to, seek to enforce this Agreement against, make any Claims for breach of this Agreement against, or seek to recover monetary damages from, any Bidder Related Party.

13.14 Tax Matters.

(a) Any sales, use, purchase, transfer, franchise, deed, fixed asset, stamp, documentary stamp, use or similar fees or Taxes (other than any Taxes based on income, receipts, profits, or capital), governmental charges and recording charges (including any interest and penalty thereon) which may be applicable to, or resulting from, or payable by reason of the sale of the Acquired Assets or the assumption of the Assumed Liabilities under this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby (the "<u>Transfer Taxes</u>") shall be borne by Purchaser as applicable to the transfer of the Acquired Assets pursuant to this Agreement. Purchaser shall properly file on

a timely basis all necessary Tax Returns and other documentation with respect to any Transfer Tax and provide to Sellers evidence of payment of applicable Transfer Taxes.

(b) In the case of any taxable period that begins before, and ends after, the Closing Date (a "<u>Straddle Period</u>"), (i) Taxes imposed on the Acquired Assets that are based upon or related to income or receipts or imposed on a transaction basis (including all related items of income, gain, deduction or credit) will be deemed equal to the amount that would be payable if the Tax year or period ended on the Closing Date, and (ii) any real property, personal property, ad valorem and similar Taxes allocable to the portion of such Straddle Period ending with the end of the day on the Closing Date shall be equal to the amount of such Taxes for the entire Straddle Period multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which is the number of days during the Straddle Period that is in the Pre-Closing Tax Period and the denominator of which is the number of days in the entire Straddle Period and in each of (i) and (ii), such amounts shall be the responsibility of Sellers (and, for the avoidance of doubt, such amounts shall be an Excluded Liability for purposes of clause (ii) of Section 3.4(e)).

(c) Purchaser shall prepare and file (or cause to be prepared and filed) all Tax Returns for any Pre-Closing Tax Period or Straddle Period in respect of the Acquired Subsidiaries that is required to be filed after the Closing Date. Prior to filing any such Tax Returns, Purchaser shall provide a draft thereof to Sellers for Sellers' review, comment and approval (such approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), unless otherwise required by applicable Law. Purchaser shall consider in good faith any comments provided by Sellers to such Tax Returns. To the extent any Taxes reflected on any such Tax Return are an Excluded Liability, Sellers shall pay to Purchaser the amount of such liability within ten (10) days of receiving notice from Purchaser that such Tax Return has been filed or that Purchaser has paid such Liability, except to the extent such Taxes were paid by Sellers to the applicable Governmental Body prior to the filing of such Tax Return.

(d) <u>Cooperation on Tax Matters</u>. Purchaser shall make available to Sellers, and Sellers shall make available to Purchaser such records, personnel and advisors (i) as any such Party may require for the preparation of any Tax Returns required to be filed by Sellers or Purchaser, as the case may be, and (ii) as Sellers or Purchaser may require for the defense of any audit, examination, administrative appeal, or litigation of any Tax Return in which Sellers or Purchaser was included. Sellers agree to provide all reasonable cooperation to Purchaser, and shall make available to Purchaser such records, personnel and advisors as is reasonably necessary for Purchaser, in determining the Tax attributes of Sellers and their Subsidiaries.

(e) <u>Allocation of Purchase Price</u>. The Purchase Price shall be allocated among the Acquired Assets in accordance with their respective fair market values. As soon as reasonably practicable and in no event later than sixty (60) days after the Closing Date, Purchaser shall provide Sellers with a draft allocation of the Purchase Price for all purposes, including any liabilities properly included therein among the Acquired Assets and the agreements provided for herein, for all purposes (the "<u>Initial Allocation</u>"). Sellers may make reasonable inquiries of Purchaser and their accountants and employees relating to the Initial Allocation, and Purchaser shall use reasonable efforts to cause any such accountants and employees to cooperate with, and provide such requested information to, Sellers in a timely manner. Within forty-five (45) days of the receipt of the Initial Allocation, Sellers shall either (i) deliver a written notice (the "<u>Objection</u>

Notice") to Purchaser, setting forth in reasonable detail those items in the Initial Allocation that Sellers disputes or (ii) notify Purchaser in writing that they will not provide any Objection Notice (or if Sellers do not deliver an Objection Notice within such forty-five (45)-day period) in which case the Purchaser's proposed Initial Allocation shall be deemed final, conclusive and binding upon each of the Parties hereto. Within thirty (30) days of Sellers' delivery of the Objection Notice, Sellers and Purchaser shall attempt to resolve in good faith any disputed items, and failing such resolution, the unresolved disputed items shall be referred for final binding resolution to an Arbitrating Accountant. The fees and expenses of the Arbitrating Accountant shall be paid 50% by Purchaser and 50% by Sellers, unless the Arbitrating Accountant determines that one party's position was unreasonable in light of the circumstances, in which case such party shall bear 100% of such costs. Such determination by the Arbitrating Accountant shall be (i) in writing, (ii) furnished to Purchaser and Sellers as soon as practicable (and in no event later than thirty (30) days after the items in dispute have been referred to the Arbitrating Accountant), (iii) made in accordance with the principles set forth in this Section 13.14(e), and (iv) non-appealable and incontestable by Purchaser and Sellers. As used herein, the "Allocation" means the allocation of the Purchase Price, the Assumed Liabilities and other related items among the Acquired Assets and the agreements provided for herein as finally agreed between Purchaser and Sellers or ultimately determined by the Arbitrating Accountant, as applicable, in accordance with this Section 13.14(e). The Allocation shall be prepared in accordance with section 1060 of the Code and the Treasury Regulations thereunder (and any similar provision of state, provincial, territorial, local or foreign Law, as appropriate). Purchaser and Sellers shall each report the federal, state provincial, territorial and local income and other Tax consequences of the transactions contemplated hereby in a manner consistent with the Allocation, including, if applicable, the preparation and filing of Forms 8594 under section 1060 of the Code (or any successor form or successor provision of any future Tax Law) with their respective U.S. federal income Tax Returns for the taxable year which includes the Closing Date, and neither will take any position inconsistent with the Allocation, including in the course of any Tax audit, Tax review or Tax litigation relating thereto, unless otherwise required under applicable Law. Sellers shall provide Purchaser and Purchaser shall provide Sellers with a copy of any information required to be furnished to the Secretary of the Treasury under section 1060 of the Code.

(f) <u>Section 22 Election</u>. To the extent available and if requested by Purchaser, in Purchaser's sole discretion, one or more of DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing and Purchaser shall jointly execute and file an election pursuant to section 22 of the Tax Act and the corresponding provisions of any applicable provincial/territorial legislation, in the prescribed manner and within the prescribed time limits, with respect to the sale of accounts receivable, and shall designate therein the portion of the Purchase Price allocated to the accounts receivable pursuant to <u>Section 13.14(e)</u> hereof as consideration paid by Purchaser for the accounts receivable of Sellers.

(g) <u>Subsection 20(24) Election.</u> One or more of DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing and Purchaser shall, if applicable, jointly execute and file an election pursuant to subsection 20(24) of the Tax Act and the corresponding provisions of any applicable provincial/territorial legislation, in the prescribed manner and within the prescribed time limits, as to such amount paid by Sellers to Purchaser for assuming future obligations of the Business or relating to the Canadian Assets. In this regard, DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing, as applicable, and Purchaser acknowledge that if such election is made, a portion of the Canadian Assets having a value equal to the elected amount under subsection 20(24) of the Tax Act is being transferred by DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing, as applicable, to Purchaser as a payment for the assumption of such future obligations by Purchaser.

(h) <u>Successor Election and Designation</u>. If requested by Purchaser, in Purchaser's sole discretion, (i) one or more of DDM and DDCU and Purchaser shall jointly execute and file an election described in paragraph 66.7(7)(e) of the Tax Act and the corresponding provisions of any applicable provincial/territorial legislation, in the prescribed manner and within the time limits set out in that section, in respect of the "Canadian resource property" (as that term is defined in subsection 66(15) of the Tax Act) acquired by Purchaser from DDM or DDCU, as applicable, under this Agreement and (ii) DDM or DDCU, as applicable, shall execute and file the designation contemplated by subsection 66.7(12.1) of the Tax Act (within the time and in the manner prescribed therefor by the Tax Act) so as to designate in favour of Purchaser the maximum amount of successored pools reasonably available pursuant to the Tax Act, provided that any such filings would not give rise to any Tax Liability to DDM or DDCU, as applicable.

(i) <u>Section 167 Election</u>. At the Closing, each of DDM, DDCU and Dominion Marketing and the Purchaser will, if applicable, jointly execute an election pursuant to subsections 167(1) and (1.1) of the GST Legislation so that it is not required to collect GST in respect of the transfer of the Canadian Assets. The Purchaser shall file the election within the time prescribed by the GST Legislation.

(j) <u>Withholding</u>. Purchaser, and any Person acting on its behalf, shall be entitled to deduct or withhold from the consideration otherwise payable pursuant to this Agreement to any Seller or any other Person such amounts as Purchaser is required to deduct or withhold under the Code, the Tax Act or any Tax Law, with respect to the making of such payment; provided that Purchaser shall consult with the affected Sellers or other Persons in good faith prior to making such withholding or deduction and the Parties hereto shall reasonably cooperate to reduce or eliminate any such amounts. To the extent that amounts are so deducted or withheld, such deducted or withheld amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to Sellers or the Person in respect of whom such deductions or withholding was made, as the case may be.

13.15 Construction.

(a) The information contained in the Seller Disclosure Letter is disclosed solely for the purposes of this Agreement and may include items or information not required to be disclosed under this Agreement, and no information contained in any Seller Disclosure Letter shall be deemed to be an admission by any Party hereto to any third Person of any matter whatsoever, including an admission of any violation of any Laws or breach of any agreement. No information contained in any section of the Seller Disclosure Letter shall be deemed to be material (whether individually or in the aggregate) to the Business, assets, liabilities, financial position, operations, or results of operations of Sellers nor shall it be deemed to give rise to circumstances which may result in a Material Adverse Effect, in each case solely by reason of it being disclosed. Information contained in a section or subsection of the Seller Disclosure Letter (or expressly incorporated therein) shall qualify the representations and warranties made in the identically numbered Section or, if applicable, Subsection of this Agreement and all other representations and warranties made

in any other section or subsection of the Seller Disclosure Letter to the extent its applicability to such section or subsection of the Seller Disclosure Letter is reasonably apparent on its face. References to agreements in the Seller Disclosure Letter are not intended to be a full description of such agreements, and all such disclosed agreements should be read in their entirety, and nothing disclosed in any section or subsection of the Seller Disclosure Letter is intended to broaden any representation or warranty contained in <u>Article V</u> or <u>Article VI</u>.

(b) References in <u>Article V</u> or <u>Article VI</u> to documents or other materials "provided" or "made available" to the Bidder Parties or similar phrases mean that such documents or other materials were present (and available for viewing by the Bidder Parties and its Representatives) in the Data Room.

13.16 <u>Entire Understanding</u>. This Agreement, together with the Ancillary Documents, set forth the entire agreement and understanding of the Parties hereto in respect to the transactions contemplated hereby, and this Agreement and the Ancillary Documents hereto supersede all prior agreements, arrangements and understandings relating to the subject matter hereof. There have been no representations or statements, oral or written, that have been relied on by any Party hereto, except those expressly set forth in this Agreement or in any Ancillary Documents hereto.

13.17 <u>No Presumption Against Drafting Party</u>. Each of the Bidders and Sellers acknowledge that each Party to this Agreement has been represented by legal counsel in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Accordingly, any rule or Law or any legal decision that would require interpretation of any claimed ambiguities in this Agreement against the drafting Party has no application and is expressly waived.

13.18 <u>No Punitive Damages</u>. The Parties hereto expressly acknowledge and agree that no Party hereto shall have any Liability under any provision of this Agreement for any punitive damages relating to the breach or alleged breach of this Agreement.

13.19 <u>Time of Essence</u>. Time is of the essence with regard to all dates and time periods set forth or referred to in this Agreement. When calculating the period of time before which, within which or following which any act is to be done or step taken pursuant to this Agreement, the date that is the reference date in calculating such period shall be excluded. If the last day of such period is a non-Business Day, the period in question shall end on the next succeeding Business Day.

13.20 <u>Severability</u>. Whenever possible, each provision or portion of any provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable Law, but if any provision or portion of any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable Law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision or portion of any provision in such jurisdiction, and this Agreement shall be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision or portion of any provision had never been contained herein.

[SIGNATURE PAGES FOLLOW.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed and delivered on the date first above written

BIDDERS:

DDJ Capital Management, LLC, acting in its capacity as investment manager on behalf of certain funds and accounts it manages and/or advises that are beneficial owners of Second Lien Notes

Dal Jerge

By: David J. Breazzano Its: President

Brigade Capital Management, LP, on behalf of certain funds and accounts that it manages and/or advises

By: Its:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed and delivered on the date first above written

BIDDERS:

DDJ Capital Management, LLC, acting in its capacity as investment manager on behalf of certain funds and accounts it manages and/or advises that are beneficial owners of Second Lien Notes

By: Its:

Brigade Capital Management, LP, on behalf of certain funds and accounts that it manages and/or advises

A and Dan By: Aaron Daniels

Its: GC/CCO

SELLERS:

Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC

By: Brendan Bell Its: Authorized Signatory

Dominion Diamond Mines ULC

By: Brendan Bell Its: Director

Dominion Diamond Delaware Company LLC

By: Kristal Kaye Its: Chief Financial Officer

Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation

By: Kristal Kaye Its: Chief Financial Officer

Dominion Diamond Canada ULC

By: Kristal Kaye Its: Chief Financial Officer

SELLERS:

Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC

By: Brendan Bell Its: Authorized Signatory

Dominion Diamond Mines ULC

By: Brendan Bell Its: Director

Dominion Diamond Delaware Company LLC

Kuita Kaye

By: Kristal Kaye Its: Chief Financial Officer

Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation

Kuitat Kaye

By: Kristal Kaye Its: Chief Financial Officer

Dominion Diamond Canada ULC

Kuitat Kaye

By: Kristal Kaye Its: Chief Financial Officer

Dominion Finco Inc.

By: Brendan Bell Its: Authorized Signatory

SCHEDULE A

ASSIGNED AND EXCLUDED CONTRACTS

[To be finalized pursuant to Section 3.6.]

SCHEDULE B

FIRST LIEN LENDER MSA

MUTUAL SUPPORT AGREEMENT

WHEREAS, this mutual support agreement (the "Support Agreement"), dated as of December 6, 2020, sets out the agreement among (i) the undersigned first lien secured lenders (collectively, the "1L Lenders") to Dominion Diamond Mines ULC (the "Company") and various of its affiliates pursuant to a Revolving Credit Agreement dated as of November 1, 2017 (the revolving facility draws outstanding thereunder and interest accrued thereon being the "First Lien Debt"); and (ii) the undersigned holders of the 7.125% secured second lien notes of the Company (the "Second Lien Notes") (collectively, the "2L AHG") regarding an acquisition transaction in respect of the Company (the "Transaction"), as further described in the term sheet attached as Schedule A (the "Transaction Terms"), which Transaction Terms are to form the basis of the Transaction to be implemented within the Company's ongoing proceedings under the *Companies' Creditors Arrangement Act* (the "Proceedings").

NOW THEREFORE, the 1L Lenders and the 2L AHG (collectively the "**Parties**" and each a "**Party**") hereby agree as follows:

1. Transaction

The Transaction Terms as agreed among the Parties are set forth in this Support Agreement and in the Term Sheet, which Term Sheet is incorporated herein and made a part of this Support Agreement. In the case of a conflict between the provisions contained in the main body of this Support Agreement and the Term Sheet, the provisions of the main body of this Support Agreement shall govern.

2. Subject Debt Purchase

- (a) Each member of the 2L AHG irrevocably and unconditionally agrees, on a several basis in accordance with its respective amount set forth on its signature page to this Support Agreement, to purchase the Subject Debt (as defined below) from the 1L Lenders on the earlier of the closing of the Transaction and January 29, 2021 (the "Subject Debt Purchase"). The Parties shall enter into assignment agreements in respect of their applicable portion of the Subject Debt Purchase substantially in the form of The Loan Syndication and Trading Association ("LSTA") form attached as Schedule B.
- (b) For the purposes of this Support Agreement, "Subject Debt" shall mean (i) in the event that the Transaction is not completed prior to January 29, 2021, an aggregate principal amount of US\$15 million of the funded portion of the First Lien Debt; or (ii) in the event of the completion of the Transaction prior to January 29, 2021, an aggregate principal amount of US\$15 million of the term loan debt to be received by the 1L Lenders under the Transaction as contemplated hereby. For greater certainty, Subject Debt shall not include any debts or liabilities relating to letters of credit issued by the 1L Lenders for the benefit of the Company.

- (c) The aggregate purchase price for the Subject Debt shall be US\$15 million.
- (d) The 2L AHG shall have no voting rights with respect to the Subject Debt other than with respect to changes to any of the following terms of the Subject Debt, which shall require approval of all Subject Debt holders: (i) principal amount; (ii) term or maturity date; (iii) interest rate or fees; (iv) payment dates; (v) security interests, charges or guarantees; (vi) pro rata sharing rights among lenders; (vii) agent and agent's powers; (viii) rights of transfer, sale and assignment by lenders; (ix) information, disclosure, reporting, Company representations and warranties, and notice rights; and (x) the voting and approval rights provided for in this Section 2(d).
- (e) For the avoidance of doubt, the Subject Debt Purchase shall not be subject to any conditions precedent to completion, including but not limited to completion of the Transaction, but shall be conditional on satisfaction and compliance by the 1L Lenders of their obligations and commitments under this Support Agreement.

3. Representations and Warranties

Each Party, severally and not jointly, hereby represents and warrants to the other Parties that as of the date hereof:

- (a) it is the sole beneficial owner of First Lien Debt and Second Lien Notes (collectively, "**Debt**"), as applicable, in the principal amount(s) set forth on its signature page to this Support Agreement (together with all obligations owing in respect thereof, including accrued and unpaid interest and any other amount that such Party is entitled to claim in respect thereof, its "**Relevant Debt**"), and no other Debt.
- (b) it (i) is a sophisticated party with sufficient knowledge and experience to evaluate properly the terms and conditions of this Support Agreement; (ii) has conducted its own analysis and made its own decision to enter into this Support Agreement; (iii) has obtained such independent advice in this regard as it deemed appropriate; and (iv) has not relied in such analysis or decision on any person other than its own independent advisors;
- (c) this Support Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by it, and, assuming the due authorization, execution and delivery by the other Parties, this Support Agreement constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Party, enforceable against such Party in accordance with its terms, subject to laws of general application and bankruptcy, insolvency and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally and general principles of equity;
- (d) it is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization and has all approvals necessary to execute and deliver this Support Agreement and to perform its obligations hereunder; and

(e) it has not deposited any of its Relevant Debt into a voting trust, or granted (or permitted to be granted) any proxies or powers of attorney or attorney in fact, or entered into a voting agreement, understanding or arrangement with respect to its Relevant Debt that would reasonably be expected to restrict in any material manner the ability of such Party to comply with its obligations under this Support Agreement, including the obligations in Section 4.

4. Parties' Covenants and Agreements

Each Party hereby acknowledges, covenants and agrees:

- (a) to the Transaction and the Transaction Terms and the implementation of same within the Proceedings;
- (b) not to, directly or indirectly, from the date hereof to the date this Support Agreement is terminated, sell, assign, lend, pledge, hypothecate, dispose or otherwise transfer any of its Relevant Debt or any rights or interests therein (or permit any of the foregoing with respect to any of its Relevant Debt) or enter into any agreement, arrangement or understanding in connection therewith except with the prior written consent of the other Parties, provided that each Party may transfer some or all of its Relevant Debt to any other Party or to a transferee that has executed a joinder agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the other Parties, acting reasonably, whereby such transferee is bound by the terms of this Support Agreement in respect of such transferred Relevant Debt and in which event the transferor shall be deemed to relinquish its rights (and be released from its obligations) under this Support Agreement in respect of such Relevant Debt;
- (c) not to take any action, or omit to take any action, that is inconsistent with its obligations under this Support Agreement or that would frustrate, hinder or delay the consummation of the Transaction;
- (d) not to propose, file, solicit, or otherwise support any alternative transaction, offer, restructuring, liquidation, workout or plan of compromise or arrangement or reorganization of, for or in respect of the Company that is inconsistent with the Transaction;
- (e) to the extent applicable, to vote (or cause to be voted) all of its Relevant Debt in favour of the approval, consent ratification and adoption of the Transaction (and any actions required in furtherance thereof) and against the approval, consent, ratification and adoption of any matter or transaction that, if approved, consented to, ratified or adopted could reasonably be expected to delay, challenge, frustrate or hinder the consummation of the Transaction;
- (f) to disclose this Agreement to the Company and its representatives and to allow the Company to disclose the existence and essential terms of this Agreement in any public disclosure including, without limitation, in any press releases and court materials relating to the approval and implementation of the Transaction;

- (g) that the Company shall be permitted to make the expenditures set out in the attached Schedule C for the restart of the Ekati mine prior to obtaining court approval of the APA (as defined below) in the Proceedings, which is anticipated to occur by December 11, 2020, and only such other expenditures for the restart of the Ekati mine as may be expressly consented to by the Parties (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld);
- (h) in the event that approval of the APA in the Proceedings has not been obtained by December 18, 2020, the Parties shall preserve their rights to oppose or support expenditures by the Company to restart the Ekati mine prior to obtaining approval of the APA in the Proceedings;
- (i) following approval of the APA in the Proceedings and provided that there shall not exist or have occurred any material adverse change that would have a materially adverse effect on or prevent or materially delay the consummation of the Transaction, to support the making of the expenditures set out in the Company's Ekati mine restart budget attached as Schedule D and to support the taking of other reasonable Company actions that have been determined by the Company in consultation with the Parties in furtherance of the re-start of full operations at the Ekati mine as soon as possible; and
- (j) for the avoidance of doubt, the Schedules hereto cannot be modified in any manner whatsoever without the express consent of each of the Parties hereto, in their sole discretion.

5. Negotiation of Documents and Transaction Terms

- (a) Each Party hereby covenants and agrees (i) to cooperate and negotiate in good faith, and consistent with this Support Agreement, the definitive documents implementing, achieving and relating to the Transaction and any Court orders relating thereto, and (ii) to the extent it is a party thereto, to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under such documents.
- (b) The Parties shall cooperate with each other and shall coordinate their activities in respect of (i) the timely satisfaction of conditions with respect to the effectiveness of the Transaction, (ii) all matters concerning the implementation of the Transaction, and (iii) the pursuit and support of the Transaction, subject to the terms hereof, and each of the Parties shall take such actions as may be reasonably necessary to carry out the purposes and intent of this Support Agreement.
- (c) The Parties acknowledge and agree that the Transaction Terms set out in this Agreement are intended to be indicative and not exhaustive or definitive with respect to the proposed Transaction. Any obligations and commitments of the Parties to complete the Transaction (including, without limitation, with respect to the 2L AHG's obligations regarding the New Money Commitment set out in the Term Sheet) are subject to and conditional on the negotiation, settlement and execution of: (i) a definitive APA (as defined below) satisfactory to the Parties;

and (ii) other definitive Transaction documents satisfactory to the 2L AHG; in each case containing additional terms and conditions not specified in this Agreement. Nothing herein shall be interpreted as restricting the discretion of: (x) the Parties with respect to the negotiation and settlement of such definitive APA; and (y) the 2L AHG with respect to the negotiation and settlement of such other definitive Transaction documents; in each case in a manner consistent with Sections 5(a) and (b) hereof.

6. Transaction Process/Structure

Unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, the Transaction shall be implemented pursuant to an asset purchase agreement (the "APA") to be executed by DDJ Capital Management, LLC, Brigade Capital Management, LP, and the Company under which a newly created entity or entities ("NewCo") shall acquire substantially all of the assets of the Company other than the Company's Diavik mine joint venture agreement interests but including (subject to the 1L Lenders' continuing lien until cash collateralization or cancellation of all Diavik letters of credit issued by the 1L Lenders and the payment of all related fees) all receivables, diamond production, claims, sales proceeds and other rights and assets realized or recovered in respect of such Diavik mine joint venture agreement interests (collectively, the "Diavik Assets"). The Parties shall agree to a mechanism for the pursuit of the realization and recovery of the Diavik Assets, which among other things shall provide for a duly authorized independent official to have control and carriage thereof and for the costs thereof to be funded initially by the Company's payment at closing of the Transaction of US\$1,000,000 from the Transaction proceeds at NewCo's direction to such official and thereafter to be funded at the cost of the 1L Lenders if they so elect in their sole discretion. The APA shall have terms and conditions satisfactory to the Parties and consistent with this Support Agreement including, without limitation, with respect to: (i) the Company's prompt payment and reimbursement, upon and from time to time following court approval of the APA in the Proceedings, of all the 2L AHG's reasonable and documented (with only brief summary descriptions of service) costs and expenses incurred from and after the commencement of the Proceedings; and (ii) the Company's prompt payment of a break fee in the event that the Company APA is terminated or the Transaction is not completed for any reason other than the non-compliance by DDJ Capital Management, LLC or Brigade Capital Management, LP with their obligations under the APA and an alternative transaction is consummated within nine (9) months of the date of the APA for the sale or restructuring of the Company or any material portion of its assets pursuant to which the First Lien Debt is repaid in full in cash. The Parties shall work cooperatively in furtherance of obtaining court approval for the APA on December 11, 2020 or as soon thereafter as is practicable.

7. Termination

(a) 1L Lenders holding in aggregate not less than half (50%) of the aggregate principal amount of the First Lien Debt may terminate this agreement, in their sole discretion, by providing written notice to the 2L AHG in accordance with Section 11(1) hereof: (i) upon the breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or acknowledgement of a Party within the 2L AHG made in this Support Agreement that could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse impact on the Transaction and that remains uncured within five (5) business days after the receipt by the 2L AHG of written notice of such breach (unless the event giving rise to the termination right is caused by the 1L Lender(s)); or (ii) if the Transaction has not been completed by January 29, 2021 or such other date as the Parties may agree in writing (the "**Outside Date**").

(b) Members of the 2L AHG holding in aggregate not less than half (50%) of the aggregate principal amount of Second Lien Notes held by the 2L AHG may terminate this agreement, in their sole discretion, by providing written notice to the 1L Lenders in accordance with Section 11(1) hereof: (i) upon the breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or acknowledgement of the 1L Lenders made in this Support Agreement that could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse impact on the Transaction and that remains uncured within five (5) business days after the receipt by the 1L Lenders of written notice of such breach (unless the event giving rise to the termination right is caused by a Party or Parties within the 2L AHG); or (ii) if the Transaction has not been completed by the Outside Date.

8. Effect of Termination

- (a) Subject to paragraphs 8(b) and 8(c) below, this Support Agreement, upon its termination, shall be of no further force and effect, and each Party hereto shall be automatically and simultaneously released from its commitments, undertakings, covenants, and agreements under or directly related to this Support Agreement.
- (b) Each Party shall be responsible and shall remain liable for any breach of this Support Agreement by such Party occurring prior to the termination of this Support Agreement.
- (c) Notwithstanding the termination of this Support Agreement pursuant to Section 8, the agreements and obligations of the Parties in Sections 2 and 11 hereof shall survive such termination and shall continue in full force and effect for the benefit of the Parties in accordance with the terms hereof.

9. Further Assurances

Each Party shall take all such actions as are commercially reasonable, deliver to the other Parties such further information and documents and execute and deliver to the other Parties such further instruments and agreements as another Party shall reasonably request to consummate or confirm the transactions provided for in this Support Agreement, to accomplish the purpose of this Support Agreement or to assure to the other Party the benefits of this Support Agreement, including, the consummation of the Transaction.

10. Public Announcements

All public announcements made in respect of this Support Agreement shall be in form and substance acceptable to the Parties, each acting reasonably. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing herein shall prevent a Party from making public disclosure in respect of the Transaction to the extent required by applicable law.

11. Miscellaneous

- (a) The headings in this Support Agreement are for reference only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of this Support Agreement.
- (b) Unless the context otherwise requires, words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa and words importing any gender shall include all genders.
- (c) This Support Agreement (including the Term Sheet), as it may be modified, amended and supplemented pursuant to Section 11(d) hereof, constitutes the entire agreement and supersedes all prior agreements and understandings, both oral and written, among the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- (d) This Support Agreement may be modified, amended or supplemented as to any matter in writing (which may include e-mail) by the Parties.
- (e) Any person signing this Support Agreement in a representative capacity (i) represents and warrants that he/she is authorized to sign this Support Agreement on behalf of the Party he/she represents and that his/her signature upon this Support Agreement will bind the represented Party to the terms hereof, and (ii) acknowledges that the other Parties hereto have relied upon such representation and warranty.
- (f) Any provision of this Support Agreement may be waived if, and only if, such waiver is in writing (which may include e-mail) by the Party against whom the waiver is to be effective. No failure or delay by any Party in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof nor shall any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further exercise.
- (g) Any date, time or period referred to in this Support Agreement shall be of the essence except to the extent to which the Parties agree in writing to vary any date, time or period, in which event the varied date, time or period shall be of the essence.
- (h) This Support Agreement shall be governed by, construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Province of Ontario and the laws of Canada applicable therein (excluding any conflict of laws rule or principle which might refer such construction to the laws of another jurisdiction) and all actions or proceedings arising out of or relating to this Support Agreement shall be heard and determined exclusively in the courts of the Province of Ontario.
- (i) It is understood and agreed by the Parties that money damages would not be a sufficient remedy for any breach of this Support Agreement and each nonbreaching Party shall be entitled, in addition to any other remedy that may be

available under applicable law, to specific performance and injunctive or other equitable relief as a remedy of any such breach, including an order by a court of competent jurisdiction requiring any Party to comply promptly with any of such obligations.

- (j) Unless expressly stated otherwise herein, this Support Agreement is intended to solely bind and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors, permitted assigns, heirs, executors, administrators and representatives. No other person or entity shall be a third party beneficiary hereof.
- (k) Except as is otherwise contemplated herein, no Party may assign, delegate or otherwise transfer any of its rights, interests or obligations under this Support Agreement without the prior written consent of the other Parties hereto.
- (1) All notices, requests, consents and other communications hereunder to any Party shall be deemed to be sufficient if contained in a written instrument delivered in person or sent by internationally-recognized overnight courier or e-mail. All notices required or permitted hereunder shall be deemed effectively given: (i) upon personal delivery to the Party to be notified, (ii) when sent by email if sent during normal business hours of the recipient and, if not, then on the next business day of the recipient; or (iii) one (1) business day after deposit with an internationally recognized overnight courier, specifying next day delivery, with written verification of receipt. All deliveries required or permitted hereunder shall be deemed effectively made: (A) upon personal delivery to the Party receiving the delivery; (B) one (1) business day after deposit with an internationally recognized overnight courier, specifying next day delivery, with written verification of receipt; or (C) upon receipt of delivery in accordance with instructions given by the Party receiving the delivery. Any Party may change the address to which notice should be given to such Party by providing written notice to the other Parties hereto of such change. The address and email for each of the Parties shall be as follows:
 - (i) If to one or more of the 1L Lenders at:

The address set forth for each applicable 1L Lender on its signature page to this Support Agreement, with a required copy (which shall not be deemed notice) to:

Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP 100 King Street West, Suite 6200 Toronto, Ontario M5X 1B8

Attention:Marc Wasserman & Michael De LellisEmail:mwasserman@osler.com;mdelellis@osler.com

-and-

Cahill Gordon & Reindel LLP 32 Old Slip, New York, NY 10005

Attention:Joel H. LevitinEmail:jlevitin@cahill.com

(ii) If to the 2L AHG at:

The address set forth on the applicable signature pages to this Support Agreement, with a required copy (which shall not be deemed notice) to:

Torys LLP 79 Wellington St., 30th Floor Toronto, Ontario M5K 1N2

Attention:Tony DeMarinisEmail:tdemarinis@torys.com

- (m) The Parties acknowledge that each member of the 2L AHG is an investment manager (a "Manager") who holds Second Lien Notes in its managed and advisory accounts. All representations, warranties, covenants and other agreements made by a Manager herein are being made: (i) on behalf of holders of Second Lien Notes that are separately managed or advisory accounts of the Manager; and (ii) only with respect to the assets managed by such Manager on behalf of such holders of Second Lien Notes, and shall not apply to (or be deemed to be made in relation to) any assets or interests that may be beneficially owned by such holders of Second Lien Notes that are not held through accounts managed by such Manager.
- (n) If any term, provision, covenant or restriction of this Support Agreement is held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the provisions, including terms, covenants and restrictions, of this Support Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated and the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Support Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in a reasonably acceptable manner so that the transactions contemplated herein are consummated as originally contemplated to the greatest extent possible.
- (o) This Support Agreement may be executed by electronic means and in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered one and the same agreement.

[Remainder of Page Intentionally Left Blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Support Agreement to be duly executed and delivered by its proper and duly authorized officer as of the date first written above.

Name of Party:

By: _____

Name: Title:

Debt	Principal Amount
First Lien Debt	
Second Lien Notes	
Amount of Subject Debt Purchase	

SCHEDULE A

TERM SHEET¹

New Money Commitment:	• US\$70 million New 2L Bond funded by the 2L AHG (and by other Second Lien Noteholders if the APA or applicable court orders provide for their participation in such funding, in which case the 2L AHG shall fully backstop the funding), with the following terms:
	• Interest Rate: 5.0% cash / 12.5% PIK (compounded)
	• Maturity Date: 12/31/2027
	• Security: Second Lien on Ekati and other assets of NewCo (or the restructured Company, if applicable in an alternative transaction process)
	• Backstop Fees: To be determined by the parties, acting reasonably
	• Other: Stapled to 100% of the equity of NewCo (or the restructured Company, if applicable in an alternative transaction process), or such other agreed structure
	• Other: No priority baskets available
	• US\$25 million DIP loan to be provided by 2L AHG if necessary for the purposes of funding Company operations in the Proceedings and to execute on completing the Transaction;
	• DIP loan will rank pari passu to the funded portion of the First Lien Debt (the " RCF ") and will be converted into New 2L Bond debt on completion of Transaction.
RCF Lenders Receive:	• A \$70 million Term Loan (plus approximately C\$6 million of pre-filing LCs to secure the Ekati operating licenses and permits) with the following terms:
	• Interest Rate:
	• Year 1: L + 500 (1.00% LIBOR floor)
	 Year 2: L + 600 (1.00% LIBOR floor)
	 Year 3: L + 800 (1.00% LIBOR floor)
	 Year 4: L + 1000 (1.00% LIBOR floor)
	• Amortization Rate: 7.5% / year (on initial principal amount)
	o Maturity Date: 12/31/2024
	• Security: First Lien on Ekati and other assets of NewCo (or the restructured

¹ All amounts in US\$ millions, unless otherwise noted. This is a non-exhaustive list of key economic terms and conditions.

Company, if applicable in an alternative transaction process)

- The approximately C\$6 million of pre-filing LCs securing certain Ekati operating licenses and permits are to be rolled forward on the above terms;
- The Term Loan shall be structured as either: (i) an assumption and amendment of the funded portion of the existing First Lien Debt; or (ii) repayment of the funded portion of the existing First Lien Debt and the advance of new funding to NewCo in respect of the Term Loan, all on closing.
- \$10 million of Incremental 2L Bond with the following terms:
 - o Interest Rate: 5.0% cash / 12.5% PIK (compounded)
 - o Maturity Date: 12/31/2027
 - Security: Second Lien on Ekati and other assets of NewCo (or the restructured Company, if applicable in an alternative transaction process) for the Incremental 2L Bond (which will be pari passu with the New 2L Bond)
 - o Other: Callable at par plus accrued interest
 - Not stapled to equity of NewCo (or the restructured Company, if applicable in an alternative transaction process)
- \$8.5 million New 3L Bond with the following terms:
 - o Interest Rate: 14% PIK (compounded)
 - o Maturity Date: 12/31/2030
 - Security: Third Lien on Ekati and other assets of NewCo (or the restructured Company, if applicable in an alternative transaction process)
 - Change of Control Put Right (percentage is applicable to principal + compounded PIK):
 - Year 1-2: 200%
 - Year 3: 175%
 - Year 4: 150%
 - Year 5: 125%
 - Year 6 and thereafter: 100%
 - Callable at applicable put right price
- Any net proceeds realized with respect to the Company's interest in Diavik on the sale of Diavik diamonds delivered to or for the benefit of the Company following the date hereof or otherwise will be used first to cash collateralize any outstanding Diavik LCs or to repay the 1L Lenders for any Diavik LCs that are called (not to exceed the total amount of any outstanding Diavik LCs existing as of the date hereof, less any existing

cash collateral for those Diavik LCs);

- 1L Lenders to retain their First Lien claims against the Company's Diavik interests and any other assets not purchased by NewCo for the approximately C\$105 million existing as of the date hereof (less cash collateral currently held) of pre filing LCs securing the Company's Diavik reclamation obligations
- 1L Lenders to keep \$15 million cash collateral securing the Diavik LCs
- 25% of quarterly net excess free cash flow, as reasonably determined by NewCo in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards and subject to maintenance at all times of minimum NewCo cash-on-hand of at least US\$15 million, to be utilized within forty-five days of the calendar quarter ending on December 31, 2021 and each calendar quarter thereafter at the direction of NewCo (the "Cash Flow Terms") to cash collateralize Ekati LCs or paydown Term Loan and (i) no dividends or distributions shall be declared or paid; (ii) no NewCo or Company shares or equity interests shall be redeemed, purchased or otherwise acquired; and (iii) no loans or other benefits shall be given to direct or indirect shareholders or holders of other equity interests of NewCo or the Company, in each case until the Term Loan is paid down in full in cash. The 2L AHG represents and warrants that the Cash Flow Terms, including the standard for determining excess free cash flow, minimum cash-on-hand requirements and utilization terms, are each as or more favorable to the 1L Lenders as those terms that are or may be provided to any sureties. If, on or after the date hereof, any surety is provided any terms that differ from the Cash Flow Terms, this Agreement shall be, without any further action by any Party, automatically amended and modified in an economically and legally equivalent manner such that the 1L Lenders shall receive the benefit of any more favourable term to be provided to such surety. The 2L AHG shall provide immediate written notice to the Agent of any such terms being provided to a surety and the automatic changes being provided to the 1L Lenders as a result.
- The value of all payments or cash collateral received by the 1L Lenders in respect of: (i) the Company's Diavik mine joint venture agreement interests (including, without limitation, receivables, diamond production, claims, sales proceeds and other rights and assets); and (ii) the existing \$15 million cash collateral securing the Diavik LC's; shall in no circumstance exceed the total liability exposure of the 1L Lenders under the Diavik LC's
- Second Lien Right to participate in the New 2L Bond if provided for in the APA or applicable court orders.
- Critical vendors paid in cash, unless otherwise agreed by the 1L Lenders and the 2L AHG.
- Surety Bonds: \$205 million commitment remains outstanding and on terms to be determined
 - Cash collateralized over time, terms to be determined, subject to the provisions set forth under "*RCF Lenders Receive*".
- **Existing** No consideration shall be given to or for the benefit of the existing equity of the Company or any existing Second Lien Noteholder other than, if provided for in the APA or applicable court orders, participation in funding the New 2L Bond.

Other:

- Payment of all remaining professional fees upon emergence
- Mine to restart as soon as possible, in consultation with the 2L AHG;
- Need to get an acceptable deal with the sureties / GNWT;
- Transaction to close on or before January 29, 2021; and
- The Approval & Vesting Order with respect to the Transaction shall be in form and substance satisfactory to the 1L Lenders, acting reasonably.

SCHEDULE B

LSTA FORM

SCHEDULE C

APPROVED EKATI RESTART EXPENDITURES

SCHEDULE D

COMPANY'S EKATI RESTART BUDGET

SCHEDULE "B"

FORM OF MONITOR'S CERTIFICATE

COURT FILE NUMBER

2001-05630

COURT COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA IN BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANTS

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF DOMINION DIAMOND MINES ULC, DOMINION DIAMOND DELAWARE COMPANY, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND CANADA ULC, WASHINGTON DIAMOND INVESTMENTS, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND HOLDINGS, LLC, DOMINION FINCO INC. AND DOMINION DIAMOND MARKETING CORPORATION

DOCUMENT

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT

MONITOR'S CERTIFICATE

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

Barristers and Solicitors 3500 Bankers Hall East 855 – 2nd Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 4J8

Attention: Peter L. Rubin / Peter Bychawski / Claire Hildebrand / Morgan Crilly Telephone No.: 604.631.3315 / 604.631.4218 / 604.631.3331 / 403.260.9657 Email: <u>peter.rubin@blakes.com</u> / <u>peter.bychawski@blakes.com</u> / <u>claire.hildebrand@blakes.com</u> / morgan.crilly@blakes.com Fax No.: 604.631.3309

CLERK'S STAMP

RECITALS

- A. Pursuant to an Order of the Honourable Madam Justice K. Eidsvik of the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta, Judicial District of Calgary (the "Court") dated April 22, 2020 (as amended and restated on May 1, 2020, further amended on May 15, 2020, and further amended and restated on June 19, 2020, and as may be further amended, restated or supplemented from time to time, the "Initial Order"), FTI Consulting Canada Inc. was appointed as the monitor (in such capacity, and not in its personal or corporate capacity, the "Monitor") of the undertaking, property and assets of Dominion Diamond Mines ULC ("Dominion Diamond"), Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC ("Dominion Holdings"), Dominion Diamond Delaware Company LLC ("DDC"), Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation ("Dominion Marketing"), Dominion Diamond Canada ULC ("DDCU"), Dominion Finco Inc. ("Finco") (Dominion Diamond, Dominion Holdings, DDC, Dominion Marketing, DDCU and Finco collectively, the "Sellers") and Washington Diamond Investments, LLC.
- B. Pursuant to an Order of the Court dated December 11, 2020, the Court approved the sale transaction (the "Transaction") contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement (as may be amended from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and this Order, the "Purchase Agreement") dated as of December 6, 2020, by and among, *inter alia*, the Sellers, as sellers, and DDJ Capital Management, LLC and Brigade Capital Management, LP (the "Contracting Purchasers") and provided for the vesting in one or more entities duly designated by the Contracting Purchasers in accordance with the Purchase Agreement (collectively, the "Purchasers" and each, a "Purchaser") of all of the Sellers' right, title and interest in and to the Acquired Assets, free and clear of all encumbrances other than the Permitted Encumbrances, which vesting is to be effective with respect to the Acquired Assets upon the delivery by the Monitor to the Purchasers of a certificate confirming (i) satisfaction of the Purchase Price by the Purchasers for the Acquired Assets; and (ii) receipt of each of the Conditions Certificates confirming that each of the conditions to Closing as set out in Article 9 and Article 10 of the Purchase Agreement have been satisfied or waived by the Sellers and the Purchasers.
- C. All capitalized terms not defined herein shall have the respective meanings ascribed to them in the Purchase Agreement.

THE MONITOR CERTIFIES the following:

- 1. The Purchasers have satisfied the Purchase Price for the Acquired Assets in accordance with the Purchase Agreement; and
- 2. The Sellers and the Purchasers have each delivered to the Monitor the Conditions Certificates evidencing that all applicable conditions to Closing as set out in Article 9 and Article 10 of the Purchase Agreement have been satisfied or waived, as applicable.
- This Certificate was delivered by the Monitor at Calgary, Alberta on ______, 20_____, at _____ [a.m./p.m.]

FTI Consulting Canada Inc., in its capacity as Monitor and not in its personal or corporate capacity

Per:_____ Name

SCHEDULE "C"

MINING CLAIMS, MINERAL LEASES AND SURFACE LEASES

SCHEDULE C – MINING LEASES, MINERAL CLAIMS AND SURFACE LEASES

76D/9-3-2 - Misery Pit and Road	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/9-4-2 - Misery Facilities	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/10-2-2 - Koala Panda Fox Mining	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/10-5-2 - Main Camp Ekati	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/10-3-2 - LLCF	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/10-4-2 - Airstrip	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/15-4-4 - Sable Pit	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/10-7-2 - Pigeon Pit	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
76D/9-10-2 - Lynx WRSA	Surface Lease	GNWT - Dept. of Lands	
4090	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4091	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4092	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4096	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4149	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4150	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4151	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4158	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4159	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4160	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4161	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4162	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4163	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4169	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4170	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4171	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4172	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4173	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4188	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4189	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4190	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4191	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4194	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4195	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4196	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4205	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4206	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4207	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4220	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4221	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4222	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4223	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4224	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4225	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4226	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4230	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4231	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4232	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4233	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4393	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4394	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4395	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4396	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4401	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4402	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4403	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4404	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4405	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4406	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4407	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4408	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4409	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4410	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4413	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4414	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4415	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4416	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4417	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4418	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4419	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4420	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4422	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5394	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5415	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

5417	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5419	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4411	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4412	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4421	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4423	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4424	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4425	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4426	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4427	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4428	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4429	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4430	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4431	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5421	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5423	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5425	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5382	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5383	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5384	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5385	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5386	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5388	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5407	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

4958	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5362	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5363	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5364	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5365	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5366	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5367	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5368	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5369	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5370	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5371	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5372	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

5373	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5374	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5375	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5376	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5377	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5378	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5379	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5381	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5189	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5190	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5191	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5192	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

5193	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5197	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5198	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5199	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5200	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5201	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5202	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5203	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5204	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5205	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5206	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5207	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT

5208	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5209	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5213	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5214	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5215	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5409	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5411	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
5413	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
4585	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5395	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5416	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5418	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU

5420	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
4580	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
4581	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
4582	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
4583	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
4584	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5422	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5424	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5426	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5408	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5410	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
5412	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU

5414	Mineral Lease	Indigenous and Northern Affairs Canada (Nunavut)	Glowworm Property - NU
M10713	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
M10714	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
M10715	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
M10716	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Glowworm Property - NT
NT-5117	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5118	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5119	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5120	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5121	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5122	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

NT-5123	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5124	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5128	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5129	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5130	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5131	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5132	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5133	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5134	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5135	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5136	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5137	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

NT-5138	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5139	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5140	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5141	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5142	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5143	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5144	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5145	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5146	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5147	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5148	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5149	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

NT-5150	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
NT-5151	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K01381	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K01382	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K01383	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02804	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02805	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02806	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02807	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02808	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02809	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02810	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K02811	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K02812	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06550	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06551	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06552	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06553	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06554	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06555	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06556	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06557	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06558	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06559	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K06560	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06561	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06562	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06563	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06564	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06566	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06567	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06568	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06569	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06570	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06571	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06572	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K06573	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06574	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06575	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06576	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06577	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06578	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06579	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06580	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06581	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06582	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06583	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06584	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K06585	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06586	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06587	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06588	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06589	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06590	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06591	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06592	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06593	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06594	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06595	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06596	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K06597	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06598	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06599	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06600	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06601	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06602	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06603	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06604	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06605	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06606	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06607	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06608	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K06609	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06610	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06611	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06612	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06613	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06614	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06615	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06616	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06617	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06618	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06619	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06620	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K06621	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06622	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06623	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06624	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06625	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06626	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06627	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06628	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K06629	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K07308	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K07309	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14323	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K14324	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14325	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14326	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14327	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14331	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14332	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14333	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14334	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14335	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14336	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14337	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14338	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K14339	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14340	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14341	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14342	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14343	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14344	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14345	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14346	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14347	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14348	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14349	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14350	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K14351	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14352	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14353	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14354	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14355	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14356	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14357	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14358	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14359	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K14360	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16026	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16027	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K16028	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16029	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16030	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16031	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16032	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16831	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16832	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16833	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16834	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16835	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16836	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16837	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K16838	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16839	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16840	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16841	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16842	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16843	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16844	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16845	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16846	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16847	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16848	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16849	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property

K16850	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16851	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16852	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
K16853	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
M10510	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
M10511	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
M10512	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
M10513	Mineral Claim	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Lac De Gras Property
3473	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3474	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3475	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3476	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3477	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3478	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3479	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3480	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3481	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3482	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3483	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3484	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3488	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3489	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3490	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3491	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3492	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3493	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3494	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3495	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3496	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3497	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3498	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3499	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3500	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3501	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3502	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3507	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3508	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3509	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3513	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3514	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3518	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3519	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3520	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3521	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3522	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3589	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3590	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3591	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3592	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3593	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3594	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3595	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3596	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3597	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3803	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3804	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3805	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3806	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3807	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3808	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3809	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3810	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3811	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3812	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3813	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3814	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3815	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3816	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3817	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3818	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3819	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3820	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3821	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3822	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3823	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3824	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3825	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3826	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3827	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3828	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3829	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3830	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3831	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3832	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3833	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3834	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3835	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3836	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3837	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3848	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3849	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3850	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3851	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3852	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3853	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3854	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3855	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3856	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3857	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3858	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3859	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3860	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3861	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3862	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3863	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3864	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3865	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3866	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3867	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3868	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3869	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3870	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3871	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3872	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3873	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3874	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3875	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3876	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3877	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3895	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3896	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3897	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3898	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3899	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3900	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3901	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3902	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3903	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3904	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3905	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3906	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3907	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3908	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3909	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3910	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3911	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3912	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3913	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3914	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3915	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3916	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3917	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3918	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3919	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3920	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3921	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3922	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3932	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3933	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3934	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3935	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3936	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3937	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3938	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3939	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3940	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3945	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3946	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3947	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3948	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3949	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3950	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3951	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3952	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3953	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3954	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3955	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3956	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3957	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3958	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3959	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3960	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3961	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3962	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3963	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3964	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3965	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3966	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3967	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3968	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3969	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3970	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3971	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3485	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3486	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3487	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3503	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3504	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3505	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3506	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3510	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3511	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3512	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3515	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3516	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3517	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3941	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3942	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3943	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3975	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3976	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3977	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3978	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3979	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3980	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3981	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3982	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3983	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3984	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3985	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3986	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3987	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3988	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3989	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3990	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

3991	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3992	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
3993	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4003	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4010	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4011	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4012	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4013	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4014	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4015	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4016	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4017	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

4018	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4019	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4020	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4021	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4022	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4023	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4024	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4025	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4026	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4027	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4028	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4029	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

4030	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4031	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4032	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4033	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4034	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4035	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4036	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4037	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4038	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4039	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4040	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4041	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

4042	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4043	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4273	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4274	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4275	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4276	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4277	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4281	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4282	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4287	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4288	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4289	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

4290	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4351	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4352	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4353	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4354	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4355	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4356	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4357	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4358	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4359	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4360	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4361	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

4362	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4363	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4364	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4365	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4366	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4367	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4368	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4369	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4370	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4371	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4372	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4380	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

4532	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property
4533	Mineral Lease	GNWT - ITI (Mining Recorder's Office)	Ekati Property

SCHEDULE "D"

VESTED ENCUMBRANCES

SCHEDULE "D"

VESTED ENCUMBRANCES AND FILINGS MADE IN THE NWT MINING RECORDER'S OFFICE¹

Mining Reco	Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-3482				
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments	
2020-08-11	36533	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Ron's Auto Service Ltd.	Certificate of pending litigation	
2020-07-29	36516	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Canadian Dewatering L.P.	Certificate of pending litigation	
2020-05-15	36402	Claim of Lien – Approved	Ron's Auto Service Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-05-07	36334	Claim of Lien – Approved	Canadian Dewatering L.P.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
Filed Date: 2020-09-14	36572	Certificate of Lis Pendens – Record Document	Knight Piesold Ltd.	Documentation filed in connection with a certificate of pending litigation	
2020-06-16	36424	Claim of Lien - Approved	Knight Piesold Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-05-15	36403	Claim of Lien – Approved	Grimshaw Trucking L.P.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-05-07	36332	Claim of Lien – Approved	Grimshaw Trucking L.P.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-08-13	36542	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	JDS Energy and Mining Inc.	Certificate of pending litigation	
2020-05-15	36404	Claim of Lien – Approved	JDS Energy and Mining Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-10-14	36600	Claim of Lien - Approved	Dene-Tire North Joint Venture, by its managing joint venturer 507170 N.W.T. Ltd. o/a TIRE North	Lien filed under the <i>Miners Lien Act</i>	
2020-06-25	36495	Claim of Lien - Approved	Procon Mining & Tunneling Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-05-15	36406	Claim of Lien – Approved	SMS Equipment Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
Filed Date: 2020-09-25	36592	Certificate of Lis Pendens – Record Document	KETE WHII/Procon Joint Venture, By its managing joint venturer Procon Mining and Tunnelling Ltd.	Documentation filed in connection with a certificate of pending litigation	

¹ To the extent there are any ancillary filings in the Mining Recorder's Office which constitute an encumbrance under the terms of this approval and vesting order, this Schedule D shall be deemed to include any such filings.

2020-07-10	36514	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Dene Dyno Nobel (DWEI) Inc.	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-07-31	36524	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Waiward Industrial LP (formerly, Waiward Steel LP)	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-05-06	36331	Claim of Lien – Approved	Waiward Industrial L.P. (formerly, Waiward Steel L.P.)	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-05-06	36335	Claim of Lien – Approved	Dene Dyno Nobel (DWEI) Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-06-19	36503	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Caselines Service Order
2020-06-19	36502	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Sealing Order
2020-06-19	36501	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order
2020-06-19	36500	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the Companies	Order (Sealing)

			Creditors Arrangement Act – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	
2020-06-19	36499	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Sealing)
2020-06-19	36498	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Delivery of Diamonds)
2020-06-19	36497	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Amended and Restated Initial Order
2020-06-19	36496	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond	CCAA Initial Order

Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and
Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.

<u>Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-3517</u>				
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments
2020-06-25	36495	Claim of Lien	Procon Mining & Tunneling Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-05-15	36406	Claim of Lien – Approved	SMS Equipment Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-06-19	36503	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Caselines Service Order
2020-06-19	36502	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Sealing Order
2020-06-19	36501	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC,	Order

2020-06-19	36500	Court Order – Approved	Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc. Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond	Order (Sealing)
			Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	
2020-06-19	36499	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Sealing)
2020-06-19	36498	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Delivery of Diamonds)
2020-06-19	36497	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion	Amended and Restated Initial Order

			Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	
2020-06-19	36496	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	CCAA Initial Order
2019-07-30	35974	Agreement - Approved	Wilmington Trust, National Association, as Trustee	Assumption, Confirmation and Reaffirmation of Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement
2019-07-30	35973	Agreement - Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, as Administrative Agent	Assumption, Confirmation and Reaffirmation of Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement [NTD: To be determined]
2017-11-01	34893	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Wilmington Trust, National Association	Purchase Agreement
2017-11-01	34892	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch	Credit Agreement [NTD: To be determined]

Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-3593				
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments
2020-05-15	36406	Claim of Lien – Approved	SMS Equipment Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
Filed Date: 2020-09-25	36592	Certificate of Lis Pendens – Record Document	KETE WHII/Procon Joint Venture, By its managing joint venturer Procon Mining and Tunnelling Ltd.	Documentation filed in connection with a certificate of pending litigation

2020-07-10	36514	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Dene Dyno Nobel (DWEI) Inc.	Certificate of pending litigation in regards to an interest under the <i>Miners Lien Act</i>
2020-05-06	36335	Claim of Lien – Approved	Dene Dyno Nobel (DWEI) Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-06-19	36503	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Caselines Service Order
2020-06-19	36502	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Sealing Order
2020-06-19	36501	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order
2020-06-19	36500	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond	Order (Sealing)

			Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	
2020-06-19	36499	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Sealing)
2020-06-19	36498	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Delivery of Diamonds)
2020-06-19	36497	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Amended and Restated Initial Order
2020-06-19	36496	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion	CCAA Initial Order

		Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	

Mining Reco	<u> Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-4372</u>				
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments	
2020-06-25	36495	Claim of Lien – Approved	Procon Mining & Tunneling Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-05-15	36406	Claim of Lien – Approved	SMS Equipment Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act	
2020-06-19	36503	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Caselines Service Order	
2020-06-19	36502	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Sealing Order	
2020-06-19	36501	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion	Order	

			Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	
2020-06-19	36500	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Sealing)
2020-06-19	36499	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Sealing)
2020-06-19	36498	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Order (Delivery of Diamonds)
2020-06-19	36497	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	Amended and Restated Initial Order

2020-06-19	36496	Court Order – Approved	Applicants to filing made under the <i>Companies</i> <i>Creditors Arrangement Act</i> – Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC and Dominion Finco Inc.	CCAA Initial Order
2019-07-30	35974	Agreement - Approved	Wilmington Trust, National Association, as Trustee	Assumption, Confirmation and Reaffirmation of Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement
2019-07-30	35973	Agreement - Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, as Administrative Agent	Assumption, Confirmation and Reaffirmation of Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement [NTD: To be determined]
2017-11-01	34893	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Wilmington Trust, National Association	Purchase Agreement
2017-11-01	34892	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch	Credit Agreement [NTD: To be determined]

PPSA: British	PPSA: British Columbia Registrations					
Registration Number	Expiry Date	Collateral Description	Base Debtor	Secured Party		
221624M	2025-May- 19	ALL GOODS NOW OR HEREAFTER ACQUIRED BY THE DEBTOR OR HELD TO BE BY THE DEBTOR PURSUANT TO THAT CERTAIN GOODS AND SERVICES ALLIANCE AGREEMENT DATED OCTOBER 1, 2018 BETWEEN THE DEBTOR AND THE SECURED PARTY, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ALL PARTS, COMPONENTS AND OTHER PERSONAL PROPERTY PROVIDED TO THE DEBTOR PURSUANT TO SUCH AGREEMENT, TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	FINNING (CANADA), A DIVISION OF FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC. FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC.		

IMPROVEMENTS THERETO. ALL	
PROCEEDS OF EVERY ITEM OR KIND	
INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO TRADE	
INS, EQUIPMENT, INVENTORY, GOODS,	
NOTES, CHATTEL PAPER, CONTRACT	
RIGHTS, ACCOUNTS, RENTAL PAYMENTS	
AND INSURANCE PAYMENTS,	
INSTRUMENTS, INVESTMENT PROPERTY,	
INTANGIBLES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE,	
MONEY AND ANY OTHER PROPERTY OR	
OBLIGATIONS RECEIVED WHEN SUCH	
COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS THEREOF	
ARE SOLD, COLLECTED, DEALT WITH,	
EXCHANGED OR OTHERWISE DISPOSED	
OF.	

PPSA: North West Territories Registrations					
Registration Number	Expiry Date	Collateral Description	Base Debtor	Secured Party	
Registration Number: 1658227 File Number: N/A	2025- 05-20	All goods now or hereafter acquired by the Debtor or held to be acquired by the Debtor pursuant to that certain Good and Services Alliance Agreement dated October 1, 2018 between the Debtor and the Secured Party, including, without limitation, all parts, components and other personal property provided to the Debtor pursuant to such agreement, together with all attachments, accessories, accessions, replacements, substitutions, additions and improvements thereto. All proceeds of every item or kind including but not limited to trade-ins, equipment, inventory, goods, notes, chattel paper, contract rights, accounts, rental payments and insurance payments, instruments, investment property, intangibles, documents of title, money and any other property or obligations received when such collateral or proceeds thereof are sold, collected, dealt with, exchanged or otherwise disposed of.	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	FINNING (CANADA), A DIVISION OF FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC. FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC.	

PPSA: Alberta Registrations				
Registration Number	Expiry Date	Collateral Description	Base Debtor	Secured Party

20051906448	2025- May-19	All goods now or hereafter acquired by the Debtor or held to be acquired by the Debtor pursuant to that certain Goods and Services Alliance Agreement dated October 1, 2018 between the Debtor and the Secured Party, including, without limitation, all parts, components and other personal property provided to the Debtor pursuant to such agreement, together with all attachments, accessories, accessions, replacements, substitutions, additions and improvements thereto.	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	FINNING (CANADA), A DIVISION OF FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC. FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC.
		All proceeds of every item or kind including but not limited to trade-ins, equipment, inventory, goods, notes, chattel paper, contract rights, accounts, rental payments and insurance payments, instruments, investment property, intangibles, documents of title, money and any other property or obligations received when such collateral or proceeds thereof are sold, collected, dealt with, exchanged or otherwise disposed of.		

SCHEDULE "E"

PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES

SCHEDULE "E"

PERMITTED ENCUMBRANCES

PPSA: British		egistrations		
Registration Number	Expiry Date	Collateral Description	Base Debtor	Secured Party
736557K	MAY 04, 2024	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FVRBT00191 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC
805861K	JUN 05, 2024	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FARBT00192 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC
826280K	JUN 13, 2024	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFFHIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FLRBT00193TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS,ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS,REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS,ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THEABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC

		PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.		
864547K	JUN 29, 2024	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 6060FS HYDRAULIC SHOVEL S/N CAT06060ADH360193 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC
888518K	JUL 11, 2022	ALL PRESENT AND AFTER-ACQUIRED GOODS LEASED BY THE SECURED PARTY TO THE DEBTOR PURSUANT TO A MASTER LEASE AGREEMENT DATED JUNE 18, 2018 AND SCHEDULE NUMBER 1 TO THE MASTER LEASE AGREEMENT, INCLUDING ONE (1) 2007 REFURBISHED CAT 793D HAUL TRUCK, SERIAL NUMBER FDB00254, TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS, AND IMPROVEMENTS THERETO AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH THE COLLATERAL, AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY OTHER PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO THE COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	SOMERSET EQUIPMENT FINANCE LTD. AND ITS ASSIGNS

		THE COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: ALL OF THE DEBTOR'S PRESENT AND AFTER- ACQUIRED GOODS, INVESTMENT PROPERTY, INSTRUMENTS, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INTANGIBLES, CROPS, LICENCES AND MONEY, ALL AS DEFINED IN THE PERSONAL PROPERTY SECURITY ACT OF BRITISH COLUMBIA AND REGULATIONS THEREUNDER, DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALINGS WITH THE ORIGINAL COLLATERAL.		
195733M	2025-May- 01	MV 3H3C413S79T220033 CAT XQ GENERATOR MV KEN00187 CAT XQ GENERATOR ONE (1) CAT XQ 2000 KW DIESEL TRAILER- MOUNTED 480/208V, 480V, 60HZ, 3 PHASE, SINGLE SHIFT GENERATOR AND ONE (1) XMER 2500 KVA 480V 600V TRANSFORMER, TOGETHER WITH ALL ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENT PARTS, ACCESSORIES OR ATTACHMENTS (SERIAL NO. KEN00187 / VIN 3H3C413S79T220033) ALL PROCEEDS OF EVERY ITEM OR KIND INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO TRADE- INS, EQUIPMENT, INVENTORY, GOODS, NOTES, CHATTEL PAPER, CONTRACT RIGHTS, ACCOUNTS, RENTAL PAYMENTS AND INSURANCE PAYMENTS, INSTRUMENTS, INVESTMENT PROPERTY, INTANGIBLES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, MONEY AND ANY OTHER PROPERTY OR OBLIGATIONS RECEIVED WHEN SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS THEREOF ARE SOLD, COLLECTED, DEALT WITH, EXCHANGED OR OTHERWISE DISPOSED OF.	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	FINNING (CANADA), A DIVISION OF FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC. FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC.

PPSA: North West Territories Registrations				
Registration Number	Expiry Date	Collateral Description	Base Debtor	Secured Party
Registration	2024-05-	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF	Dominion	Caterpillar
Number:	04	HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FVRBT00191	Diamond	Financial Services
1473373		TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS,	Ekati ULC	Leasing ULC
		ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS,		-
File Number:		REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS,		
AVS7358277		ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE		
		ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL		
		PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM		
		DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM		
		ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL		

		AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.		
Registration Number: 1481417 File Number: AVS7509621	2024-06- 05	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FARBT00192 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	Caterpillar Financial Services Leasing ULC
Registration Number: 1484003 File Number: AVS7551265	2024-06- 13	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FLRBT00193 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL, PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	Caterpillar Financial Services Leasing ULC
Registration Number: 1488198 File Number: AVS7640700	2024-06- 29	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 6060FS HYDRAULIC SHOVEL S/N CAT06060ADH360193 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVE MENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	Caterpillar Financial Services Leasing ULC

		DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.		
Registration Number: 1491291 File Number: 651397803	2022-07- 12	All present and after-acquired goods leased by the Secured Party to the Debtor pursuant to a Master Lease Agreement dated June 18, 2018 and Schedule Number 1 to the Master Lease Agreement, including one (1) 2007 refurbished CAT 793D Haul Truck, serial number FDB00254, together with all attachments, accessories, accessions, replacements, substitutions, additions, and improvements thereto and all proceeds in any form derived directly or indirectly from any dealing with the collateral, and a right to an insurance payment or any other payment that indemnifies or compensates for loss or damage to the collateral or proceeds of the collateral. Proceeds: all of the Debtor's present and after- acquired goods, investment property, instruments, documents of title, chattel paper, intangibles, crops, licences and money, all as defined in the Personal Property Security Act of the Northwest Territories and regulations thereunder, derived directly or indirectly from any dealings with the original collateral.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	Somerset Equipment Finance Ltd. and its assigns
Registration Number: 1654490 File Number: 130753EWG	2025-05- 01	 3H3C413S79T220033 Motor Vehicle CAT XQ Generator KEN00187 Motor Vehicle CAT XQ Generator One (1) CAT XQ 2000 kW Diesel Trailer- Mounted 480/208V, 480V, 60HZ, 3 Phase, Single Shift Generator and one (1) XMER 2500 kVA 480V/600V transformer, together with all accessions, replacement parts, accessories or attachments (Serial No. KEN00187 / VIN 3H3C413S79T220033) All proceeds of every item or kind including but not limited to trade-ins, equipment, inventory, goods, notes, chattel paper, contract rights, accounts, rental payments and insurance payments, instruments, investment property, intangibles, documents of title, money and any other property or obligations received when such collateral or proceeds thereof are sold, 	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	FINNING (CANADA), A DIVISION OF FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC. FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC.

		collected, dealt with, exchanged or otherwise		
Pagiatratian	2022-04-	disposed of. Six (6) 2021 K-Line Steel Side Dump Box	Dominion	HAY RIVER
Registration			Diamond	
Number:	24	having body serial numbers 9846 1, 9486 2,	Mines ULC	HEAVY TRUCK
1653268		9846 3, 9846 4, 9846 5, and 9846 6; and Brand	wines old	SALES
		Tires w/ Unique Sequential Numbers L700 To		
File Number:		L885.		
ROADTRAIN,				
572042-2		5KKJASD14LPLZ4256 Motor Vehicle 2020		
		WESTERN STAR		
		5KKJASD16LPLZ4257 Motor Vehicle 2020		
		WESTERN STAR		
		5KKJASD18LPLZ4258 Motor Vehicle 2020		
		WESTERN STAR		
		2K9DP3567ML072010 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Power Semi Ore Trailer		
		2K9DP3566ML072015 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Power Semi Ore Trailer		
		2K9DP356XML072020 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Power Semi Ore Trailer		
		98461 Trailer 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox		
		98462 Trailer 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox		
		98463 Trailer 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox		
		98464 Trailer 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox		
		98465 Trailer 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox		
		98466 Trailer 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox		
		2K9DP3476ML072011 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tridem Rear Side Dump Train		
		2K9DP3478ML072012 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tridem Rear Side Dump Train		
		2K9DP3475ML072016 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tridem Rear Side Dump Train		
		2K9DP3477ML072017 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tridem Rear Side Dump Train		
		2K9DP3479ML072021 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tridem Rear Side Dump Train		
		2K9DP3470ML072022 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tridem Rear Side Dump Train		
		2K9CD2185ML072013 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
		2K9CD2187ML072014 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
		2K9CD2184ML072018 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
		2K9CD2186ML072019 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
		2K9CD2188ML072023 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
		2K9CD218XML072024 Trailer 2021 K-Line		
		Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
		PROCEEDS: ALL OF THE DEBTOR'S		
		PRESENT AND AFTER ACQUIRED GOODS,		
		MOTOR VEHICLES, ACCOUNTS, MONEY,		
		CHATTEL PAPER, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE,		
		INVESTMENT PROPERTY, INSTRUMENTS		

AND INTANGIBLES AS DEFINED IN THE PERSONAL PROPERTY SECURITY ACT, INSURANCE PROCEEDS AND ALL OTHER SUBSTITUTIONS, RENEWALS, ALTERATIONS OR PROCEEDS OF EVERY DESCRIPTION AND OF ANY KIND WHATSOEVER DERIVED COLLATERAL OR SERIAL NUMBER COLLATERAL (IF ANY) DESCRIBED ABOVE, OR PROCEEDS THEREFROM.	
--	--

PPSA: Alberta	Registration	<u>s</u>		
Registration Number	Expiry Date	Collateral Description	Base Debtor	Secured Party
17031604754	2021- Mar-16	ALL PRESENT AND FUTURE OFFICE EQUIPMENT AND SOFTWARE SUPPLIED OR FINANCED FROM TIME TO TIME BY THE SECURED PARTY (WHETHER BY LEASE, CONDITIONAL SALE OR OTHERWISE), WHETHER OR NOT MANUFACTURED BY THE SECURED PARTY OR ANY AFFILIATE THEREOF, AND ALL PROCEEDS THEREOF.	Dominion Diamond Corporation	XEROX CANADA LTD
18050411960	2024- May-04	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FVRBT00191 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVE MENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC
18060510857	2024-Jun- 05	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FARBT00192 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC

		ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.		
18061319923	2024-Jun- 13	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 793F OFF HIGHWAY TRUCK S/N CAT0793FLRBT00193 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVE MENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND INTANGIBLES.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC
18062933064	2024-Jun- 29	ONE (1) 2018 CATERPILLAR 6060FS HYDRAULIC SHOVEL S/N CAT06060ADH360193 TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS AND IMPROVEMENTS TO THE ABOVEMENTIONED COLLATERAL AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH SUCH COLLATERAL AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO SUCH COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF SUCH COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: GOODS, SECURITIES, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	CATERPILLAR FINANCIAL SERVICES LEASING ULC

		PAPER, INSTRUMENTS, MONEY AND		
		INTANGIBLES.		
18071140259	2022-Jul- 11	CAT 793D HAUL TRUCK 2007 S/N FDB00254 MV ALL PRESENT AND AFTER-ACQUIRED GOODS LEASED BY THE SECURED PARTY TO THE DEBTOR PURSUANT TO A MASTER LEASE AGREEMENT DATED JUNE 18, 2018 AND SCHEDULE NUMBER NO.1 TO THE MASTER LEASE AGREEMENT, INCLUDING ONE 2007 CAT 793D HAUL TRUCK, SERIAL NUMBER FDB00254, TOGETHER WITH ALL ATTACHMENTS, ACCESSORIES, ACCESSIONS, REPLACEMENTS, SUBSTITUTIONS, ADDITIONS, AND IMPROVEMENTS THERETO AND ALL PROCEEDS IN ANY FORM DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALING WITH THE COLLATERAL, AND A RIGHT TO AN INSURANCE PAYMENT OR ANY OTHER PAYMENT THAT INDEMNIFIES OR COMPENSATES FOR LOSS OR DAMAGE TO THE COLLATERAL OR PROCEEDS OF THE COLLATERAL. PROCEEDS: ALL OF THE DEBTOR'S PRESENT AND AFTER-ACQUIRED GOODS, INVESTMENT PROPERTY, INSTRUMENTS, DOCUMENTS OF TITLE, CHATTEL PAPER, INTANGIBLES, CROPS, LICENCES AND MONEY, ALL AS DEFINED IN THE PERSONAL PROPERTY SECURITY ACT OF ALBERTA AND REGULATIONS THEREUNDER, DERIVED DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY FROM ANY DEALINGS WITH THE ORIGINAL COLLATERAL.	Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	SOMERSET EQUIPMENT FINANCE LTD. AND ITS ASSIGNS
20050126893	2025- May-01	3H3C413S79T220033 1111 CAT XQ Generator MV - Motor Vehicle KEN00187 1111 CAT XQ Generator MV - Motor Vehicle One (1) CAT XQ 2000 kW Diesel Trailer- Mounted 480/208V, 480V, 60HZ, 3 Phase, Single Shift Generator and one (1) XMER 2500 kVA 480V/600V transformer, together with all accessions, replacement parts, accessories or attachments (Serial No. KEN00187 / VIN 3H3C413S79T220033)	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC Dominion Diamond Ekati ULC	FINNING (CANADA), A DIVISION OF FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC. FINNING INTERNATIONAL INC.

	T			
		All proceeds of every item or kind including but not limited to trade-ins, equipment, inventory, goods, notes, chattel paper, contract rights, accounts, rental payments and insurance payments, instruments, investment property, intangibles, documents of title, money and any other property or obligations received when such collateral or proceeds thereof are sold, collected, dealt with, exchanged or otherwise disposed of.		
20042421512	2024-Apr- 24	5KKJASD14LPLZ42568 2020 Western Star MV - Motor Vehicle	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC	HAY RIVER HEAVY TRUCK SALES
20042423168	2024-Apr- 24	5KKJASD16LPLZ4257 2020 Western Star MV - Motor Vehicle 5KKJASD14LPLZ4256 2020 Western Star MV - Motor Vehicle	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC	HAY RIVER HEAVY TRUCK SALES
20052210908	2022- May-22	 SKKJASD16LPLZ4257 2020 Western Star Road Train MV - Motor Vehicle 98461 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer 8462 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer 98463 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer 98464 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer 98465 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer 98465 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer Current By 20052524498 98466 2021 K-Line Steel Side DumpBox TR - Trailer 2K9DP3567ML072010 2021 K-Line Power Semi Ore TR - Trailer 2K9DP3566ML072015 2021 K-Line Power Semi Ore TR - Trailer 2K9DP356XML072020 2021 K-Line Power Semi Ore TR - Trailer 2K9DP3476ML072011 2021 K-Line Tridem Rear Side TR - Trailer 2K9DP3478ML072012 2021 K-Line Tridem Rear Side TR - Trailer 	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC	HAY RIVER HEAVY TRUCK SALES LTD.

 1	
2K9DP3475ML072016 2021 K-Line Tridem Rear Side TR - Trailer	
2K9DP3477ML072017 2021 K-Line Tridem Rear Side TR - Trailer	
2K9DP3479ML072021 2021 K-Line Tridem Rear Side TR - Trailer	
2K9DP3470ML072022 2021 K-Line Tridem Rear Side TR - Trailer	
2K9CD2185ML072013 2021 K-Line Tandem Axle TR - Trailer	
2K9CD2187ML072014 2021 K-Line Tandem Axle TR - Trailer	
2K9CD2184ML072018 2021 K-Line Tandem Axle TR - Trailer	
2K9CD2186ML072019 2021 K-Line Tandem Axle TR - Trailer	
2K9CD2188ML072023 2021 K-Line Tandem Axle TR - Trailer	
2K9CD218XML072024 2021 K-Line Tandem Axle TR – Trailer Six (6) 2021 K- Line Steel Side Dump Box having body serial numbers 9846 1, 9486 2, 9846 3, 9846 4, 9846 5, and 9846 6	
Brand Tires w/ Unique Sequential Numbers L700 To L885	
Proceeds: all of the debtor's present and after-acquired personal property including, but not limited to, all accounts, chattel paper, money, intangibles, goods, documents of title, instruments, investment property, and insurance proceeds (as each of those terms are defined in the PPSA).	
Full make and model of the serial numbered collateral listed in blocks 8; 9; 10 is as follows: K-Line Power Semi Ore Trailer Full make and model of the serial	
numbered collateral listed in blocks 11; 12; 13; 14; 15; 16 is as follows: K-Line Tridem Rear Side Dump Train Trailer	
Full make and model of the serial numbered collateral listed in blocks 17; 18;	

		19; 20; 21; 22 is as follows: K-Line Tandem Axle Converter Dolly		
20052211073	2022- May-22	5KKJASD14LPLZ4256 2020 Western Star Road Train MV - Motor Vehicle	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC	HAY RIVER HEAVY TRUCK SALES LTD.
20052211275	2022- May-22	5KKJASD18LPLZ4258 2020 Western Star Road Train MV - Motor Vehicle	Dominion Diamond Mines ULC	HAY RIVER HEAVY TRUCK SALES LTD.

Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-3482				
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments
2020-10-19	36616	Certificate of Lis Pendens – Approved	Tundra Site Services Ltd.	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-09-16	36580	Claim of Lien - Approved	Tundra Site Services Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-08-13	36543	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Finning (Canada), A division of Finning International Inc.	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-06-08	36419	Claim of Lien – Approved	Finning (Canada), A Division of Finning International Inc.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
20020-10-02	36598	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Hay River Heavy Truck Sales Ltd.	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-10-02	36599	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Dene Aurora Mining Ltd.	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-08-12	36541	Claim of Lien – Approved	Dene Aurora Mining Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-07-08	36512	Claim of Lien – Approved	Hay River Heavy Truck Sales Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-07-29	36517	Certificate of Lis Pendens - Approved	Metshaw Freighters Ltd. and Grimshaw Trucking L.P.	Certificate of pending litigation
2020-05-15	36405	Claim of Lien – Approved	Metshaw Freighters Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-05-07	36333	Claim of Lien – Approved	Metshaw Freighters Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act

Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-3517					
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments	
2020-06-02	36407	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Archon Minerals Ltd.	Archon Minerals Ltd. claiming to have an interest in the mineral claims and mining leases pursuant to a Gross Production Royalty Agreement dated as of June 5, 2017.	
2019-07-30	35973	Agreement - Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, as Administrative Agent	Assumption, Confirmation and Reaffirmation of	

				Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement
				[NTD: To be determined]
2017-11-01	34892	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch	Credit Agreement
				[NTD: To be determined]

Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments
2020-06-02	36407	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Archon Minerals Ltd.	Archon Minerals Ltd. claiming to have an interest in the mineral claims and mining leases pursuant to a Gross Production Royalty Agreement dated as of June 5, 2017.
2019-07-30	35973	Agreement - Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch, as Administrative Agent	Assumption, Confirmation and Reaffirmation of Canadian Pledge and Security Agreement [NTD: To be determined]
2017-11-01	34892	Notice to Third Parties – Approved	Credit Suisse AG, Cayman Islands Branch	Credit Agreement [NTD: To be determined]

Mining Recorder's Office Filings – Lease Number NT-3593				
Effective Date	Reference ID	Event Description	Counter Party	Comments
2020-08-12	36541	Claim of Lien – Approved	Dene Aurora Mining Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act
2020-07-08	36512	Claim of Lien – Approved	Hay River Heavy Truck Sales Ltd.	Lien filed under the Miners Lien Act

SCHEDULE "B"

STAY EXTENSION ORDER

CLERK'S STAMP

COURT FILE NUMBER

COURT

2001-05630

COURT OF QUEEN'S BENCH OF ALBERTA IN BANKRUPTCY AND INSOLVENCY

JUDICIAL CENTRE CALGARY

APPLICANTS

IN THE MATTER OF THE COMPANIES' CREDITORS ARRANGEMENT ACT, R.S.C. 1985, c. C-36, AS AMENDED

AND IN THE MATTER OF A PLAN OF COMPROMISE OR ARRANGEMENT OF DOMINION DIAMOND MINES ULC, DOMINION DIAMOND DELAWARE COMPANY, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND CANADA ULC, WASHINGTON DIAMOND INVESTMENTS, LLC, DOMINION DIAMOND HOLDINGS, LLC DOMINION FINCO INC. AND DOMINION DIAMOND MARKETING CORPORATION

DOCUMENT

ADDRESS FOR SERVICE AND CONTACT INFORMATION OF PARTY FILING THIS DOCUMENT

BLAKE, CASSELS & GRAYDON LLP

ORDER (STAY EXTENSION)

Barristers and Solicitors 3500 Bankers Hall East 855 – 2nd Street SW Calgary, Alberta T2P 4J8

Attention: Peter L. Rubin / Peter Bychawski / Claire Hildebrand / Morgan Crilly Telephone No.: 604.631.3315 / 604.631.4218 / 604.631.3331 / 403.260.9657 Email: peter.rubin@blakes.com / peter.bychawski@blakes.com / claire.hildebrand@blakes.com / morgan.crilly@blakes.com Fax No.: 604.631.3309

DATE ON WHICH ORDER WAS PRONOU	UNCED:
--------------------------------	--------

LOCATION OF HEARING:

NAME OF JUDGE WHO MADE THIS ORDER:

December 11, 2020

Calgary

The Hon. Madam Justice K. Eidsvik

UPON the application of Dominion Diamond Mines ULC, Dominion Diamond Delaware Company, LLC, Dominion Diamond Canada ULC, Washington Diamond Investments, LLC, Dominion Diamond Holdings, LLC, Dominion Finco Inc., and Dominion Diamond Marketing Corporation (collectively, the "**Applicants**"); **AND UPON** having read the notice of application of the Applicants, filed; and the Affidavit of Brendan Bell, sworn December [-], 2020, filed; **AND UPON** reading the Eleventh Report of FTI Consulting Canada, Inc. (the "**Monitor**"), filed; **AND UPON** hearing counsel for the Applicants, counsel for the Monitor, and other counsel present;

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED AND DECLARED THAT:

Service

1. Service of the notice of application for this order is hereby abridged and deemed good and sufficient and this application is properly returnable today.

Extension of Stay Period

2. The Stay Period (as defined in the Second Amended and Restated Initial Order of this Court dated June 19, 2020) is hereby extended until and including March 1, 2021.

Justice of the Court of Queen's Bench of Alberta